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Abstract 

This research examines theories of power, the body and the self by studying 
theoretically and empirically the transition to motherhood. Drawing on both 
textual analyses and semi-structured interviews with thirty middle-class women 
shortly before and shortly after they become mothers for the first time, it is argued 
that pregnancy and maternity leave are liminal periods during which identity is 

re-negotiated. The interview data, although not claimed to be a representative 
study, are used to comment on theories of the self in late modernity. 

It is suggested that the women's sense of self is refracted, rather than fragmented, 
through the transition; and that they are excused from elements in their old 
narrative sense of self for the period of pregnancy, although continuity in the 
narrative is likely to be reasserted upon entering motherhood. The importance of 
bodily change to self-identity is investigated through the example of pregnancy 
and birth. Three key dimensions of the women's shifting gender identity are 
identified as being sexuality, shape and space. Comparisons between the women's 
discourses of motherhood and employment are used to reveal not only tensions 
but important commonalities. Professional identity is shown to be a concern, and 
the means by which it is ensured in this new context are explored. 

Resources available to the women in managing their transition are identified. 

These include a range of discourses to which they have access, various experts 

who are used to help mediate the period of uncertainty and the women's own 

practices of the self Comparison between the textual and interview material is 

used to posit that the women have a degree of agency in this process. Finally, 

different ways of conceptualising this agency - inter- spatiality, counterpoint and 
inscription - are proposed to replace/ enhance the established language of 

resistance. 
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Introduction 

This is a story about women entering motherhood. I call it a story because, after 
three years of researching this subject, I am more aware than ever that it is never 
possible to produce a definitive study. Does this mean, then, that the research was 
a fruitless undertaking? - This is a suggestion I would resolutely deny. For, firstly, 
I have learnt many things in the progress of the research. For one thing, I have 
learnt that I would actually be sorry to be certain. Certainty marks the end of 
exploration. So I consider myself fortunate to have ended with at least as many 
questions as I started. Moreover - and this is where the reader's appetite should 
be whetted for the chapters which follow - they are not the same questions that I 
began with, and I maintain that that is a definite achievement of research. As each 
chapter unfolds, it will become evident that what I am presenting are a series of 
tentative conclusions and suggestions for further exploration. I will explain why I 

consider it misplaced confidence on the part of a researcher to purport to offer 

anything more substantial. So, having ended the project, I am still not sure where 
I am, but I can now locate more clearly the place from which I started. And that is 

the most appropriate place from which this thesis can begin. 

The aims of this research were threefold-- 

To describe the experiences of a group of women undergoing an 
important fife transition. 

To explore empirically the utility of existing post-structuralist and feminist 

theories of the body, the self and power. 

To conoibute to post-structuralist and feminist theorising of these issues. 

The thesis is therefore structured around addressing these debates. It charts the 

complexities of these areas of enquiry more fully, and suggests some tensions 

which it may be impossible to resolve. The scope of this study is therefore large- 

in addition to conducting a detailed empirical study, I have suggested some 

conceptual advances. Together, I contend that this research makes a significant 

contribution to work in this field. 

Although this is a broadly feminist study - by which I mean that a commitment to 

challenging gender inequalities is part of the place from which I started - it will 
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not end with an agenda for action. I will argue that it is impossible to arbitrate 
theoretically between different strategies for tackling gender inequality. 
ldentifýing discourses and approaches as intrinsically liberatory is a pursuit 
challenged by the theoretical perspective taken in the ensuing chapters. However, 
this does not necessitate abandoning pretensions to a feminist contribution - to 

empowering women by adding to our understanding of the operation of gender in 

the contemporary world. 

Why Pregnancy and Motherhood? 

This research stemmed from my interest in issues around gender and identity. 

Exploring pregnancy and motherhood was chosen as an area of intrinsic interest,, 

but also as a subject which might inform wider discussions about gendered 
identity. First-time motherhood, it was posited, is a time when we can expect a 

woman's sense of identity to come under challenge. By studying this period, we 

may be provoked into asking questions and formulating hypotheses which 

subsequent studies could take up and elaborate in other aspects of people's lives. 

In particular, a number of different aspects of identity could be incorporated in the 

researching of first-time motherhood. For example, the bodily changes of 

pregnancy and motherhood offer an opportunity to explore the relationship 
between the body and self-identity. Furthermore, by focusing the study on 

middle-class/ professional women, it was hypothesised that they would have a 

commitment to their identity as participants in the labour market which might 

bring tensions with their identity as mothers, So, the thesis could chart the 

discourses of a group of women concerning both their identities as workers and 

women and their conception of the body. 

In addition to this empirical focus, the project began with a distinct theoretical 

orientation. It was hypothesised that post-structuralist concepts could be drawn 

on to understand how this sense of self arises from the discourses around 

motherhood and work, and for investigating how the experiences of pregnancy 

and motherhood may normalise women. However, my interest also lay in 

exploring the parallels and productive tensions between post-structuralist and 

other approaches,, rather than assuming their antipathy. So, this study offers a 

critique and possibilities for transcendence of the unproductive polarization 

between, for example, the modem and the post-modem. Theoretical advances and 

critiques can be made through the medium of empirical analysis, and the study 
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reported here arises from my commitment to both sides of the 
empirical-theoretical divide. 

I have been asked numerous times why 1, a woman who is not a mother, have 

undertaken such a project. At first, I found the question baffling-, after all, I am 
sure that an interest in, say, coal-mines would not have to be justified by a 
previous life as a miner or even living in a mining town. So why, even though 
there is a mother in so many families, does it seem surprising that anyone should 

wish to understand more of mothers' lives? Part of the answer to this may be that 
it is widely assumed that there is a 'mothers' club' (an idea that I explore later), 
dividing women into those who have achieved it and those who haven't - and I 

am clearly on the outside. But an explanation surely also partly fies in the frequent 

invisibility of women, especially as mothers - the assumption that their lives are 
dull and with little meaning, and in the lack of value attached to the tasks in which 
they are engaged, Or perhaps we all think that, because we have had contact with 
them, we understand mothers already? But that would be a strange assumption; 

we don't think we know all about the lives of doctors just because we have seen 

them with our bouts of flu. So the first reason for studying mothers is that they 
form an important group in our society and understanding their fives is a part of 

understanding our world. 

Yet, I would also like to claim a second, and more personal, motivation behind 

my research. Women are represented as either mothers or potential mothers (Rich 

1977). Whether or not a woman has a child, she is defined in relation to the 

possibility of motherhood. Let us take the case of a childless woman, like myself, 

in her late twenties. She may be seen as 'selfish', if it is assumed that she has 

chosen not to have children. She may be seen as an incomplete woman, if her 

state is interpreted as a biological incapacity. Or she may be seen as a 'bad bet' as 

an employee, since she is bound to leave all too soon to have a family and demand 

expensive maternity leave. In addition to such speculations, a woman may be 

ascribed the characteristics which are associated with Western styles of 

mothering. She may be seen as 'naturally' more caring, less ambitious or more 

emotional than the men around her. She herself may interpret her emotions as 

'pre-menstrual' or dislike her own assertiveness as 'unfeminine'. In such ways, 

discourse about biology structures thought - it creates and erases possibilities. 

With so many gender differences attributed to, and justified by reference to, 

biology, an understanding of how people make sense of biological changes in 

social terms is crucial to investigating gender inequality. 
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So. from this set of preoccupations a research project was designed. I followed 
thirty middle-class women as they become mothers for the first time, analysing in 
depth their experiences. Each woman was interviewed twice. once in the third 
trimester of her pregnancy, and once three to six months after the birth. A number 
of further observations of these women were conducted, at the ante-natal classes 
and activities which many of them chose to attend. In addition, a wide range of 
documentary sources was collected and two specific documentary studies were 
completed - one of women's magazines, the other of pregnancy manuals. The 

results of these studies are compared to the findings from the interviews in the 

chapters below in order to explore the relationship between these discourses and 
the women's descriptions of their lives. 

Outline of the Thesis 

To guide the reader through the reporting and discussion of these various 

elements, let me offer at the outset a broad outline of the thesis. I have divided the 

work into four parts. In Part One, a rationale is provided for the study. I have 

already offered a personal account of how the project emerged in this 
Introduction. To complement this, in Chapter I the study is placed in its 

theoretical context. Chapter 2 provides a detailed description of the project, 
discussing the methods used and drawing attention to problems of 

operationalisation encountered during the fieldwork. 

In Part Two, the findings from the two major projects of documentary analysis 

are reported, Firstly, Chapter 3 examines women's magazines - both those 

directed at pregnant women and those marketed at women more generally - to 

analyse the wider discourses which form part of the social milieu in which these 

women are subjectified. Chapter 4 focuses on pregnancy handbooks -a source of 

information and reassurance for so many of my respondents - to identify their 

most pertinent themes. Including two pieces of documentary analysis in the thesis 

in addition to the fieldwork study is ambitious given the limitations of space, and 

for this reason a slightly different focus is given to each chapter - looking at 

different threads within the thesis' concern with power, the body and the self. 

Chapter 3 focuses on the body, whereas Chapter 4 hones in on power and the 

self, looking at bodily descriptions insofar as they impact on these first two 

concepts. 
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In Part Three, I turn to analysing the main part of the fieldwork - the interviews 

with first-time mothers during pregnancy and shortly after the birth of their child. 
Practices of the self and accounts of self-identity are first discussed generally in 
Chapter 5. From there, we are in a position to focus on three more specific 
themes which emerged ftom the women's accounts - the body and self-identity 
(Chapter 6), employment and the self (Chapter 7) and representations of expertise 
(Chapter 8). However, it should be stressed that this thematic division is heuristic, 

and it will be clear that there is an overlap between the various themes. For 

example, issues of time and place, and practices of the self, will recur across these 
four chapters. 

For an exploration of these common threads weaving through the women's 
discourse on particular themes, we must turn to Part Four. Chapter 9 compares 
the evidence from Parts Two and Three - the documentary data and the analysis 

of the women's interviews - and there is a discussion of how we can conceptualise 
the relationship between the two. The significance of the findings is summarised 
in the Conclusion. 

Becoming a Mother 

It may be useful to the reader not simply to highlight the major findings of the 

project, as set out in the Abstract, but to indicate the stream of the argument 

which is to follow, To this end, let me briefly summarise the story told in this 

thesis. 

In the literature published for expectant mothers, pregnancy is represented as a 

time of introspection. By turning to the experts who write such manuals and 

magazines, rather than by more pro-active behaviour, it is suggested, the woman 

is able to affect a revolution in her fife. She is supposed to re-construct her sense 

of self through the relationships she has with others around her. Becoming a 

mother can thereby be the ultimate happy ending for women, according to such 

texts. But achieving utopia may not be quite this simple. As the analysis of a 

sample of women's magazines indicates, women are, for example, warned to be 

constantly vigilant in their surveillance of their own bodies lest they threaten any 

betrayal of the self Moreover, women's identity and sources of power seem to be 

very much rooted in their bodies in such representations. 
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So it is interesting to compare these documents to the transcripts of the women's 
interviews for their own accounts of the self Shifts in how both they and others 
viewed themselves were important to the women both during their pregnancies 
and in the months after the birth, although most women did not view themselves 
as having been fundamentally altered. In analysing these accounts, I critically 
examine the work of Giddens (1991: 1992) and Beck (1992) on self-identity. 
Whilst parallels with the work of these theorists are drawn, it is argued that the 

construction of a sense of gendered and embodied identity needs to be further 

elaborated. It i7s suggested that women are 'excused' from aspects of their identity 
during the liminal period of pregnancy, but remain within the same regime of 
subjectification - that of the reflexive self Moreover, the temporary nature of this 
cexcuse' is explored. The concept of a refracted self is proposed to replace 
theories of fragmentation. 

I argue that the bodily changes of pregnancy create an opportunity, if desired,, for 

the re-construction of self-identity, in particular the gender dimensions of that 

identity. Although the body is seen as separate from the self, the relationship 
between the two is more complicated than simply one of possession and so the 

nature of this relationship is discussed in detail. Three bodily aspects of the 

women's gendered sense of self are identified - sensuality, shape and space. I 

argue that pregnancy can 're-gender' women, although differences between the 

women, and differences between how the same woman thought of her body at 

various points in the transition, should not be ignored. 

Turning to the women's accounts of themselves as participants in the labour 

market, it is noted that previous theorists have tended to assume a conflict 
between discourses of employment and discourses of motherhood. However, 

commonalities as well as contrasts between these discourses are identified, This 

range of continuities and conflicts meant that the women differed widely in the 

relationship they constructed between their mothering selves and their employed 

selves, and between their worlds of 'work' and 'home'. 

Faced with the possibility of so much change, I show how the women sometimes 

turned to experts for assistance with negotiating their way through this period of 

uncertainty. Often, the women sought certainty both by drawing on the discourses 

of various experts and by transforming themselves into a sort of expert on the 

experience. I examine the significance of such practices of the self 
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These women can be seen as 'doing gender' in a positive way, albeit positioned 
within a matrix of discourses concerning their bodies and their selves. Neither the 
text nor the women's interpretations are most usefully studied in isolation; instead. 
it is important to explore the function of reading to the women whilst at the same 
time noting how certain functions are encouraged or inhibited by the text. 
Moreover, and unsurprisingly, it was found that there were differences between 
the women, and I have highlighted the most salient of these at the appropriate 
juncture in the text. I discuss the inadequacy of the concept of 'resistance' in 

understanding the relationship between discursive norms and individuals' 
behaviour,, and argue that it should be replaced by the three-fold conceptual 
schema of inter-spatiality, counterpoint and inscription. 

BirthRites 

By means of detailed and thorough empirical exploration, this thesis throws light 

on a number of current theoretical debates around power, the body and the self It 

is an attempt to explore how these women construct meaning for themselves as 
individuals from the discourses which are available to them, It begins 

constructively to juxtapose various bits of theory, unraveling their implications 

whilst desisting from making grand claims from the experiences of this small 

group. 

I suggest that by studying these women, we can begin to see possible links and 

connections which stretch beyond the particular, For example, their accounts 

should make us wary of premature optimism concerning the achievements of 
feminist thought. Women may now be participating more widely in employment 

after motherhood, but this may be more indicative of a vertiginously high value 

placed on market relationships than of leaps towards gender equality. Women 

may appear to have feminist activists to thank for their choices in the wake of 

equal opportunities legislation, but a more sophisticated conception of power 

enables us to identify both persistent constraints, and longer-standing forms of 

resistance, in women's lives. It invites us to examine more critically the 

contribution of feminism per se to the constitution of identity. 

Turning to sociological theory, this study also is indicative of some limitations to 

post-structuralist thought. Perhaps theorists have over-generalised from the 
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experiences of men - or, more likely, those of particular groups of men - in 
making claims of post-modern fragmentation in identity. Firstly, women's lives 

may never have been unified in the way that accounts of a post-modem 
disjunction suggest. Secondly, there may already have been elements in Teminine' 
discourses around the self which enable them to negotiate myriad demands 

without shattering into as many pieces. It is by marrying post - structuralist insights 

with other accounts of social life that, I suggest, a more satisfying analysis of 
discourses can occur. 
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Part I 

Rationale 
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Chap-tex-One: 
FindingTroWems - Breaking Frames 

In this chapter: 

I argue that the concepts of power, the body and the self are 
problematised in contemporary culture,, and that the bodily and identity challenges 
of pregnancy and early motherhood offer a means to explore these issues in 
empirical terms. 

The central concepts to be employed and developed in the remainder of 
the thesis are critically discussed, 

Chapter Structure: 
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The Story So Far 

A Theoretical Toolbox 

a) Power 
b) The Body 

c) The Self 

Breaking Frames 
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Power, t ody and te Self 

Our bodies tell stories about us, both to others and to ourselves. They locate us 
socially. Their shape, their age, their gender and so on offer us a future and 
ascribe to us a past (cf Shilling 1993). The body marks the edges of our 
imaginations and hence of our power. At times we experience the sensation of 
being limited or liberated by a sense of location in our bodies -I am brought 
'down to earth'; I 'land on my own two feet'. But this is a rare thing,, for much of 
the time we seem to stand at a distance from the corporeal. 

Yet, who, what, or where, is the 'P - the self - in social situations" Cartesian 
dualism posited an essential self that was the mind, and which could be asserted 
as a realm of rational autonomy - 'I think, therefore I am' - separate from the 
body. According to the Lockean view, the body was owned by the person, but the 
body was also sacred because of its link to personhood (Jordanova 1989). There 
was a fear of bodies as gross, as drawing us into vice and threatening the virtuous 
triumph of the will, although at the same time we had a moral responsibility to 
look after our God-given bodies. Whilst Enlightenment thinkers remained firmly 
entrenched within a hierarchical and centralised view of power - in Foucault's 
phrase, they failed to 'cut off the head of the king' (Foucault 1990: 89) - 
Enlightenment discourse offered a vision of the self that was protected by its own 
essential interiority, and this same discourse gave a sceptre to the self with its 
affirmations of autonomy and rationality. 

But not everybody was handed this sceptre. The power of the Enlightenrnent was 
conce ived as power that could be possessed, and hence non-possessors were also 
created who could be construed as inferior and other. The dichotomisation of 
social thought involved a series of oppositions - between nature and culture, body 

and mind, woman and man (Grosz 1994) - on which a sense of social order was 
erected (see also Faulkner and Arnold 1985). Women were associated with the 
body and with nature, whilst men were linked to culture and the mind (Bordo 
1993). Similarly today, women's reproductive role is sometimes thought to 

provide a biological imperative which men quite simply lack. Differing parental 
roles are sometimes reduced to 'bald biological facts' such as labour and lactation. 

But I would suggest that we have no access to the natural 'truths' that may or may 

not constrain us in this way. All that we have access to is the way that we talk 

about, and the ways in which various societies have organised, these concerns 
(Butler 1993). 
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Why should this dichotornisation have proved so invidious? After all,, it is through 
the body that we are located in the social world. Yet dualism gave a higher 
position to the 'rational' mind, and the 'pure' disciplines of mathematics and 
philosophy retain this edge over the 'applied' human and physical sciences to the 
current day. Even within these disciplines, Enlightenment hierarchies have 
wrought further divisions. Turner (1992) has argued that this belief in a Cartesian 
duality has lain behind the traditional sociological neglect of the body, a deficit 
which is only just beginning to be addressed. Enlightenment thought has therefore 
permeated our conception of the world - from the questions that are posed in 
academia to the assumptions which are made about the body, the self and 
gendered identity. 

In the academy, the many dualisms of the Enlightenment are starting to be 

challenged. Attempts have been made to provide new conceptualisations of the 
relationship between mind and body, which capture its complexity, one of the 
most attractive being Elizabeth Grosz's (1987,1994) metaphor of the Mobius 
Strip (a continual strand which unites both inner and outer sides). Nevertheless, it 

remains a pertinent question, whether and how men and women are differently 

constrained by systems of thought. Not only has their location within 
Enlightenment dichotornisations differed (see, for example, Laqueur 1990), but 

they are subject to different bodily processes, and therefore we can expect the 

challenging of these dualisms to affect the genders differently. How do 

contemporary women, undergoing (as women do) various bodily changes, 
conceptualise the relationship between their body and their self, and negotiate the 

normative power of what is seen as 'natural'? This question, arising out of the 

concerns elaborated above, lies behind much of the discussion of this study. 

The Enlightenment inheritance is in a state of challenge and flux. The 

'post-modem' turn in social theory has involved challenges to such grand 

narratives, and a scepticism about the unified, coherent Enlightenment self In 

other discourses, outside of the academy, there is also evidence of change. For 

example, Fairclough (1992) has argued that contemporary discourse is 
increasingly democratized, commodified and technologized. The democratization 

of discourse, whereby more individuals are entitled to speak within the terms of a 
discourse, may enable us increasingly to be seen as the experts on our own 

experience; the commodification of discourse, involving the permeation of 

commodified language into various areas of our lives leads these expertises to be 
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re-conceptualised; and at the same time the technologization of discourse means 
that discourse is a form of power to be handled by specific individuals in specific 
institutions - whether they be advertisers, teachers or social researchers. These 
three contradictory trends will be articulated differently in different local orders of 
discourse, and, argues Fairclough, lead to these local orders becoming more 
fragmented and less predictable, with increased permeability between them. 

Feminists might feel encouraged to welcome the 'post-modem' turn as offering a 
challenge to the debilitating dualisms of the past. The contemporary 
democratisation of discourse might be thought to offer women opportunities to 
affirm their own experiences, and to construct alternative visions of the self 
However, such o timism may be premature; the relationship between feminism p 
and post-modernism is an ambivalent one, for it seems to undermine the grounds 
from which appeals against oppression can be made (Flax 1990). Grand narratives 
of justice and injustice, for instance, are discredited by the post-modem account. 
In consequence, some theorists, such as Harding (1987) have questioned whether 
feminists will want to give up on rationalism before women, like men, have had a 
chance to benefit from the Enlightenment. I would distance myself both from 
those theorists who have welcomed post-modernism as inherently liberatory and 
from those who have worried that it may constitute a reformed authoritarianism 
over women (cf. Sawicki 1988). Indeed, I would go further and suggest that the 
modem-postmodern divide is itself a debilitating and unhelpful polarisation 
(McNay 1992), which offers false choices between, say, the acknowledgement of 
difference and the legitimation of collective movements, or between an urge to 

attempt to challenge injustice and an injunction to handle claims to justice with 
care. Moreover, I do not see that post-modemism necessarily has any particular 
consequence for feminism. 

Divisions both constrain and protect; the erosion of divisions liberates and 
threatens. Both are mechanisms of power and struggle. I would suggest that a 

central site for these struggles and discourses is the body and the self - and the 
bodily self - of the pregnant woman. Through pregnancy and ensuing biological 

motherhood, it is thought that women are forced to surrender to nature in a way 
that men are not. They are given a new identity as mothers, constructed as 
intuitive, selfless and located in the home. Hence, a crucial site for understanding 
the operation of gender is the pregnant body, and the woman who is, who uses or 

who 'resists' that body. Empirical research on this issue allows us to situate the 

theoretical debates more fully. Understanding how women and mothers are 
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governed through the discourses of pregnancy and first-time motherhood, and 
whether and how they could be thought of as resisting the processes concernedl, 
provides a means of examining the articulation between discourses of the body, 
the self and power. We must examine how women negotiate the,, sometimes 
conflicting, discourses in which they are placed, for example, regarding their roles 
as both workers and mothers, and as supposed vessels for their foetuses. 

In this chapter, I consider some of the theoretical concepts which are useful for 
addressing these issues. It is argued that no single school of thought can claim a 
prerogative in interpreting people's actions and concerns, for each theory can only 
offer but one perspective on behaviour and reflections. Hence, I explain briefly 
why some of Foucault's work seems useful to examining these issues (Bell 1993). 
but also consider as complementary the work of other theorists who do not share 
Foucault's post-structuralist perspective - amongst others, Giddens (1991,1992), 
Beck (1992), Frank (199 1) and Bourdieu (1979) feature in the chapters below. 

The Story So Far 

The problematisations of the body, the self and power indicated above have been 

grappled with by previous theorists in many ways. A number of feminist writers 
have already begun to ask these and related questions, and started to elaborate on 
what might be counted as answers to these concerns, though none has combined 
the empirical topic with the theoretical perspective adopted here. Indeed,, there 
has often appeared to be a gulf separating empirical research from theorising in 

this area. In consequence, I provide but a brief overview of the empirical work 

which has been conducted on pregnancy, motherhood and women's bodies, and 
then move on to considering in more detail the theoretical concepts I utilise. 

Feminist scholarship boasts a significant history of exploration into the institution 

of motherhood (for example, Rich 1977). From the 1960s, there has been a 
feminist problematisation of the experiences of motherhood and attempts to 

understand how women can resist the patriarchal processes involved in this 

., 
the work of Oakley (1979,1980) on first-time mothers institution. However, 

undergoing the transition to motherhood stimulated a number of empirical and 

experiential studies into the experiences of pregnancy and motherhood from a 

variety of theoretical perspectives. For example, Gordon (1990) focuses on 
feminist mothers, while Brannen and Moss (1991) choose to study mothers who 
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have chosen to remain in full-time work during the first three years of their child's 
life. McMahon (1995) explores women's retrospective accounts of their transition 
in self-identity as they became mothers from a symbolic interactionist perspective. 
Other work - for instance, that of Coward (1993) - draws on psycho-analytic 
ideas to understand women's experiences, Such studies have provided useful 
insights into pregnancy and motherhood - and will be considered at relevant 
points in the chapters which follow. However,. it should be noted that these texts 
have not tended to draw on or considered post- structuralist or related ideas - in 
either the construction of their studies or the interpretation of the results. For 
example, Oakley (1979,1980) seems to assume a somewhat over-simplified 
conception of power - as discrete, identifiable and generally centralised. 

Nevertheless, some genealogical work on motherhood has also been conducted, 
which makes more use of such ideas. A genealogy looks at the interplay of 
different discourses and thereby discerns patterns in how power is exercised 
(Ramazanoglu 1993), in contrast to a conventional history which examines who 
has power and who doesn't, and charts how this has changed (for example, 
Ehrenreich and English 1979). A genealogy brackets questions about the 
legitimate and illegitimate exercise of power, instead concentrating on the actual 
ways in which power has been operated (Fraser 1989). For example, Oakley 
(1984) draws on the work of Foucault to chart variations in how women have 
been subjected to and by medical expertise over time. However, even here she 

seems at times to fall back onto a conventional account of power, arguing that 

medicalisation is an issue of disempowerment. Riley (1983) also undertakes a 

genealogy to chart how post-war theories of child development offered a 

particular construction of the mothering self Her work is interesting because of 
its focus on discourses, and her examination of the difficulty of identifying how 

and whether a discourse has changed. Alongside such genealogies, Cosslett 

(1991,1994), Marshall (1991) and Woodward (1997) have conducted textual 

studies to examine various discourses around pregnancy and motherhood. Their 

insights are suggestive of the utility of using such theoretical concepts to study 
further the experiences of women undergoing the transition to motherhood. 

In addition, there is a range of texts which deal with related issues of women's 
bodies and their role in reproduction (Van Dyck 1995; Ginsburg and Rapp 1995). 

For instance, a plethora of books has been written dealing with the impact of the 

new reproductive technologies on women's experiences of pregnancy and 

childbirth (for example, Stanworth 1987). There has been extensive discussion as 
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to whether these technologies are potentially liberating for women, or are 
increasingly constraining and controlling them (for example, Zipper and 
Sevenhuijsen 1987; Evans 1985). As these debates have shown, such technologies 
may be weapons in the hands of experts of pregnancy and childbirth, or they may 
give pregnant and birthing women a renewed sense of agency. However, implicit 
in this debate seems to be the assumption of a zero-sum power conflict between 
women and experts -I would argue that power is not an entity which can be 
neatly divided and that the discourses around fertility management are more 
complex. Avoiding such simplifications are a handful of other texts; for instance, 
the work of Franklin (1997) describes how IVF becomes a way of fife to women 
undergoing this treatment, and creates its own set of uncertainties. 

Of such work, it is, however, that by Martin (1987,1990) and Bordo (1993) 

which wil-I be drawn on most extensively in the chapters which follow. Whereas 

genealogies employ the concept of a discourse in a historical setting, Martin 
(1987,1990) demonstrates the ways in which such tools can be used to unpack 
contemporary understandings and constructions of the world. Her work looks at 
the relationship between women's accounts and official medical discourses around 

menstruation, childbirth and the menopause. She shows how a sense of 
fragmentation in women's sense of self arises as a result of their positionings in 

these discourses. Martin's work shows the utility of, as in the present study, 

comparing women's discourses to 'official' discourses which they are likely to 

encounter in the course of their pregnancy. It sensitises us to the types of 
insidious metaphors - for example of failed production being used to describe 

menstruation and of the doctor during childbirth being seen as manger of an often 
inefficient labourer and machine - used to describe women's bodies, which can 

thereby delimit the nature of the discourses that pregnant women can employ. 

What is also important about Martin's work is the complexity which she offers to 
her discussion of resistance, in place of tidy labels, she discusses the range of 

challenging responses by the women she interviewed and the limitations of many 

of these. However, she suggests that there is a dominant ideology to which the 

women must try to produce an alternative consciousness -a monolithic 

understanding of culture which makes it unsurprising that she sees so little 

evidence of successful 'resistance' - and this ideological view of culture is 

challenged by the current study. 

26 



Another book which examines representations of women's bodies and whose 
insights are drawn on in the chapters which follow is that of Bordo (1993). This 
work explores how the mind/body dualism is gendered and expressed through a 
wide variety of cultural and institutional forms. Bordo demonstrates how difficult 
it is to transcend dualist thinking through her study of postmodern culture, 
identifying continuing dominant norms although there is a supposed celebration of 
heterogeneity. Indeed, much of her work raises issues around normalisation - in 
particular focusing on representations of the slender body, which offers an 
impossible ideal to which women's bodies must conform. Bordo's work raises 
interesting question about how women view their bodies during pregnancy, when 
their bodies quite clearly cannot conform to the slender norm. 

Bordo reports on research that she herself has carried out into discourses around 
pregnant women, but of a slightly different nature - this time concerned with 
representations of subjectivity. She looks at legal rulings in the USA which seem 
to legitimate a discourse in which pregnant women are no longer treated as 
subjects. Thus, women can be compelled to undergo major operations for the 

protection of their foetuses, although other citizens would not be compelled to 

undergo minor operations, for say compatible bone marrow, to save the lives of 
other members of the community. The pregnant self, claims Bordo, is thereby 

constructed in discourse as a semi-citizen, rather than a self-governing 
Enlightenment self 

However, one shortcoming of Bordo's work, like many feminist texts, is that at 
times it seems that women are the victims of social control - indeed, Bordo seems 
to slip into the error of using Foucault as a social control theorist (though Sawicki 

(1991) suggests that Foucault at times seems to invite such a reading of his 

work). Admittedly, this notion of control is not straightforward, for it recruits the 

women itself to participate in its operations. Nevertheless, it seems to me a 

subversion of Foucault's more positive conception of power (see below). I argue 

that our construction through discourse is both enabling and repressive. 

A large amount of diverse work has therefore been completed of broad relevance 

to this thesis - and to produce a comprehensive critique of all the previous studies 

would be a thesis in itself Moreover, feminist scholarship is diverse, and beyond 

the studies such as those mentioned which focus on mothering, reproduction and 

women's bodies, there is always ongoing and thriving debate. From popular 

discussions on the Women's Page of 7he Guardian to easy-reading by Naomi 
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Wolf (1990) to the debates in each volume of Feminist Review, my thinking has 
been influenced by wider feminist concerns. As I explain further below, I do not 
believe it is necessary to offer a review of all the relevant literature5 but to employ 
it as a 'tool' to sharpen, challenge and contextualise the discussions in the 
chapters which follow. 

It is evident even from this brief overview of the relevant literature that pregnant 
women are positioned among many discourses, which may be negotiated, 
appropriated, accepted, rejected and so on. The ways in which women respond to 
and construct events in pregnancy and early motherhood is therefore a fascinating 

area of gender study. Time and again in such feminist works we come across the 
notion of 'resistance' as part of an understanding of our ability to transcend 
dominant relations of power (for example, Martin 1987). Yet, 'resistances' do not 
simply appear out of nowhere, but are constructed from the languages, or 
discourses, available in a particular epoch, albeit that they may involve mobilising 
those languages for quite original ends (Mort 1987). And, importantly, the 
languages available may set clear limits to the 'resistances' that may be devised. 
We have seen that in order to understand these processes,, it is appropriate for 

empirical research not just to interview individual women, but to explore other 
(textual) discourses in addition to those of the women. It is in the gaps and 
intersections between discourses that 'resistances' can possibly be identified, 

explored and theorised. 

I will use the remainder of the chapter to argue that it is essential to focus on the 
discourses surrounding pregnancy, work and motherhood, and the technologies 

and practices of the self involved in articulating experiences of these, in order to 

examine the power processes at play during pregnancy and early motherhood. 

A Theoretical Toolbox 

It is customary at this point to escort the reader down a long metaphorical 
hallway, pointing to portraits of ancestors whose solemn bearing and imposing 

postures grant respectability to the latest inhabitant of their theoretical palace. 
Whilst easy to parody, such a procedure should not be lightly dismissed- it places 

a study in a clear school of thought, enabling it to draw on the established 

procedures and insights that have been developed by previous adherents; no piece 

of research has the time to develop all of its tools from first principles; and neither 
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is it sensible to wish to reinvent the wheel. Yet, at the same time, this custom may 
lead one to ignore equally valuable contributions from others, lying outside this 
particular family of theorists. Moreover, I suggest that it conceals a number of 
unwarranted assumptions. Such an approach seems to be predicated upon a 
unitary conception of the truth -a presumption that one theory rules out another, 
especially where tensions between them are apparent. It presupposes a coherence 
to participants' accounts with its search for one theory to fit all the data. It rests 
on a linear (or lineage) view of the development of social theory, which clings to 
a grand hope in sociological progress - even when the same proponents might be 
deconstructing that very concept in the scientific realm. 

I have taken a somewhat different approach. This thesis aims to marry 
post- structuralist insights with other approaches, and hopes that its success in 
doing this wifl argue for complementarity between different views of the social 
world. I acknowledge that there are dangers in such an approach to theory, For 
instance, the critic may argue that Foucault deploys the concepts I borrow, such 
as discourse and practices of the self, to understand the present only through its 

genealogy (for example, Foucault 1990,1992). It may, therefore, be questioned 
whether they can equally successfully be applied to contemporary accounts. 
However, I contend that where it is done thoughtfully, it is possible to juxtapose a 
range of old concepts in a new situation to enhance understanding of both the 

concepts and the empirical question concerned. To use them, it is not necessary to 

adhere to all of Foucault's epistemological project. 

So although I borrow heavily from the ideas of Foucault (1990,1992), 1 do not 

attempt to provide a comprehensive overview of his theories - this has already 
been done elsewhere (see for example Bell 1993; Martin, Gutman and Hutton 

1988; Burchell, Gordon and Miller 1991; McNay 1992,1994 and many others). 
Moreover, I also turn to theorists who have had a rather different view of the 

social world. In particular, I look at the work of Giddens (1991,1992) and Beck 

(1992) on high or late modernity. Their ideas around the 'project of the self - 
developed separately but with similarities to one another - can, I suggest, be 

viewed in parallel with Foucault's understanding of the self 

Having established my approach, I shall briefly describe some of the concepts 
from these theorists which have been found to be of most use in analysing my 
data, This remains, though, a far from exhaustive list of the concepts and theories 

which are drawn on in this thesis; nor is the selection made intended to suggest 
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that these concepts are in some sense fundamental to contemporary social theory. 
My reasoning is far more utilitarian than that. It is simply that as these concepts 
recur and are given some centrality in the work which follows, it is worth 
detailing them from the start. To save the reader unnecessary cross-referencing, 
concepts which occur less ftequently are explained at the appropriate juncture in 
the text. 

The conceptual discussion is organised around the three themes of power, the 
body and the self Ie* xamine how each of these is to be conceptualised, and 
introduce relatEd concepts which I invoke in the course of the study. In addition, I 
identify theoretical weaknesses which have to be either clarified or 
re-conceptualised in the course of analysing the data. 

a) Power 

I am interested in the power processes at play in pregnancy and motherhood. To 

this end, it is not necessary to have a grand theory of power which can fit all 

situations, and Foucault hardly provides one. He, like me, is more interested in 

examining the particularities of power operating through specific discourses, and 
it is his account of power operating through sexuality that I turn to here. Foucault 

(1990) rejects the conventional view of power as hierarchical, repressive, 

centralised and possessive. Instead, he argues that power is everywhere, and is 

productive. Objects are constituted through discourse; that is, we do not talk 

about and represent how things in some pre-discursive sense already really are, 

but they become what they are through the ways in which we talk about and 

represent them. Foucault's conception of power is useful because it draws 

attention to our own participation in mechanisms of power. Power does not lie 

outside the self Furthermore, this conception of power enables us to visualise 

how experiences which seem natural and necessary, such as pregnancy and birth, 

are in fact regulated, by reminding us that they are constructed and that we are 

unable to talk about them outside of social accounts. Thirdly, this view of power 

is useful for understanding the nature of patriarchy (Ramazanoglu 1993). 

Patriarchal power is not centralised, it is not possessed and exercised actively by 

(all) men. Rather, it permeates our ways of life; our beliefs as to what is and is not 

possible. Perhaps this is one of the reasons why it has proved so incalcitrant. 

Foucault offers us a way of analysing our positioning in such mechanisms of 

power (Sawicki 1991), how we are recruited in our own government (Burchell, 

Gordon and Miller 1991; Barry, Osborne and Rose 1996). Foucault thus 
31 
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understood the term government not as referring to a particular institution or set 
of institutions, but as the structuring of our possible field of action (Foucault 
1982). 

Discourses - the sets of rules about what can and cannot be said, and by whom, in 
any given situation - are therefore constitutive of power (Craib 1992). Exploring 
discourses is the means by which we can chart power, a power which can be 

productive as well as repressive. Although this power is not possessed by a 
particular grouping in society (such as a certain profession or social class), 
through discourses it is organised into disciplines, and is expressed through forms 

of expertise. Expertise constitutes a rationale for decision-making within which 
those ascribed expert positions in this discourse, such as doctors, themselves 
move. Women are thus regulated through the medicalisation of pregnancy and 
childbirth; their behaviour is constrained by the discourses of childrearing and 
foetal health, The medical gaze (Foucault 1973) examines and normalises the 
body. In the course of pregnancy, it could be argued, women are subjected to the 

normalising judgments, hierarchical observation and examinations of the medical 
profession. However, equally - and Foucault stressed this side in his later work - 
potentialities for the women's self and for other forms of action are also created 
through discourses and their associated disciplines. Hence, it would be an error to 

associate this form of power with social control. 

Hence, this view of power can be used to unpack the rules and procedures of 

pregnancy whereby women are subjected to the normalising judgment of both the 

medical establishment and other parts of their social worlds, but it should also 
invite exploration of the ways in which such expertises are productive. This 

conceptualisation of power also leads us to look at the domestic division of 
labour, for example, in a different way; rather than viewing it in terms of a 

zero-sum power conflict between a woman and her partner, the concern moves to 

examining how domesticity comes to be seen as constituting a caring, mothering 

self (see Chapter 5). 

Now, Foucault has been criticised in a number of ways for his conception of 

power. On the one hand, it has been suggested that he cannot account for 

systematic inequalities in power relations (Hartsock 1990), and on the other hand 

he is criticised for allowing no space for resistance. I suggest that this view of 

power can account for both the dispersal of gender inequality throughout society, 

and its intransigence in the face of efforts to eradicate it, more successfully than 

31 



can a conventional view of power. More serious, however, is the problem of 
resistance. There are two problems with the notion of resistance once we accept a 
Foucauldian view of power- one is the inadequacy of agency in a Foucauldian 
account, the other is the grounds from which one can judge the impact of a 
certain move by an agent even once agency is allowed. 

To explain the first: Foucault claims that just as power is everywhere, so is 
resistance. Just as the value of praise is reduced when it is doled out to 
everybody, so the effect seems to be that under Foucault's conceptualisation the 
idea of resistance also loses all its force. It has been argued that Foucault's view 
of power leads to political fatalism and political impotence (for instance, 
Ramazanoglu (1993) critically discusses this argument). After all,, if power is 

everywhere, we can hardly escape it. If power actually forms usl it is impossible 
for the 'us' to stand outside of mechanisms of power. What, if anything, is then the 

role played by human agency (Bell 1996)? The agent in Foucault's accounts 
appears to lack any real independence. Indeed, Foucault sometimes mistakenly 
talks about 'power' and 'discipline' as if they were agents themselves (an 

accusation discussed in Cassell (1993)). Foucault certainly doesn't ignore the 

notion of struggle, but it is hard to leave his work without the distinct impression 

that people are ultimately helpless subjects of power. He consequently produces 
historical accounts in which all the active, colourful characters seem to have 

disappeared (Mort 1987). As Fairclough (1992) has argued, whilst Foucault says 
that there is always resistance, he seems to suggest that this resistance is always 

contained by power. Fairclough attributes this weakness in Foucault's work to the 

absence of an adequate concept of practice. He argues that Foucault's conception 

of practice really focuses on structures, and hence needs to be reconstituted if it is 

to play a meaningful role. We shall return to the notion of practices later in this 

chapter, where I give it centrality in examination of agency. 

To elaborate on the second problem- if two discourses conflict, how can we say 

which one is dominant and which is resistant? We merely observe that one rebuffs 

the other, but without a standpoint from which we can say that one is better than 

the other. Are mothers who talk about the importance of staying at home with 

their children resisting feminist discourse, and/ or are mothers who talk about the 

importance of their employment resisting domesticating discourse? In response to 

such a critique, I would argue that the only advance that we can make is to be 

aware of both (or more) standpoints. Resistance is the ability to acknowledge and 

play with both accounts. Acknowledging these difficulties, I defer tackling them 
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until the discussion in Chapter 9, to show how provisional resolutions have 
emerged out of the analysis of my data. However, at this stage it is helpful to 
point out that this criticism indirectly indicates one of the useful elements in 
Foucault's conception of power - that it enables us to analyse the role played by 
feminism itself in offering constructions of the world and generating new forms of 
power/ knowledge (Bell 1993). We cannot just assert that feminism is 

progressive; we need to problematize the role that it plays - for example, in 
breaking down the binary divide between work and the family (see De Lauretis 
1987). As Sawicki (1988) has argued, a Toucauldian feminist' does not search 
for liberation - for there is no standpoint from which we can say that a particular 
feminist discourse is inherently liberatory - but to multiply forms of resistance; for 

this reason, a Toucauldian feminism' is not a contradiction in terms but 'a 

continual contestation' (Sawicki 1988: 176). 

A series of interesting criticisms have also been made of Foucault's concept of a 
'discourse'. For example, how coherent is his concept of a discourse? What are 
the contexts to which it can be meaningfully applied? How do different discourses 
interconnect (see Freundlieb 1994)? Fairclough (1992) has suggested that the 

concepts of intertextuality (relations between texts) and interdiscursivity (relations 

between discursive formations) can be usefully employed in analysing discourses 

in Foucauldian terms. He develops a method for examining discourses in real 
texts (written or spoken), an issue which I discuss in Chapter 2. Fairclough has 

therefore begun to suggest some practical ways in which the difficulties alluded to 

above can be addressed. In addition, I would argue that it is mistaken to think of 
discourses in discrete terms, in the way that Freundlieb's questions imply. It is 

perhaps more helpful to think of a continuum running between alternative ways of 
describing a particular social phenomenon. When I speak of identifying specific 
discourses in the chapters which follow, this should be interpreted as an heuristic 

device, or even as the development of ideal types. This is not to suggest that a 

discourse is an ideal type, but to observe that, in practice, a line cannot be 

specified where one discourse stops and another one commences. 

The account produced by a Foucauldian researcher is itself a discourse. In stating 

this, I am not simply drawing attention to a trivial problem that assails any 

account of anything; rather, it is to observe that sociology itself is a discipline, a 

form of expertise, and that it is thereby entangled in the endless webs of power. It 

is hard to claim that this is any better or worse a discourse than the ones it 

presumes to supersede, for there is no objective standpoint from which such a 
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judgement can be made. Nevertheless, I suggest that understanding is enhanced 
by its addition of yet another perspective, and its drawing together diverse 

versions of the world for critical scrutiny. It is in this way that I do not believe 

that Foucault's approach mires us in relativism, and on this basis that I can claim 
the current study as a significant contribution to research. 

b) The Body 

The Foucauldian theory of power is in part an account of bodies, not only when 
Foucault was discussing what he termed Ibio-power' which he saw as acting on 
populations, but in his discussion of the power relations acting via ethics 
concerning the bodies of individual selves. During pregnancy, it is relatively 
simple to see power as operating in this way. The woman's body is constructed as 

an object of power both as it is discussed in pregnancy texts - such as manuals 

and magazines - and in medical encounters during pregnancy. Yet motherhood is 

also partly conceptualised in bodily terms - from the birth itself through 
breastfeeding to the visual representation of the mother-child dyad as a close 

embrace with the woman's attention centred on the child. 

However., whilst Foucault concentrated on the construction of the body in 

discourse, I posit that he did not provide an adequate conception of bodies. For 

example, a reservation that many feminists have had with Foucault's work is his 

failure adequately to address questions of gender (Bartky 1990; McNay 1992). In 

the three volumes of 7-he History of Sexuality, which purport to deal with the 

body and power, the particular power relations experienced by female bodies 

receive but cursory examination in a discussion of the hysterisation and 

psychiatrisation of the female body. This discussion is useful in indicating how the 

female body is made the bearer of stigmatising meanings; otherwise, though, he 

discusses bodies more generally, failing to differentiate by the crucial dimension of 

gender. A second problem with his vision of the 'docile' body as the ob ect of 

power is that it seems essentially passive (McNay ibid. ). 

For a fuller account of bodies and bodily practices, we must turn to the work of 

Giddens (1991,1992), Beck (1992) and Frank (1991). Giddens and Beck argue 

that in late or high modernity individuals are engaged in a reflexive 'project of the 

self (see next section), for which reflexive attention to their bodies is of increased 

importance. Bodies and bodily practices are central to the expression of the self. 

Each year, for instance, the shops lay out on display their wares for the season, 
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and we are able to drift between them, making a purchase here and a purchase 
there, until we are satisfied that we have the wherewithal for the image that we 
want publicly to present. Of course, argue Giddens and Beck, we are limited by 
what is on offer and views of what is acceptable - but you have only to glance at a 
street full of people to see that within those boundaries considerable variation can 
be found. For Frank (ibid. ), it is possible to identify a number of different types of 
body usage between which individuals can move - the disciplined body, the 
mirroring body, the dominating body and the communicative body. I suggest that 
such approaches to bodily practices allow us to see bodies as more than passive 
absorbers of bio-power. They enable us to chart different forms of bodily practice 
and to link these to an active construction of the self In contrast to Foucault's 

concentration on the reproductive role of discourse, the Auality of discourse 
(Fairclough 1992) is such that it both delimits the pregnant body, but also is the 

means by which the pregnant body actively is empowered. Of course, the 

materiality of the body also should not be lost in any theoretical discussion. I 

suggest that the body is both material and discursive, but also that there is a 
tension between these two. Exploring how these two dimensions are experienced 
by the women in their pregnancies and afterwards forms a component of the 

research. 

c) The Self 

People express discourses through their own practices; those- discourses at the 

same time delimit the self for we are constituted as subjects in and through 
discourses. Hence, the self is the outcome of a creative process, but it remains 

unclear how much'power can be ascribed to the individual, since they are 

themselves but the outcome of the discourses that have fashioned and carved 

them. Whilst Foucault was not a social control theorist, it is perhaps fair to say 

that he left undeveloped his theory of the self, owing to his premature death soon 

after the issue of the self moved to the centre of his attention. His concept of 

practices of the self goes some way to overcoming his social control tendencies, 

nevertheless, for a fuller sense of agency, I posit that it is helpful to look beyond 

the standard post-structuralist account. 

In examining the stories the women offered, I have found the concept of 

practices of the self (Foucault 1992) to be useful (Foucault later employed the 

term 'technologies of the self). These refer to the ways in which individuals 

actively fashion their identities through various technologies or practices (McNay 
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1992). Foucault uses the concept in relation to the construction of oneself as an 
ethical subject, to refer to - 

'practices whereby individuals, by their own means or with the 
help of others, acted on their own bodies, souls, thoughts, 
conduct, and way of being in order to transform themselves and 
attain a certain state of perfection or happiness, or to become a 
sage or immortal, and so on. ' (Martin, Gutman and Hutton 1988- 
4) 

Practices of the self are the forms of behaviour that a person engages in as 
expressive and constructive of their ethical subjectification. The ethical 

component of this concept should be broadly interpreted; rather than referring to 

an external norm, practices of the self are the forms of self-monitoring and 

self-testing behaviour we engage in to construct a desired sense of self Although 

ethics lie outside of the individual, they are about the sort of relationship that you 

ought to have with yourself (Hacking 1986), your duty to yourself (Osborne 

1998). The forms of behaviour, the self-forming activities, this involves can be 

thought of as the behavioural and verbal manifestations of a discourse. Foucault 

studied the genealogy of these practices or technologies,, by exploring the 

changing primacy given to imperatives to seek knowledge about the self and to 

care for the self since antiquity. Rather than looking at change over historical 

time, I employ the concept of practices of the self to look at how one's duty to 

oneself might be influenced by a shift towards the acquisition of a new self - in 

this case, a mothering self. I examine how the women studied constructed 

elements of their subjectivity through adopting new practices and through 

continuing old practices. I argue that there is both a sense in which these practices 

can be thought of as structuring or controlling, but also a sense in which they are 

expressive of agency. Similarly, McNay (1992) has argued that the concept of 

practices of the self is helpfUl for understanding gender as a 'never-completed 

process of engendering' (McNay 1992: 71) in which individuals are not docile but 

are actively involved. 

But, more specifically, are there ways in which it is expected that such agency will 

be exercised? Foucault does not explore the answer to this question in any detail, 

since his emphasis is on active 'stylisation' of the self. What, then, might 

constitute the basis of the imperatives of such practices of the selP. To answer 

these questions, it is helpful to turn to quite different theorists. According to 
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Giddens (1991,1992) and Beck (1992), the project of the self is an important 
feature of high or late modernity. The breakdown of traditional ways of life has 
led to a need to explore personal identity and its change reflexively, since one can 
no longer simply rely on established norms. To help us to accomplish this, we are 
increasingly dependent on expertise. Whilst a concern with the self is not new to 
contemporary society, it is the type of self being pursued, and the means by which 
it is achieved - through reflexive use of the body and of external experts - which is 
novel. We are now engaged in constructing our own biographies - narrative 
accounts of who we are - through changing relationships, conceptualisations of 
employment and so on. I suggest that it is helpful to link this account of the self to 

an examination of the role of discourse. It is possible to hypothesise that the 

project of the self is a discourse that constrains us - there being an onus on each 
individual to produce such a biography - but that within this discourse the content 

of each individual story is unspecified and hence is where we can find a space for 

agency. 

To develop this theme further, mothers may be given a particular role in their 

project. We saw above that there was a moral and religious element to the 
Enlightenment view of the relationship between the body and the self In 

contemporary society, self-flagellation for religious ends has receded from the 

mainstream, but I maintain there is a still a moral, as well as an ethical,, element 

central to our negotiation of the relationship between body and self In Bordo's 

(1993) work, we see how women 'punish' themselves for giving in to the 

temptations of food and how the language of sin permeates advertising of both 

diet food and desserts. And I would argue that for pregnant women, moral 

obligations dominate their view of the body as they see themselves as responsible 
for the foetus. Becoming a mother may therefore be in part a moral project. 

Giddens (1991) suggests the term 'lifestyle' as a way of examining such sets of 

behaviours. He explains his concept - 

'A lifestyle can be defined as a more or less integrated set of 

practices which an individual embraces, not only because such 
practices fulfil utilitarian needs, but because they give material 
form to a particular narrative of self-identity. ' (Giddens 1991: 8 1) 

However, in analysing the women's interviews - both before and after the birth -I 

have found the concept of 'practices of the self (Foucault 1992) more helpful 
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than the term 'lifestyle' (Giddens 1991). This is because of its better ability to 
capture their self-constituting and ethical elements. 

I use Bourdieu. 's (1979) concept of habitus to pursue this idea. A person's 
habitus is their internalisation of their class's tastes) by which the body becomes 
inscribed by the cultural practices of its particular class fraction. I use the idea of 
habitus to understand the class dimension of the women's practices of the self 
McMahon (1995) shows how, for working-class women in particular, 
motherhood is seen as a way of crossing the boundary between irresponsible 

childhood and responsible adulthood. I analyse how the middle-class women I 

studied practised their old habitus. To summarise, the moral and ethical 

components of contemporary practices of the self will be explored in the chapters 

which follow with reference to class differences, and these concepts will be 

elaborated at the appropriate points in the text. I will not be suggesting that such 

practices are necessarily sufficient for a particular identity, but that they may 

constitute part of it especially during a transitional period. 

Breaking Frames 

I have indicated some of the main concepts I employ in the ensuing analysis. I 

have argued for a particular theoretical approach. But the real test fies not in 

theoretical explanations but in their efficacy in probing the data in the chapters 

which follow, and in their provocation to further ideas and concerns. 

However, there is one implication which is worth discussing at this point. The 

theoretical perspective for which I am arguing leads us not only to question our 

respondents, and interrogate their answers, differently, but also to ask different 

questions of ourselves. I believe that such an approach to theory should make us 

review the sociological tasks in which we are erigaged. I have, for example, 

identified the concept of resistance as deserving further attention, and have 

already begun to indicate some of the ways in which I think these problems can be 

tackled. However, informed by the view of theory as perspective, I do not claim 

to offer a final resolution of these problems. Indeed, I would like to suggest that 

it is misleading to believe that ontological and epistemological difficulties can ever 

be finally resolved - ruled off, ticked and laid aside for all time. A revised theory 

of resistance is not a definitive answer, but offers an additional perspective. 
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However, this does not mean that developing social theory is a futile aspiration, 
nor that every story offered has equal validity; far from it. We can offer new 
metaphors and ways of conceptualising sociological activities which sensitise us 
to tensions that previous ways of seeing may have partially obscured, and we can 
judge these stories by their rhetorical ability to achieve this. But no story offers a 
timeless 'truth'. Rather, resolution must be saved for our willingness to devise 

metaphor after metaphor as each one becomes incorporated into realist systems of 
thought. And in a world where sociology can no longer offer satisfactory and 
solid answers,, the questions which it continually poses have all the more reason to 
be challenging and inspired. 

In the above discussion, I have identified a number of lines of thought to be 

pursued in the course of this thesis. For example, from Martin's (1987) work we 

are sensitised to the insights available from comparing women's discourses to 
'expert' discourses, and through the work of Bordo (1993) to the importance of 

perceptions of acceptable body shapes. I have set out a number of concepts to be 

deployed in the course of the investigation. Moreover, I have suggested that the 

concept of resistance deserves to be clarified, perhaps partly by refining our 

conception of the self, and with the help of other ideas. But I have stressed that 

the chapters which follow are only one of the possible stories which could be told 

about this data. This approach is anathema to the standard reporting of 

conclusions, whereby success tends to be judged according to success in reifying 

a relationship between data and research claims. 

Reflexivity on the part of the sociologist can lead to self-deceit -a claim to throw 

off objectivity whilst at the same time trying to seduce the reader with that very 

argument. I do not claim that what follows is 'only' a story; this study has 

substantive things to say about the operationalisation of certain concepts, about 

the discourses of the women studied, about alternative concepts which I propose. 

Discourses should be seen as analytic constructs, as the projections of research, 

but nevertheless research can be adjudicated on the basis of its theoretical 

coherence, its empirical resonance, and so on. What I am saying, however, is that 

reflexivity should encourage us to be cautious in the form of our conclusions. It 

blurs the magic boundary between actions and words. 
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Chapter Two: 
Researching Pregnancy and Early Motherhood 

In this chapter: 

The research questions are reported and the broad structure of the project 
explained. 

The methods of data collection and data analysis are described. 

The focus of the research on discourse analysis is justified. 

The status of the findings derived from the study is discussed. 
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Methods 

As explained in the Introduction, this project was intended to have both an 
empirical and a theoretical component. By studying women undergoing the 
transition to motherhood, it was hoped both to find out more about this phase of 
the life-cycle, and also to contribute to post-structuralist theorising of the body, 
the self and power, Hence, from the research aims,, a number of research 
questions were derived to be addressed in the course of the study: - 

Is there- any evidence that middle-class women's sense of identity shifts 
with the event of first-time motherhood? How do these women balance their 
work identity with their identity as mothers? What concepts are useful for 
illuminating whether/ how women renegotiate and reconstruct a sense of self in 
the face of this fife-event? 

How do women see the experience of pregnancy? What concepts are 

useful for understanding the medical and bodily aspects of pregnancy and 
childbirth, and the role of expertises in normalising mothers? Does first-time 

motherhood change the relationship between the sense of self and the body? 

What do these women's experiences suggest about the utility of 

post-structuralist concepts of the self and power? What theoretical problems are 

encountered with applying post-structuralist concepts to these women's lives? 

Can these problems be overcome by refining these concepts, or do a new set of 

concepts need to be devised? 

In order to address these research questions, a project was constructed which 
included two major elements of discourse analysis: discourse analysis of a range 

of texts that either the women may have directly encountered or could be 

expected to reflect wider social discourses on this area; and discourse analysis of 

interviews with a group of women both immediately prior to and shortly after 

their becoming mothers. 

It is worth stating at the outset that these fieldwork methods generated far more 

data than it has proved possible to report on in the course of the thesis. For 

example, each of the second interviews with the women included a lengthy 

recounting of their 'birth story', and it has not proved possible to include detailed 

analysis of this material here. I was interested in charting the women's discourses 
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about the self, and have therefore included discussions only to the extent to which 
they seemed directly related to issues around power, the body and the self. It 's 
inevitable that the analysis is not exhaustive. Although every effort has been made 
to include recurring and central themes, a claim to completeness cannot be made. 

So why was the focus on discourse analysis? I have already discussed the utility 
of this concept in Chapter 1, arguing that language - textual or spoken - is the 
means by which we construct an account of reality. But for the purpose of 
generating analytic themes for empirical analysis, it is worth going beyond this 
broad description. Fairclough (1992) has argued that discourse is constructive in 
three ways. firstly, it contributes to the construction of social identities and social 
positions; secondly, it helps to construct relationships; and thirdly, it contributes 
to the construction of systems of knowledge and belief Hence, its dichotomies, 
its structure,, its emphases and comparisons are essentially ways of ordering the 
world, as such, they are a form of authority. "Ist I consider the ways in which 
human expertises, human authorities, are mobilised in the documents studied and 
the women's interviews, the focus of my account on discourses is important 
because in so doing it is linguistic authority which is analysed -a no-less powerful 
form of acting on the self Discourse analysis reminds us that the 'private' and the 
'internal' - which motherhood and identity change are represented as being - are 
constructed (Rose 1990), and provides a means of analysing the nature of this 

construction. 

What was the reason for the two-pronged approach to analysing the discourses of 

pregnancy and motherhood? I suggest that the textual and the interview data are 

complementary - with, for example, the textual discourses being one of the 

authorities acting on the women's sense of self The meaning of the act of reading 

cannot be straightforwardly read off from the text (Radway 1987), but textual 

analysis is important to understanding how readers' responses may be 

constrained. Bakhtin (1986) has argued that there is a distinction between 

communication and mere language, Communication cannot assume a passive 
listener, or recipient, of speech. In analysing communication, Bakhtin claims that 

the utterance - rather than the sentence or the word - is the appropriate unit of 

analysis. The utterance can vary in length from a single word rejoinder to a 

lengthy novel, being defined as ending when there is a change of speaker, and 

each one is a response to whatever has - and has not - been said on the particular 

subject before. Seeing both the women's magazines analysed and each woman's 

interview as utterances, it is clear that it is preferable to study them through 
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comparison rather than in isolation, By analysing each woman's interview as an 
utterance, for instance, their ability to draw on the themes of the pregnancy 
handbooks and the women's magazines in ironic or playful ways may be 

understood. And, equally importantly, it reminds us that this thesis itself responds 
to the magazines, the manuals and the interviews; the social scientist offers only 
another stage in the dialogue, rather than a final interpretation. 

It is worth commenting on the sampling for the women's interviews and the 
documentary analysis before detailing each of these two forms of data collection. 
In both cases, the samples may appear relatively small, but it should be stressed 
that this was owing to the decision to undertake in-depth analysis, rather than to 

attempt a broader scope. Moreover, the term 'sample' perhaps suggests an 
objective, 'scientific' procedure that is not matched by the methods employed - the 

samples were not, for instance, methodically matched to characteristics of the 

population from which they were drawn. These are therefore inustrative, rather 
than representative, samples; they illustrate, or isolate, particular forces and 
tendencies which, in the real world, co-exist with a multitude of others. They 

enable us to chart the parameters of discourses rather than draw firm conclusions 

about factors influencing their experience of self Although it is important to draw 

the reader's attention to these issues, however, they should not be interpreted as 
detracting from the value of the research, a rich seam of discourses to analyse can 
be discovered by the detailed examination of a relatively small sample (Potter and 

Wetherell 1987). 

In the remainder of this chapter, I describe the processes of data collection and 

analysis in some detail. I argue that, whilst this was a rigorous study, the findings 

in the ensuing chapters must nevertheless be interpreted with caution. At various 

points in this thesis, I will indicate the echoes between my own findings and those 

of previous researchers. Two possible interpretations of these similarities suggest 

themselves immediately. Firstly, it is tempting to see this as 'validation' of my 

own research; replicability might be posited as the foundation of supposedly 

4scientific' activity, and it might be thought encouraging to find it being achieved. 

However, a second interpretation may equally well apply; if other researchers and 

myself are embedded in particular sets of academic norms and constructions of 

our activity, perhaps our own discursive relations lead us to observe similar 

themes in similar texts. Therefore, although it remains as a utopian aspiration, it is 

not possible to make claims of objectivity; the researcher can never step entirely 

outside of discourse. They are not given a bird's eye view of the discursive 
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landscape; they are lucky if they can find themselves any more than a little 

mole-hill, on which to catch a glimpse over their own garden wall. 

a) Documentary Data Collection 

The aims behind the documentary analysis were two-fold. Firstly, it was felt to be 
important to sensitise the researcher to key themes to be pursued in the ensuing 
interviews - to gain a feel for the world that a woman might enter once she 
discovered herself to be pregnant. To this end, the national press were scanned 
for relevant arti-cles, a number of organisations in this field were approached for 

their documentation (ranging from the National Childbirth Trust to the Maternity 
Alliance and the Association of Radical Midwives) and other written ante-natal 
materials were collected (for example, leaflets distributed at surgeries, and those 

produced by supermarket chains) . In addition, a number of observations were 

conducted: one series of National Childbirth Trust classes (20 hours of 

observation), and two different series of NHS 'Parentcraft' (ante-natal) classes 

were observed (23.5 hours of observation), and a local aqua-natal class was 

attended (3 hours of observation). As some of the case-study women were 

recruited at these classes, they provided an interesting spring-board for the 

interviews. However, the data collected in this way will not be reported on 

separately in this thesis. In order not to inhibit proceedings or to intrude on the 

classes,, it was decided not to tape-record these observations and notes were 

taken only after each had finished. Since the fine texture of discourse is important 

to its analysis, it was felt that analysing these notes rather than verbatim 

exchanges would be of limited utility. Having said this, however, it is worth 

emphasising the large quantity of data which was collected at this contextualising 

stage of the study. 

Secondly, and more systematically, the intention was to chart some of the salient 

discourses to which the women were exposed, in order to explore how such 

discursive threads were drawn on by the women and to investigate the extent to 

which they seemed to operate as a form of authority. With this aim in mind, a 

study was undertaken of women's magazines and an analysis of commonly-used 

pregnancy handbooks was completed. Here, I concentrate on outlining the 

rationale behind these two systematic pieces of textual research. For further 

details of the sampling procedure for each, the reader is referred to the relevant 

chapter. 
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The study of women's magazines looked at two broad types of magazines - those 
aimed at beginning mothers and pregnant women, and those which address other 
aspects of women's lives, being aimed, for example, at single or working (though 
not necessarily single working) women. Four parenting magazines and two 
woments magazines were chosen for the study. The selection of the women's 
magazines took place from issues published in the three months immediately prior 
to entering the interview phase of the data collection; in total, fifteen issues of the 
various magazines were analysed. Discourses evolve, and it should be 
remembered that the analysis below is not offered as timeless, but is temporally 
located. The aim was to chart the discourses of these magazines just prior to 
entering the interview situation so that the analysis could contribute to the 
process of devising the first interview schedule. It should be stressed that it is not 
being suggested that the women studied have necessarily read the texts analysed, 
nor if they have done so that their own accounts of pregnancy and motherhood 
are an automatic consequence of such textual encounters. Rather, it is being 
hypothesised that the discourses of the magazines are a part of the wider 
discourses around pregnancy and motherhood in contemporary society that we 
may expect women to encounter. The aim is therefore to analyse such discourses 

and compare them to the women's narratives. 

By contrast, the selection of pregnancy manuals to analyse took place through 

asking the women about their own reading in the course of the first interview. 

Using this information, three texts were chosen which were both popular with the 

women and also differed from each other in format, This enabled a more direct 

comparison between the way that the women claimed to use texts and the content 

of these texts. Consequently, the aims - and hence the framework and findings - 
of these two pieces of systematic documentary analysis differed. 

The two pieces of documentary research were also designed to be complementary 
in focus. Although each was initially researched with regard to all three themes of 

power, the self and the body, it was found that the magazines - particularly 

women's magazines generally - contained a great deal of data on representations 

of the pregnant and the non-pregnant body which was explicitly linked to the self. 
The pregnancy manuals, by contrast, although containing a great deal of 
biological and nutritional information on the body, had more focus on other 

dimensions of the self, such as the emotional changes of pregnancy. 

Consequently, in reporting these two pieces of research there is a differing 

concentration on these themes. 
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In order to aid comparison between the themes from the documentary analysis 
and the women's interviews, it was decided that the focus of both the magazine 
and the manual studies should primarily be on textual discourse, with little 
attention to the many vivid images in these texts. However, it is important to 
acknowledge that neither the documents nor the interviews were exclusively 
verbal encounters, - and the denotations and connotations of photographs and 
other visuals (Barthes 1977) were therefore largely ignored. This is admittedly a 
limitation to the study, but given the extensive data that was collected arguably a 
necessary one. Hence, the visual is only discussed when it is thought essential io 

understanding the content of the texts; after aU, the text may itself be functioning 

as anchorage and relay to the visual (Barthes,, ibid. ), and then to consider it in 
isolation would be misleading. 

One further possible shortcoming of this research design is worth addressing- it 

might be argued that this extensive documentary analysis may have led me to find 

what I wanted/ expected during the interview analysis, My response to this 

potential criticism would be two-fold. Firstly, it is important to acknowledge that 

this is a problem of any research; even if the researcher came to the interview 

material ostensibly 'fresh' they would in fact inevitably always come from some 

perspective. Being aware of this danger is therefore integral to all research, and 
the process of sensitisation actually serves to highlight this issue. Secondly, 

although there is no way of saying for certain that you have definitely overcome 
this limitation - there is no position from which you can assert independence - this 

does not obviate the need for rigour. But repeated readings of both sources of 
data, comparing the documents and the interviews and using each to challenge the 

other, searching for key words and phrases and examining how they are used in 

each context - all of these strategies serve to enhance one's ability to look 

critically at both sources of data and to avoid one's preconceptions clouding 

either or both. 

Interviews 

The sen-ý- structured interviews were conducted with thirty first-time mothers in 

the third trimester of their pregnancy, and three to six months after the birth of 

their child. The first tranche of interviews began in January 1997, and the second 

tranche was completed by January 1998, there being an overlap between the times 

when the two sets of interviews were conducted as the scheduling was 
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constrained by the recruitment of participants and the stage they were at in their 
pregnancies. A small number of the women had known themselves to be pregnant 
previously, but these pregnancies had not been continued to term, either as a 
consequence of miscarriage or termination. The timing of these interviews 
warrants explanation: the first interview was delayed until the third trimester in 
order that the woman should already be experiencing the pregnancy beginning to 
show, so that the researcher could explore the effect on the self of the visually 
changing body. By three months after the birth, the time of the second interview, 
it was felt that the woman would have overcome some of the initial exhaustion 
and confusion, but still feel fresh to being a mother. One of the second interviews 
had to take place sooner than planned - at 2 months and I week after the birth - 
as the woman was joining her partner working overseas for a year, and was 
leaving the country later that week. In addition, seven first interviews were 
conducted with women who were then not included in the study (approximately 5 
hours of interviewing), since data collected during this interview suggested that 
they did not satisfy the occupational criteria. These additional interviews served 
to provide a useful point of comparison and contrast with the interviews included, 

and thereby assisted in sensitising the researcher to key themes. 

The women chosen for inclusion were in fines of work which were identified as 
professional or middle-class - such as teachers, researchers, medical workers and 
managers - since one of the aims of the research was to explore the 
inter-relationship between the discourses of motherhood and the discourses of 

career. It was hypothesised that the relationship between discourses of work and 
discourses of motherhood might differ according to social class, and that to 
include inter-class comparisons was too ambitious for this study. A small number 

of women were engaged in courses of study rather than employment. Ascribing 

occupational classification was not a straight-forward process. Some women were 
included whose employment classification would have been over-simplified by 

conventional measures. There are no objective criteria for professionalism, it is 

socially-defined, always contested and in a state of flux. Moreover, women's 

employment, even prior to motherhood, may be more likely to be discontinuous 

as a result of moving to assist a partner's career. Finally, since women do not face 

the same expectation that they be breadwinners and achieve status through 

employment, they may structure their lives in other ways. One of the women 

selected for the study was a trained teacher who was unemployed at the time, 

having recently moved to the area with her partner's job. Two more were engaged 
in clerical work - one full-time and one part-time - whilst they pursued a course of 
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study and an artistic career. In addition, a number of the women had 
'unconventional' employment histories - for example, one woman combined 
part-time charity management with part-time aromatherapy, after having 

abandoned a conventional career in social work as part of a re-ordering of 
priorities in her life. Because of this complexity, a 'common-sense' attribution of 
occupational status was used, rather than employing a standard form of 
classification. To elaborate further, attention was paid to job autonomy, 
educational level and perceived social status; however, these can hardly be 

objectively defined. On these counts, some potential interviewees were ruled out 
from the start. Others were interviewed, but on discussing their jobs with them it 

was decided not to include them in the study. Once thirty women had been 

recruited who appeared to satisfy at least two of these three criteria both 

according to their job title and their discussion of their work in interview, 

recruitment for the study was terminated. More detailed information about the 

women's various occupations can be found by consulting Appendix 1. 

The women were mainly recruited for interview by distributing leaflets at a range 

of ante-natal classes and activities in the Bristol (England) area, and by 

encouraging snowballing from these initial contacts. Some were recruited through 
friends distributing leaflets at their places of work. Of the many women who 

returned the form attached to these leaflets,, several were excluded from the 

project since they did not satisfy the occupational criteria. Only one woman 

whom I contacted then decided not to participate in the research after expressing 

this initial interest. All thirty of the women were white. Their ages varied from 25 

to 38, with an average age of 32. All but one of the women lived with a male 

partner, whilst the remaining woman lived alone. Six of the pregnancies were 
described as unplanned. 

The interviews took place at the time and in the place most convenient to the 

women. In the majority of cases, this meant that they took place in the women's 

own homes during the day whilst they were on maternity leave. However, a small 

number of the first interviews were conducted at the woman's workplace, and one 

woman came to my home. One of the second interviews took place in a 

workplace cafeteria. On every occasion, the woman was interviewed without her 

partner or any other adult in attendance. At the second interview, the child was 

usually present for at least some of the interview, but if a partner or another adult 

(a cleaner or the woman's mother) was around they sometimes took the child out 

of the room for at least part of the time. 
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The formal interviews ranged in length from 45 minutes to one-and-a-half hours. 
No-one declined to be tape-recorded. In total, therefore, over 45 hours of 
tape-recorded material were collected from the interviews. However - and in 
addition to this - some women became more expansive after the machine had been 
switched off. In those cases, additional written notes were made summarizing the 
points made. On a few occasions, the tape recorder was switched back on, at my 
suggestion, for further points to be made. Sometimes I remained at the woman's 
house for several hours being shown, amongst other things, nurseries, 
photograph albums, home-made cribs,, diaries and so on. One woman took me for 

a country ramble after the inte-rview with her baby and dog, so that I could see the 
new area which she had moved to since the first interview. Another woman 
played me a video of her workmates making jokes about her and her pregnancy 
that she had been given when she left to go on maternity leave. Some of the 
women involved me in social events, for instance, I went to a reunion buffet 

organised by the NCT class I had observed and I attended the baptism of one 
child. 

Whilst more leaflets were distributed than were returned, there was little difficulty 
in finding sufficient women for the study. I suggest that women readily 
participated in the pregnancy because there was a commensurability between the 

construction of the interview situation as a reflective, confessional activity - one 

with which we are all familiar from the mass media - and the -discursive portrayal 

of pregnancy as a time of introspection (see Part 11 below). In addition, the idea 

that talk can resolve problems - can lead to happy endings through improving 

relationships - doMMated the portrayal of pregnancy in the manuals studied (see 

Chapter 4). Hence, verbalising their feelings, as facilitated by an interview 

situation, was represented as bringing the women a certain reward. 

Discourses are context-specific, and the nature of the interview encounter and the 

characteristics of the interviewer will have affected the accounts given. So it is 

important to detail the characteristics of the situation. Firstly, it should be noted 

that the interviewer (me! ) was not a mother herself, and that the interviewees 

were aware of this. It could be argued that this was a limitation of the interview 

situation since the women would be more 'honest' with someone whom they felt 

had had similar experiences and therefore would be more sympathetic to their 

point of view. However, I suggest that it is unhelpful to view the responses as 

either closer or farther away from a 'truth' about what had happened to the 
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women, but rather as an account or interpretation which was felt to be 
appropriate at the time. And they should be judged as telling us something about 
the discourses in such situations. As a non-mother, the data which I access will 
have been different than those which would have been obtained by a mother - but 
this does not allow us to say that either is better or worse. Seeing me as a 
non-mother will have encouraged the women to be explicit about certain issues 

which they might have taken as read with a mother and will have prevented me 
from being seen as an 'expert' (see the discussion on 'expertise' in chapter 8) on 
motherhood. This contrasts with Oakley's (1979) work, where - although the 
women she interviewed said that did not view her as a doctor or a health visitor - 
from the questions she is posed by them it is evident that they viewed her as an 
authority on the subject of motherhood. On the other hand, the fact that I am not 
a mother will undoubtedly have led to other silences about things that they felt 

cannot be shared with those who have not themselves become mothers. 

The leaflet distributed to women described the research as follows - 

'The aim of this research is to understand how women see the 
experience of first-time motherhood, and to explore the way they 
see their roles at home and at work. The research will focus on 
your experiences of being pregnant and your early months of 
mothering your child. You widl be asked about your family 
responsibilities and your experiences of employment. The 
interviewer will ask about how you are responding to this 
important fife-change, and the sources of advice and help you have 

received as an expecting mother. ' 

It was made clear that the interviews were confidential, and that the women 

would not be identified in any publications or research reports. 

In both interviews, the women were asked both to talk about what had happened 

to them so far and to speculate on the months ahead. Questions in the first 

interview began by asking them about their initial discovery of the pregnancy, 

how they and others they knew felt about it, and the contact they had had with 

health professionals and otherexperts' so far. They were asked to speculate about 

becoming a mother, with particular reference to its impact on their future careers 

and their private lives. In the second interview, ) these areas of questioning were 

re-visited; however, attention was paid to experiences of the labour/ birth and of 

breastfeeding, and their more detailed expectations concerning the return to 
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employment (where applicable). The women were asked whether their 
employment plans had stayed the same or had changed, and again were asked to 
talk about their plans for the future, 

Copies of the two interview schedules can be found in Appendices 11 and HI. 
However, it should be noted that the interviews were semi- structured. The order 
in which the questions were asked varied between the women, in response to the 
issues they had raised in previous answers. Additional questions were sometimes 
asked in response to new topics raised by a woman. Moreover, none of the 
women was asked all of the questions; rather, the interview schedule acted as a 
prompt for the interviewer, and often it was unnecessary to ask certain questions 
because they had already been addressed in previous answers. 

Writings on feminist methodology and good sociological practice informed my 
approach to the interview situation (for example, Oakley 198 1; Fonow and Cook 
1991; Nielson 1990); for instance, an informal atmosphere was constructed and it 

was stressed that I was interested in hearing anything the women had to say 
regardless of whether I myself had introduced a particular topic or not. Like 
Oakley (1981), 1 found that the women I interviewed asked personal questions, 
such as my own future plans regarding children, and, like Oakley, I answered 
these questions since I felt that parrying them would seem artificial and would 
lead to less openness on the respondents' part. However, it is interesting to note 
that most of the personal questioning of me took place 'off-tape', at the beginning 

and end of the encounter rather than at times where it might naturally have arisen 
during the conversation. This suggests that, despite my attempts to create an 
informal situation, the women still framed the interaction as an interview and 
behaved accordingly. This finding also suggests actors' familiarity with the 
interview (Martin 1987) renders it a structured form of dialogue, which they 

competently perform. During the tape recordings, I was only questioned to seek 

clarification on a point raised, not to seek my opinion or to ask about my life. The 

only questions I declined to answer were those which asked what another 
interviewee, a ffiend or acquaintance of the women being interviewed, had 

answered when I had posed the same question to them. 

At the end of both interviews, the women were asked whether there were any 

further points which they wanted to add. Some women took advantage of this 

opportunity to stress earlier points - summarizing what they saw as the key issues, 

whilst noting that they had already been covered - others introduced new 
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concerns,, and some just said that the interview had already been very 
'comprehensive'. Their responses to this invitation often offered some insight into 
how comfortable they had felt about directing the interview themselves. Alice's 
comments capture the impossibility of trying to produce a full account of the 
women's preoccupations - 

'I think I inteýected and went off the point where I sort of wanted 
to. I don't think there's anything else. Not that I can think of right 
now. I'll probably ring you up in the middle of the night. And 
another thing. And another thing. ' (Alice 2) 

Ruth's comments also suggest some validity to the themes raised - 

Interviewer: So is there anything else that you'd like to add? 

Ruth: No,, I don't think so, thanks, Lucy. Because Pye 
been through - yeah, the important things were the changes in my 
body and how other people perceive me. You know, this thing of 
both at work and socially. And for me those have been the most 
sort of startling things that have happened that I just hadn't 

anticipated at all. So, no, I think I've covered everything. (Ruth 1) 

The women sometimes also commented on how they felt about the interviews. 
Christine observed at the end that she'd been really looking forward to the second 
interview 'because with the pregnancy one it really helped me. ' (Christine 2) She 

had found out from informal conversations with them that other members of her 

ante-natal group were also involved in the research - 

'we all said we found it really useful, you know. And nobody sat 
down with us, you know, like you have, and asked, well, what do 

you feel? What do you think? All the way through, you know. ' 
(Christine 2) 

At the end of her first interview, Linda commented that the interview had been 

more in depth than she had expected, and that she hadn't thought that I would 

know all the right questions to ask, but I had! 

52 



Data Analysis 

Both the two documentary studies and the transcribed interviews were subjected 
to discourse analysis. At this point in a thesis it is usual to offer an account of 
analytic procedures in order to ensure for the ensuing text the validity and 
replicability of respectable social science. Yet giving a satisfying description of the 
tasks involved in undertaking discourse analysis is problematic. From the 
perspective of social psychologists, Potter and Wetherell (1987) have attempted 
to provide a practical guide although it is clear from their discussion that there is 
no clear and simple way of marking out the process. The tension lies in the search 
to create a scientific, step-by-step method, when a reading of their own work 
suggests that a degree of interpretation and supposition is required. I would argue 
that one cannot prove that a discourse exists; you can only provide a more or less 

convincing account of the process by which you came to believe in its utility as a 
tool of understanding a certain social phenomenon. At the end of their book, 
Potter and Wetherell themselves acknowledge that the best that they can offer is a 

springboard, not a template. 

The attempt by Fairclough (1992) to provide a guide to undertaking textual 

analysis of discourse also fails to offer this kind of satisfaction. Fairclough 

attempts to synthesize the ideas of Foucault and other social theorists as diverse 

as Gramsci, Althusser, Habermas and Giddens to develop a practical method of 

analysing language, which he terms 'textually-oriented discourse analysis'. From 

this process, he derives a series of questions which can be posed about any text. 

However, whilst the questions are useful guides, they can scarcely be claimed as a 

schema for analysis since Fairclough's attempt to offer questions which are 

applicable to a diverse range of texts leaves each query so vague that it is unclear 

what would constitute the criteria for an adequate answer, For example, in 

relation to analysing themes, Fairclough suggests that one should ask - 

'What is the thematic structure of the text, and what assumptions 
(for example, about the structuring of knowledge or practice) 
underlie it? Are marked themes ftequent, and if so what 
motivations for them are thereT (Fairclough 1992: 23 6) 

'Structure', 'frequency' and 'motivations, in this quotation alone, are all subject to 

varying interpretation. However, Fairclough intends his questions only to be 
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general guidelines, rather than a blue-print, and when seen in this light theý, are 
more useful. He also points out that there will be a number of different possible 
analyses of any discourse sample, which raises issues of validation (discussed 
below). There are a number of important insights in Fairclough's work which can 
be brought to the study in this thesis. Firstly, Fairclough identifies three 
dimensions of discourse analysis. of discursive practices (such as inter-textuality, 
inter-discursivity and so on); of texts (the detailed analysis of words and phrases); 
and of the social practices of which the discourse forms a part. Fairclough's stress 
on the complementarity of these three has been picked up on in this research - for 

example, in addition to detailed study of texts the analysis below discusses the 
'practices of the self in which the women studied engaged, and also considers the 

relationship between the documentary and the interview texts, Secondly, 
Fairclough's approach is helpful in its emphasis on the relationship between 
discourse and self Thirdly, whilst Foucault emphasises the reproductive role of 
discourse,, Fairclough stresses that discourses may be transformative as well as 

reproductive -a perspective that is pursued further in later chapters. 

So it seems that a search for an objective grounding for discourse ana ysis is 

unfruitful. Perhaps rather than trying to find a 'scientific' basis for discourse 

analysis, we need to examine our notion of science itself. Work on the social 

study of science (Woolgar 1988) has examined the work that scientists do in the 

laboratory to suggest that what they produce, 'science, is the outcome of complex 

social interactions. Instead of trying to emulate the scientific method, suggests 
Woolgar, we should examine the work that scientists actually do. I believe that it 

is similarly appropriate to acknowledge that the identification of discourses is not 

an objective procedure - hence the difficulty that previous authors have had in 

devising their step-by-step accounts - but to note the importance nevertheless of 

stating clearly what it is that we do. 

Conventional content analysis involves several coders labeling a piece of text and 

seeking reliability between their decisions. However, as Potter and Wetherell 

(1987) point out, this method tells us nothing about the interpretations that the 

coders are making; it simply suggests that they are all making similar 

interpretations. By contrast, discourse analysis focuses on these interpretations 

themselves, on the attempt to make them explicit. So there is a search for patterns 

in the data, to look at how these patterns function and their consequences. 

Attention is given to how oppositions operate in the text, and the juxtaposition of 

key terms and phrases with one another. 
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But how can we know when identification of such patterns is adequate and 
'accurate'? Potter and Wetherell (ibid. ) suggest four techniques which can be used 
to validate research into discourse: coherence; participants' orientation-, new 
problems; and fruitfulness. On the first count, I can report that the themes 
generated were found to be useful in labeling both the documentary texts and the 
women's interviews. In relation to the second, the comparison between the 
women's interviews and the documentary data provides some evidence-, however, 
it should be noted that the interviews were not focused on discussing the 
documents thein-selves. The decision was taken not to return to the participants 
for their comments on the analyses of their interviews, although they have been 
kept informed about the progress of the research; this was because to respond to 
their current feelings about the research would detract from the value of the 

research having been conducted at the moment of transition - even between the 
two interviews much was forgotten and sometimes contradictions were evident, 

and for the women to comment on the original data again now would invite 

further reconstructions of the past. With regard to the third, I have indicated in 

the text proposed theoretical innovations and consequent areas for further 

research. This is suggestive of a certain fruitfulness, but with relation to discourse 

analysis as indeed to all research, the final process of validation must be left to the 

readers themselves. 

a) Documentary Analysis 

have never been a reader of women's magazines outside of doctor's 

waiting-rooms or of pregnancy handbooks, but it would be disingenuous to 

suggest that therefore their discourses were strange rather than familiar, On the 

contrary, the presuppositions of these texts were similar to those I had 

encountered in other parts of popular culture, and hence a process of distancing 

myself from these discourses in order to analyse them had to occur. This, of 

course, is no mean feat, and to suggest that I was unambiguously successful 

would be naive. Yet I would argue that, ironically, it can be that the more familiar 

you become with a piece of data the stranger it becomes, in just the way that if 

you look at a familiar word for long enough the spelling starts to become 

problematic and the meaning of the word obscure. By continually reading over 

and acquainting myself with the data, I slowly began to distance myself from the 

assumptions involved. 
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The system of analysis employed for the texts was to generate thematic labels. 
The labeling schema was generated through an iterative process of reading the 
texts, and then comparing the categories generated to themes suggested by earlier 
researchers, returning to the texts once more with the adjusted themes and 
re-commencing the process. Once a broad set of themes had been generated, all 
of the text was labeled with a view to examining how these themes were 
inter-related, and to identifying varied elements and emphases in different texts. In 
the case of the magazines analysis (Chapter 3), having generated these themes a 
selection was then made of a small number of articles which concentrated 
exclusively on issues around the body - the main focus of that study - and labeling 
these. With regard to the pregnancy manuals (Chapter 4), 1 concentrated on those 
passages which fell directly into the area of concern of this project - disregarding, 
for example, most of the pages giving detailed dietary advice. 

In addition to this qualitative analysis, a small element of quantitative content 
analysis was also performed on the sample of pregnancy and women's magazines, 
and will be detailed below. However, it should be stressed that this quantitative 
element was secondary to the qualitative analysis, and was purely indicative, 

serving as a sort of 'control' on the qualitative element - although numbers can 

appear to have a 'scientificity' or objectivity which qualitative data seem to lack. 

Elsewhere, in reporting both the documentary and the interview findings, I have 

tried to avoid numbers, to avoid the risk of reifying the data and suggesting a 

conclusiveness that the data cannot claim to possess. Instead, I have consciously 

made use of terms such as 'some', 'most' or 'a few', and have indicated the 

differences between the women where salient. 

b) Interview Analysis 

Potter and Wetherell (ibid) provide some useful pointers for using interviews for 

discourse analysis. They argue that there are three Oferences between discourse 

analysis interviews and conventional interviews. Firstly, discourse analysis focuses 

on the variety of responses and not only on consistent replies; for different 

responses tell us about the different discourses on which people can draw and the 

importance of the individual's own contribution to their replies. Secondly, 

interview techniques must offer opportunities for this diversity to be revealed, 

hence, informality, probes, follow-up questions and so on are usefully employed. 

Thirdly, the interviewer's own contribution is recognised as part of the discourse, 
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hence, the researcher's words are transcribed along with the interviewee's, and the 
nuances to their questions also analysed. 

As part of the project reported here, each interview was fully transcribed. Where 
a word or words were inaudible, this was identified in the transcription by 
Pauses and hesitations were not indicated on the text, partly due to a lack of 
technical ability accurately to record them, and partly since this would have led to 
specious accuracy in the transcriptions. After all, intonation is equally important 
to interpretation, yet could not be recorded on the text. So only on occasions 
when a pause was extremely long - several seconds in duration - was this marked 
on the transcript. 

Passages in the interviews were read through and then labeled according to the 
themes which they appeared to be addressing. As with the documentary analysis,, 
these themes were generated through the process of reading the transcripts, rather 
than being pre-devised. However, comparison was then made between the themes 

generated from these interviews and those generated from the previous 
documentary analyses, as well as with themes suggested by the work of earlier 

researchers. Next, detailed and repeated readings of the transcripts identified any 

apparent tensions and contradictions between the women's accounts, and between 

different sections of even a single woman's account - for example, in the language 

and metaphors employed and the claims which they made. This process was, then, 

similar to that used for reading the documentary data for analysis, although it also 
benefited from being able to draw on the documentary analysis itself The 

interview data were interpreted as being utterances which implicitly responded to 

previous discursive representations, of which the documents studied were 

potential examples (Bakhtin 1986). 

Whilst the account below highlights differences between the responses given by 

various women, it focuses on identifying the parameters of their discourse rather 

than on following the preoccupations and concerns of specific individuals across a 

range of themes. In quoting from the women's interviews to illustrate the 

argument, pseudonyms are used throughout. 
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Summary 

Whilst a number of previous researchers have studied first-time mothers - for 

example, Oakley (1979), Brannen and Moss (1991) and McMahon (1995) - the 
study drawn on here is important in enabling us not only to examine the process 
of transition, but also in its theoretical focus on the discourses of work and 
motherhood and the practices of the self engaged in by the women. This, then, is 

a project which explores the possibilities of operationall sing a number of complex 
concepts; its engagement with theoretical concerns is central to its aims. In 

addition, this thesis is a significant contribution to the collection of empirical data 

on the subject of motherhood. The collection of recent data on this topic allows 
comparison with studies conducted several years ago, and this project involved a 
large quantity of documentary data collection and numerous observations as well 
as an in-depth study of a group of women undergoing this change. So, this study 
is an important contribution to empirical and theoretical research on a number of 

vital issues. But it should be reiterated that the analysis which ensues is culturally 

and class specific, and cannot make claims to generalisability. The women offered 

a variety of responses; the analysis below charts schema which were available to 

them, not necessary - and of course there may be many more. 

Each speaker in communication responds, but also may elicit a response from 

others. The response may reveal misunderstandings, points needing clarification, 

and so on. What I have brought as my response to the data analysed, I hope that 

others will bring to this thesis. Therefore, it is to the data that we now turn. 

58 



Part 11 

Textual Analyses 
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Chuter Three: 
The Body in the Mau, 

In this chapter: 

An analysis of the discourses of women's magazines is reported, which 
explores the popular discourses around the body and power to which 
contemporary women are exposed. 

I argue that parenting and non-parenting magazines share many common 
themes in their representation of the body and its connection to the self, but that 
important differences between their manifestations of these shared themes can be 
detected. 

The metaphor of counterpoint is proposed as a means by which we can 

conceptualise the agency that these discourses allow to individual women. 
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Introduction 

So what are the textual discourses to which the women studied may have had 

access? The empirical fieldwork for this study began by attempting to isolate 

some key themes prior to the interviews. However, it would be impossible in a 
single thesis to capture all of the possible sources that may be involved. A huge 

array of literature, fictional and factual, that is encountered from childhood 
onwards,, innumerable advertisements, the popular press and so on would only 
begin to scratch at the surface of such a vast enterprise. Nevertheless, through 
describing even a small fraction of these discourses it is still possible to chart how 

these may impact on women's experience of pregnancy and the constitution of 
their mothering selves. It is not necessary to claim that these discourses are 
representative of the field in its entirety - simply that they express some of the 
discursive threads to which women are exposed, and which they can recompose 
in their own lives. Of course., it is possible that elsewhere there is an uncovered 

source of discourse which the women are simply parrotting; however, since the 

women were asked about their reading and their other sources of help and advice 

and no such was uncovered, this possibility seems remote. 

To this end,, in this and the following chapter I report on two separate analyses of 
documentary material. I begin in this chapter by looking at women's magazines, 

taking them as reflecting popular accounts of pregnancy and motherhood and 

women's bodies, and then in Chapter 41 analyse a sample of pregnancy manuals. 

The aim of tackling all three of the concerns of this thesis with power, the body 

and the self in both chapters would be somewhat ambitious. Instead, although 

both chapters will sketch out the intersections between the three, I concentrate on 

representations of power and the body here, and focus on the self in the next 

chapter. I use these analyses to raise the key themes which are pursued further in 

Part 11, and to introduce some of the ideas around 'resistance' and constraint on 

which I touch in the interview analysis and then discuss more fully in Chapter 9. 

The claim is not that the women studied all necessarily read these texts. I did not 

collect systematic data on this issue, although some women referred to such 

magazines in the course of their interviews, whilst in other homes piles of them 

were prominently on display. Quantitative data on the reading by the women 

studied would, I contend, be unhelpful since I am not suggesting that these 

discourses are created by women's magazines, but that women's magazines draw 

on the discourses, or myths (Barthes 1972), which are available to them from the 
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wider society. The focus is not so much on the magazine per se, but on the social 
representation of women's bodies; the magazines are but one site where these 
bodies' representations are (selectively) communicated and possibly transformed. 
Having said this, it is interesting to note that several of the women did make 
reference to having read pregnancy magazines. There was a diversity of 
relationships which they had with these texts. For instance, Chloe named a couple 
of magazines that she had read, whereas Francesca had over ninety back-issues of 
parenting magazines that she had been given by a friend. By contrast, Annette 
commented 'I've avoided magazines at all costs. 

So, why did I elect to examine womenýs magazines, rather than any one of the 
many other sites of discourse that I could have chosen? Isuggest that women's 
magazines are a particularly interesting site to use in exploring representations of 
women's bodies. This is because they have been directly implicated in the 'beauty 

myth' (Wolf 1990), an ideal to which women cannot possibly conform but which 
constrains their behaviour, and condemned by many feminists on this score. Yet, 
in the discussion below I suggest that the ideological work performed by such 
magazines is rather more complex than this. 

I do not presuppose that there is a simple relationship between the ideas presented 
in women's magazines and the behaviour of readers. In the process of reading, 
texts are interpreted and re-interpreted and set in a complex combination within 

women's- lives (Radway 1987). In subsequent chapters I explore rather than 

assume the connections between textual discourses and the subject, and I 

investigate the role played by the activity of reading (Hermes 1995) by using the 

concept of practices of the self What I am arguing here, however, is that analysis 

of these magazines reveals some of the discourses on which women are able to 

draw in making sense of their experiences and actions. Insofar as discourse 

constructs our sense of the possible, it can therefore inhibit or facilitate particular 

courses of action. 

The work of Woodward (1997) forms an important part of the backdrop to Part 

11, for she too has used textual studies to research motherhood. Woodward uses 

Foucault's idea of the 'figure' to identify the figures of contemporary discourses 

of motherhood. She researches this in part by analysing a number of women's 

magazines and by identifying shifts over time in the figures which have 

predominated. For instance, in contrast to earlier representations, the 

contemporary mother may be independent and she may reject a purely altruistic 
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role in favour of juggling her roles at home and work. Woodward's identification 
of such figures is useful, and I have not attempted to replicate her work here. My 
focus is different to Woodward's in looking at the linkages made between the 
mothering self, the body and power. I do not identify a discrete number of figures, 
but show how various attributes are woven together in a large number of, 
sometimes contradictory or paradoxical, ways. However, I see myself as building 
upon, and offering data complementary to, Woodward's work. 

In this chapter, I examine the ways in which various women's magazines portray 
women's bodies, and discuss the implications of these portrayals for the readers of 
these magazines. I use this analysis to draw conclusions about the relationship 
between women and such discourses - interrogating the concept of power as 
constructed by these discourses themselves. I show that a discourse of liberation, 
based on pleasure, sexuality and the use of the body, is established in the 
non-parenting magazines which, although it sometimes appears in the parenting 
magazines, is far less prevalent. Instead, alternative - in a sense, more traditional - 
discourses around the body predominate in the parenting magazines. I suggest 
that the discourse of liberation in the non-parenting magazines is misleading, for it 

masks many limiting and constraining aspects of this discourse. By contrast, there 

are spaces for agency in the more traditional discourse still dominating the 

parenting magazines which have not been emphasised by previous commentators 
in this field. The purpose of my discussion is not to argue for one discourse over 
the other, to say that one is better for women and the other worse -I do not 
believe that it is possible to draw such a conclusion - but to point to the complex 

effects of these magazines. A comparison to musical counterpoint is suggested as 

a way of conceptualising the interplay between dominant discourses and 
discourses of liberation or resistance. 

The Study 

Women are offered a plethora of magazines. Some are focused on traditional 

notions of femininity - for example, Good Housekeeping - whereas others offer 

glimpses into and guides to an affluent lifestyle - such as Tatler, or Hello. A 

number of previous commentators have examined the discourses of women's 

magazines in Britain and the United States (for example, Millum 1975; Ferguson 

1983; Winship 1987; McCracken 1993; Hermes 1995) or have analysed the 

representation of women's pleasures in various other popular texts (for example, 
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Coward 1984; Radway 1987; Radner 1995). However, there has been scant 
attention paid to the portrayal of the body of the pregnant woman. Consequently, 
the purpose behind this study was to examine discourses around the body in 
women's magazines and to explore the hypothesis that experience of pregnancy 
was a significant variable which might alter perceptions of the body. Therefore, it 

was decided that the major variable to build into the sample (see Table 1) was 
whether the magazines were explicitly focused on issues surrounding pregnancy 
or not. For this reason, it was decided that approximately half of the sample 
should constitute parenting/ pregnancy magazines, although in the event, 
parenting magazines constituted rather more than half of the sample (nine out of 
fifteen issues). This occurred for two reasons. Firstly, the parenting magazines 
tended to be somewhat shorter (see Table 11); secondly, discussions of the body 
formed a smaller part of their content, with much space devoted to babycare, and 
therefore it was decided to expand the sample after initial analysis of the 
November 1996 issues in order to remedy this imbalance. 

The parenting magazines were selected on the criteria that they should be 

specifically aimed at 'becoming mothers', and that they should deal with issues 

around pregnancy, birth and early motherhood (see Table 111). 1 initially selected 

two magazines that are widely available (see Table IV) - First Steps and Parents, 

widening the sample to include Mother and Baby and Your Complete Guide to 

Pregnancy and Birth at a later date (see Table 1). The reader being addressed by 

these magazines is undoubtedly a woman, not a genderless parent (see Table III, 

for example, the by-line for Parents is 'Smart solutions for today's mums'). 

Table I- Magai ýe Samplel 

November December January 
FS Yes Yes s Yes 
Parents Yes Yes s es 
M&B y5 Yes Ys es 
YCG Yes* 

Cosmo Yes Yes Y 
NW Yes Yes Yes 

Joint December/ January issue. 

The period covered by the study is November 1996 to January 1997. 
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Table 11 - Additional Data concerning Magazine Sample 

. ]lCover PricoNo. of p g. s* 
FS E1.55 11311 
Parents E1.75 138 
M&B E1.60 ý 146 
JYCG E2.00 ý l 14 

Cosmo E2.1 0 296 
NW E2.00 194] 

* Number of pages in November issue, unless otherwise specified. It should be 

noted that the number of pages per issue could vary considerably for one 
magazine. 

No. of pg. s in December issue. 
* No. of pg. s in December/ January issue. 

Table IH - Target Readership 

(Source: Brad (December 1996). London: Emap Media Limited) 

FS information not available. 
Parents "Pregnant women and women with children 0-4 years, ABC I C2 

who have an interest in the physical, psychological and educational 
development of their children. " 

M&B "Pregnant women and women with children 0-3 years, 
YCG No information given. 
Cosmo "Cosmopolitan attracts a young, upmarket and independent 

readership. " 

NW "25-44 ABC I working women. " 

Table IV - Rr"trrship 

(Source: Brad (December 1996). London: Emap Media Limited) 

A B 
FS N/G N/G 
Parents 376000 5.2 
M&B 962000 
YCG N/G N/G 

Cosmo 2286OqO 4.2 

Wý 667000 2.4 
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A- All Adults Total Readership. 
B- Readers per copy (on the basis of which A is calculated) 
N/G- - Information Not Given, 

For the remainder of the sample, it was decided to select two magazines of 
general interest to women, whose target readership overlapped with the 
socio-economic background of the women to be subsequenfly studied (see Table 
IH). Within this second bracket, a magazine which is targeted at young, single 
women, Cosmopolitan (by-line - 'the World's No. I Magazine for Young 
Women'), and a magazine which is targeted at working (not necessarily younger) 
women, New Woman (by-line - 'Get the Life You Want'), were selected. The 
magazines chosen were followed in the main (see Table 1) over a period of three 
months, running from November 1996 to January 1997. For convenience, 
abbreviations of some of the titles will be employed in the analysis below (see 
Table V). 

Table V- Magazine Abbreviations 

FS 
M&B 
YCG 
Cosmo 
NW 

'First Steps'. 

Mother and Baby'. 

'Your Complete Guide to Pregnancy and Childcare'. 

'Cosmopolitan'. 

'New Woman'. 

It could be argued, therefore, that the sample of magazines selected was small - 
both in the sense that these magazines only represent a small proportion of those 

available on the market, and in the sense that the period of study was short. As 

stated in Chapter 2, there is no sense in which it could be claimed that this 

constitutes a representative sample of women's magazines in general, nor 

necessarily of these particular magazines over any extended period of time. 

However, it should be noted that each issue of a magazine is a lengthy text, 

composed of up to 300 pages (see Table 11). Analysing fifteen issues, therefore, is 

a sizeable project. Moreover, the period of study is explained by the fact that the 

selection of the magazines was timed to take place just prior to the 

commencement of other fieldwork (November 1996 - January 1997) to allow 

some comparability between the data (although I have already noted that some 
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women, like Francesca, subsequently reported having also read back copies of 
these magazines). 

Because of the time of year at which the study occurred, there was a seasonal 
emphasis to many of the articles and they may have differed from matters 
discussed at other times of the year. Whilst accepting that the stress on dieting 

may be exceptionally dominant in post-Christmas issues, I suggest that this 

seasonal bias can actually enhance, rather than detract from, the study. One of the 
interesting things about these magazines is the way in which they mark the 

seasons and the passage of time. McRobbie (1991) has posited that the stress on 
seasonality operates as a euphemism for change - and also as a reason to spend 
more money on consumerist markers of beauty. I hypothesise that bodies 

generally are, in an obvious way, rooted in the temporal, and themselves act as 

markers of ageing and decay. On the other hand, in pregnancy, the passage of 

time can be a cause for celebration as it brings closer a moment of promise. 
Therefore, I examine whether the two categories of magazines contrast in their 

representations of the passage of time, and in later chapters time will recur as a 

theme which emerged from analysis of the interview material. 

Women's Ma- 'sa Genre 

Features of a genre are as central to discourse as textual details (Bakhtin 1986), 

and it is with these commonalities between the magazines that I shall start. As a 

genre, there are interesting aspects of women's magazines which impact both 

upon their ability to discipline through expertise and self-surveillance, and on the 

construction of reality which they offer. Although many of these may be obvious 

even to the non-reader, it is worth stressing the obvious since its potency is 

sometimes the most easily overlooked. 

From the start, it should be clear that these magazines are concerned with a 

centralising of women's experience. Not only is this achieved through the very act 

of devoting a magazine to women, but in the main parts of their text these 

publications legitimise the notion of women speaking for themselves, albeit 

usually on domestic and familial issues. Women are encouraged to write in to the 

magazines, and these communications are incorporated not only on letters and 

problem pages, but also in specific short articles, photographic features and so on. 

In addition, the articles in all of these magazines often speak to the reader through 
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women themselves, rather than through the voice of a jourrialist, Frequently, a 
case-study appears, not only as complementary to the article but as the main 
content of the article itself, it is possible that the extensive use of this is a 
gender-specific strategy, reflecting the widely-held view that women are 
interested in the personal rather than the abstract, although my data do not allow 
this hypothesis to be pursued. Whilst the purpose of these case-studies is 
generally to reinforce a specific argument in the text, the message communicated 
is that the final interpreter of her experiences is the woman herself On the one 
hand, the testimony of 

- 
other women being brought to pay witness to the article's 

theme may make that particular message harder to challenge, but on the other 
hand the notion that experience is the final arbiter of judgment may give a sense 
of power to the individual reader. A dialectic is established between experience 
and expertise which will be explored further below. 

Women's magazines can only be understood by examining the myth of intimacy 

which dominates their pages. Ferguson (1983,165) has also drawn attention to 
the technique of "write-speak", whereby the written word is used to imitate the 
rhythms and intimacy of the spoken. Furthermore, the magazine assumes that it 
has a personal knowledge about you - about your relationships, your employment 
difficulties and your make-up concerns. So we are left with another tension. the 

mythology of intimacy may make the messages of these magazines difficult to 

challenge although, at the same time, the valorization of personal experience 
offers a woman a potential ground from which to reect what they say. Ij 

The diary format, which is particularly popular in the parenting magazines, is a 

part of this tone of intimacy. Frequently, articles take the form of a diary - either 
daily, weekly or monthly - supposedly written by someone experiencing a 

particular event or process and confiding their feelings in writing. Again, this 

format is often used to convey factual information by putting it in personal terms. 

This format is, furthermore, a convenient means of utilising the dimension of time, 

and creating a sense of its continuity and progression - both back towards the past 

and towards an (invariably rosy) future. Time features as a promise in parenting 

magazines - it brings the birth of a baby ever nearer - and is emphasised in the 

expert discourse of 'trimesters', which are used as a device for structuring the 

experience. However, time is more often represented as a threat to the 

non-pregnant body concerned about ageing. In non-parenting magazines, 

allusions are made to the need to appear in seasonal, up-to-the-minute garb, the 

commercialism of this genre thereby tapping into the fear of being seen as losing 
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in the battle with time. It is perhaps significant, thereforeY that although the 
mythology of intimacy is employed in these non-parenting magazines as much as 
in the parenting ones, the diary format is rarely utilised. The use of the diary 
format in one of the pregnancy manuals studied is discussed in Chapter 4. In 
Chapter 5,1 will indicate how time also appeared as a feature of the women's 
interviews. 

Having initially established some general characteristics of the format, we are now 
in a position to discuss their textual content in more depth. In the next section, I 
consider four themes around the body - conceptualising the female body, the body 
and the self, self-surveillance, and the body and expertise. I chart some of the 
ways in which common themes are represented differently in the two categories 
of magazines, with the facts of pregnancy and motherhood operating as key 

mediating variables. 

Representations of the Body 

a) Concelptualising The Female Body 

The striking first impression that the reader receives on opening these texts is the 

value placed on female adornment, and the stress on enhancing one's body in 

every way that one can in order to make it attractive to men. But the basis of this 

attraction differs between the two sorts of magazine. Coward (1984) identifies a 

recent change in popular culture whereby the smiling model, with her 

connotations of submission to the male gaze, has become replaced by the pouting 

model. Coward analyses this pose to suggest that the pout is not a resistance to 

such submission, but rather connotes the image of sexual arousal in pornographic 

magazines (with, for example, the mouth slightly open and the eyes narrowed). In 

my study of magazines, it was noted that while the pouting model appeared in the 

non-parenting magazines (though it should be noted that this was not the only 

pose employed); in the parenting magazines the smiling (Wooming') pose 

predominated. This draws attention to a distinction between the sexualised body 

represented by the non-parenting magazines and the pleasing body of the 

parenting publications. Pregnant bodies are absent from the sexualised space of 

non-parenting magazines, although, as Longhurst (1998) has pointed out, this is 

in a sense absurd since pregnant bodies are marked as having (usually) been 

sexually active in order to achieve that state. 
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The body, in both types of magazine, is instead associated with pleasure - and 
pleasure is set in opposition to work. This finding is interesting since Western 
culture has traditionally seen the body as a machine. Martin's (1987) work on the 
metaphors used by medical textbooks to describe menstruation, childbirth and 
menopause shows the prevalence of metaphors of production for interpreting 
these events. Yet, whilst such metaphors occurred in the magazines studied, they 
did not predominate, and an emphasis on the body as a source of pleasure was far 

more prevalent. The focus of these magazines seems therefore to reflect the 
cseparate spheres' ideology which developed during the nineteenth century,, they 
concentrate on consumption images for the body, and its regimentation is often 
based on the private sphere of the home. This is in contrast to the medical texts 

studied by Martin which compared the body to the public (male) sphere of work. 

There are nevertheless significant differences between the portrayal of bodies in 

the two types of magazine. The body represented in the non-parenting magazines 
is commodified and malleable, An article on genital plastic surgery in 
Comnopolitan reports that - 

'The majority of Dr Norton's clients are well-educated, 
body-conscious women, who have grown up thinking shopping 
for body parts is as normal as buying a new pair of Chanel 
sunglasses. ' (Cosmo December 1996: 46) 

With this commodification comes the language of absolute freedom - the body 

can be anything, we need no longer be limited by our corporeality. But the onus 

to exercise this absolute freedom, I hypothesise, may itself be experienced as a 

form of control. Instead of a simple imperative to slenderness, a new imperative 

may have taken its place; since the body can be, and should be, anything, we can 

never have a final product; there is no longer a single ideal to be achieved. Rather, 

we are trapped in a process of endless permutations. This finding echoes the 

discussion of the body in high modernity by Shilling (1993). Shilling argues that 

the body is now seen as a project in itself He suggests that while we have 

increased our control over our bodies, religious belief has declined, leaving us 

unclear as to how we should use this control. Hence, the body is represented as a 

means in these magazines, but the end towards which it should be used remains 

unclear. 
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How has the pregnant body fared within such a discourse? It could have been that 
the pregnant body is commodified also - with pregnancy becoming just another 
experience to be collected, like a luxury cruise up the Ganges or a trip in a hot-air 
balloon. In practice, the parenting magazines do not provide any evidence of such 
a shift. Whilst pregnancy is portrayed as a project - which brings with it allied 
projects such as planning and purchasing for the new baby's nursery - it is not 
directly commodified. The pregnant body, then, provides an escape from the idea 
that the body is endlessly manipulable. Pregnant women's bodies change, but this 
is seen as happening, inevitably rather than in response to their commodified 
volitions. 

b) The Body and the Sel 

So who are implied as the selves who own the bodies we have been describing? 
By looking more closely at descriptions of the body and appropriate behaviour 
towards the body, it is possible to see a particular kind of woman being 

represented on the page. She is generally middle-class, white and heterosexual, 
for starters. But what else can we learn from these representations of the body 

about the conception of the self7 

A division between body and self is largely maintained in these texts, and a 
language of ownership of the body employed, serving to stress women's 

responsibility for their own physical existence. However, at the same time a 

woman's sense of self is presented as arising directly out of her relationship with 
her body, In the December issue of Cosmopolitan, the article on genital plastic 

surgery locates women's sense of self firmly in the body. A woman who has had 

the surgery declares that 'It's like I'm a different person' (Cosmo December 1996: 

46), while the surgeon involved declares that his patients have been 'transformed' 

(Cosmo December 1996: 46). Marriages can be revived, and happiness achieved, 

reports the article, as a result of this surgery. What seems to be being said here is 

that if you can escape the limitations of the body, you can escape the limitations 

of your self 

Given this connection made between the body and the self, it is unsurprising that 

the pregnant woman, the childless woman and the mother are represented rather 

differently. Health, beauty and fashion recur across the texts as being of interest 

to all women; nevertheless, pregnant women only appear in non-parenting 
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magazines - in both advertisements and articles - to be defined exclusively as 
such. They are not represented in the magazines for young women as, for 

example, advertising non-maternal products. The implication is clear: the only 
dimension of pregnant women's lives that really matters is their pregnancy. Its 

significance is such that they cannot appear to represent anything other than 
pregnancy itself Moreover, even in the parenting magazines women's lives are 
expected to be organised around their bodies and the infertile woman is exhorted 
in Parents 'never to give up hope' (Parents January 1997: 6). In the parenting 
magazines, women are also assumed to set a priority upon domestic 

considerations - and there are articles on knitting and cookery, rather than the 
travel articles of the non-parenting magazines. It seems, then, that 'pregnant 

women' is represented as a distinct and specialised category of women in these 
texts; an implication which it is interesting to compare with my finding, reported 
in Part 111, that many of the women interviewed did view themselves as entering a 

separate world on becoming pregnant. 

One of the major interests of the non-pregnant woman is portrayed as being men. 
Being attractive to men is still presented as being a concern of pregnant women in 

the parenting magazines; in YCG, an article appears on why men find pregnant 

women irresistible (YCG December 1996/ January 1997: 8-9). However , in 

contrast to the non-parenting magazines, the only men invited to comment on a 

woman's attractiveness in this article are their current partners, and much of the 

discussion focuses on the attractiveness of pregnancy as evidence of male 

potency. 

in the non-parenting magazines, the overriding aim of women is pleasure - which 

is defined in terms of sensuality and fun, The discourse of pleasure and 

self-indulgence appears also in the parenting magazines - for example, in 

exhortations to pamper yourself with various luxurious bath products. But in the 

parenting magazines this is only a small part of the woman's existence ('take one 

hour out to pamper yourself - Parents November 1996: 4), and not an 

over-riding theme ('our new year's resolution is indulgence' - editorial in 

Cosmopolitan January 1997: 8). 

In the non-parenting magazines, individuality, fulfillment and pleasure are 

represented as achieved through spending (Radner 1995). Pregnancy and 

motherhood offer an alternative identity to the consumer identity perpetuated 

through the pages of New Woman and Cosmopolitan. It is not surprising, 

73 



therefore, that in the pages of Cosmopolitan in particular pregnancy is presented 
as being akin to lunacy, It is stated that there is a natural instinct to have children 
(Cosmo December 1996: 280), but pregnancy is most likely to enter 
Cosmopolitan's pages in the form of the woman stalker who becomes pregnant in 
order to have a hold over the object of her fantasies (Cosmo December 1996- 
3742), or in reference to delusions about being the Virgin Mary (Cosmo 
December 1996: 20-4). 

in fact, commercialism does also affect the construction of the self in the 
discourse of the parenting magazines, although once again a common theme -is 
realised differently in the two categories of magazine. Here, expenditure becomes 

a proxy for love and affection, each month in First Steps there is a consumer 
section telling mothers about the 'Best Buys' for their child. A happy and 
comfortable baby can be obtained by feeding it with, and clothing it in, the right 
products. Hence, this consumerism is predominantly directed towards others 
rather than the self Nevertheless,, the self - the mother or expecting mother - can 
be judged by her ability to spend - wisely and generously on behalf of her 

significant others, 

In representing women, a distinction is drawn between the categories of woman 
and adult. Motherhood is seen as conferring adulthood, whereas young childless 

women are identified as girls who just want to have fun. Both of these are 

normalising categories with their own set of prescriptions. The equation of 

motherhood with adulthood appears in both the parenting and the non-parenting 

magazines. For example, the reader of the November issue of Parents is informed 

that - 

'Having a baby is one of the most adult jobs of a woman's life. ' 
(Parents November 1996: 22) 

In this statement, a distinction is drawn between adults and women. Women only 

become entitled to the former label when they behave in certain ways, 

motherhood is equated with maturity. Significance and adulthood comes to a 

woman not so much through work, or other areas of her fife, but through 

maternity. 
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The Cosmopolitan reader, on the other hand, has no aspirations to be seen as an 
adult. The December editorial tells her that she relishes Christmas because it 
enables her to escape into childhood once again. Maturity is seen as incompatible 
with, and set in opposition to, the pleasure she seeks - 

'At every other time of the year we have to be grown-up. Mature, 
Sensible. Realists. Frankly, I'm sick of it. (You know, the other 
day, I denied myself the pleasure of buying a sky-blue cashmere 
jumper because, godammit, it had to be dry-cleaned. Just how 
grown up is that?! )'(Cosmo December 1996- 8) 

The models which adom the pages of the non-parenting magazines, with their flat 

stomachs and thin hips, offer a vision of beauty which could only belong to a 
pre-fertile woman. The Cosmo woman wants to pursue this look with sky-blue 
cashmere jumpers, albeit at the price of her maturity. Maturity and immaturity are 
therefore related to appearance. For the parenting magazines, on the other hand, 

maturity is allied to a certain attitude -a readiness to have children and, no doubt, 

to make sacrifices for them. 

None of the magazines studied contained escapist romantic-fiction stories of the 

sort which used to feature in the genre. However, although the fiction form has 

disappeared, there persists in the parenting magazines the sense of pregnancy 
being a story. Each woman who speaks recounts her experience as a narrative and 

motherhood is the happy ending which completes the tale (indeed, it could be 

hypothesised that as our lives become 'narrativised' in late modernity, there is less 

need for fictional narrative). In Part 111,1 will indicate how this form of narrative 
is echoed in the positive narratives related by the women interviewed. In the 

non-parenting magazines, a similar absorption is offered by romantic mythology, 

which underlies many of the articles with their emphasis on finding a man, 

However, this isn't offered as a happy ending, but an ongoing game in which the 

reader is indulging. Both these categories of magazines, therefore, tell a particular 

story about their readers. Thus, these magazines offer different accounts of the 

body which lead to a contrast in their construction of the self 
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c) Self-Surveillance 

It is made clear in both types of magazines that it is the duty of women to ensure 
that their bodies are controlled - although this is not always focused on winning 
male attention but on ensuring self-respect through beauty and discipline. It is 

made clear that the aim is to appear as natural and effortlessly beautiful as 
possible, but that paradoxically the only way in which this can be achieved is by 

giving nature a constant helping hand (for example, Cosmo December 1996: 
236-7). However, in reporting experiences of pregnancy the parenting magazines 
acknowledge that the body cannot invariably be controlled. Indeed, the January 
issue of Parents reports that - 

'A lot of women are left with feelings of failure or loss of control 
after their birth. ' (Parents January 1997: 43) 

It is the juxtaposition of failure alongside loss of control which is significant here. 

The imperative to slenderness - achieved through both dieting and an intensive 

fitness regime - has been well-documented and discussed in popular publications 
(for example, Orbach 1988), and it would be superfluous to repeat the arguments 
here. Whilst the imperative was still an important part of the magazines analysed, 
in addition the non-parenting magazines discussed the possibility of additional 

permutations of the body in pursuit of elusive beauty. The December issue of New 

Woman discusses liposuction, asking 'How about this for a nice alternative to 

dieting? ' (NW December 1996: 1). Women are seen as individually responsible for 

achieving beauty through self-surveillance. As the article on fitness in 

Cosmopolitan concludes, 'fitness means health and, ultimately, health means 

happiness' (Cosmo January 1997: 156). 

The obligation of self- surveillance is extended towards the pregnant woman, but 

here it takes a somewhat different form. In the parenting magazines, there is a 

pressure of responsibility towards the foetus. This is expressed in the form of 

drinking guidelines, dietary suggestions and appropriate fitness activities (for 

example, FS November 1996: 33,98). Hence, we seem to be seeing altruism as 

the theme of pregnancy, as opposed to the non-pregnant goals of beauty and 

pleasure. Self- surveillance operates in both cases, but towards different ends. 
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In addition, pregnant women are continually reminded that they are only 
temporarily exempted from self- surveillance for slenderness. Pregnant women are 
given information about post-pregnancy exercises, to ensure that they regain their 
figures. Women are reminded about their need to be vigilant in preparation for 
their post-pregnant state - 

Nails generally improve in health during pregnancy, says Marian 
Newman, President of the International Nail Association. But5 she 
warns, don't just sit back and enjoy having longer, stronger nails; 
now is the time to maintain them. '(M&B December 1996: 13) 

Invariably, vigilance involves consumerism in the form of expenditure on specially 
recommended products. 

There is, then, an intense pressure on women to subject themselves to continual 
self-surveiflance in pursuit of elusive conceptions of beauty. Yet there is a tension 
between this and an awareness of the difficulties of self- surveillance articulated 

elsewhere in the same magazines. For example, a reader writes to the December 

issue of New Woman thanking them for a previous article which made her reflect 

on the 'diet/binge/guilt cycle' (NW December 1996.12) that she had entered. 
Diversity is ostensibly celebrated, for example in January Cosmopolitan's article 

on fitness, which provides details on the height, weight and dietary and fitness 

regimes of seven women 'with different lifestyles, body shapes and diets'. What 

this alerts us to is the fact that there are many discourses on which these 

magazines can draw. Hence, there are differences between magazines, between 

their different issues and even between different pages of the same magazine. It is 

perhaps in the intersection between these different accounts that space remains for 

individual women to renegotiate their inter-relationships -a point to which we 

later return. 

d) The Bodx an I 

The imperatives of self-surveillance are aided by the mobilisation of various 

expertises to encourage women. Experts are presented as offering the final word, 

and their pronouncements are often extracted from the text to be replicated in 

bold sub-headings, or are used to summarise an article. While expertise is 
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important in both categories of magazine, there are once more significant 
contrasts between them. 

In both types of magazines there can be found a concern with a new science of 
the surface, It is the surface appearance of women's bodies - hair and skin - which 
are pronounced on by a formidable array of experts (masseurs, make-up artists, 
numerous scientists and so on), again reflecting a presumed preoccupation of 
women. So, for example, in an article on the season's make-up in the December 
issue of Cosmopolitan, reference is made to 'advanced beauty technology' (Cosmo 
December 1996: 224), through which one skin product was developed by an 
'American rocket scientist' (Cosmo December 1996 - 226). An article on make-up 
in the December issue of New Woman informs the reader that - 

'Research has found that it's not just large eyes that attract people 
but the distance between the lash and the brow. Extend it by 
applying pale shadow just under the arch of your brow. ' (NW, 
December 1997: 13 1) 

There are a large number of further experts - experts of the self - which are also 
deployed as part of the process of disciplining the female body. In a New Woman 

article on sexuality, one of the experts quoted comes from the London Institute of 
Human Sexuality, while another is a consultant psychotherapist (NW November 

1996: 84-6). Thus, even when it comes to interpreting one's feelings, it is 

suggested that these magazines can access sources of expertise more authoritative 

than the woman herself. 

In both categories of magazine, medical expertise is given a salient position, but 

the exact representation differs markedly. The general eroticisation of the world 

which permeates the non-parenting magazines extends to the representation of the 

medical profession in the pages of Cosmopolitan. In the article on genital plastic 

surgery referred to above, doctors are described as having the power to give 

women multiple orgasms (Cosmo December 1996.45). By contrast, the medical 

voice in the parenting magazines is often anonymous and god-like, providing an 

unquestionable commentary on individual women's accounts. The agency given 

to pregnant women in the many medically-oriented articles is minimal. They are 

not represented as active choosers, but as people who have to respond to their 

situation. Thus, in First Steps there is an article on 'Coping with Different Types 
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of Delivery' (FS November 1996: 62-4). Medical experts are presented as 
benevolent forces, who can be relied on to protect the woman's best interests. 

Such passivity is not uniform in the parenting magazines, however. For example, 
in Parents women are encouraged not to feel intimidated by professionals, and to 
talk to other mothers first to help in decisions concerning their childbirth (Parents 
November 1996: 22). Moreover, whilst the parenting magazines are more likely 
to draw on medical expertise than the non-parenting magazines, they also make 
increased reference to women's assumed collective wisdom about pregnancy and 
the birthing process, whereas women's col-lective wisdom does not feature in the 
non-parenting texts. So this introduces us to a further form of expertise which is 

sometimes mobilised in the parenting magazines; the expertise of experienced 
mothers themselves, It is entirely commensurate with this that in the parenting 
magazines a group of mothers and children act as the expert panel testing out and 
commenting on maternity wear and children's toys (for example,, Parents January 
1997: 82-3). 

Nevertheless,, the general format of the pregnancy and motherhood magazines 
suggests the relationship with experts that individual women should themselves 

adopt. The editor is introduced to the reader, often pictured as a woman with 
children of her own, who through the articles turns to other forms of expertise. 
Indeed, her panel of experts is often presented on the contents page; each is 

photographed and beneath the photograph their credentials are given. 
Nevertheless, it is important to note that there is a preponderance of female 

experts on such panels, moreover, many of the experts fist among their credentials 

the experience of having become parents themselves. Hence, even when the 

discourse invokes expertise, the experience of motherhood is valorized. 

In summary, a number of expertises are drawn on to discipline both the pregnant 

and the non-pregnant body. Sciences of the surface, experts of the self and 

medical experts are referred to at various points in the texts. Nevertheless, these 

magazines do not offer a single discourse which permeates all their pages, and at 

other points personal experience and feelings are valorized, especially in the 

parenting magazines, where women are urged to consult other mothers. 
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Representations of Power: 
Liberation or Constraint? Liberation for Constraint? 

What are the implications of these discourses for the agency which can be 
exercised by individual women? There are two aspects of the discussion of power 
with respect to textual analyses: firstly, there is the way that the discourses 
themselves represent power and secondly, there is the space which the discourses 
leave for other forms of agency to be exercised. It should be noted that this is not 
a distinction between representations of power and the reality - there is no way of 
establishing a set of criteria for saying what constitutes the reality of power. It is 

rather a distinction between the overt representation of power and the implicit 

spaces left for agency in such representations. It is considerably easier to chart the 
former than the latter, but arguably it is the latter which is of the greater interest 

to the feminist analyst of power, In this section, I examine both of these ways in 

which the different types of magazines open up space for alternative modes of 
behaviour and the forms which these might take. In the light of this discussion, I 

suggest a new metaphor - that of counterpoint - in place of the masculinist 
language of domination and resistance for allowing us to describe the ways in 

which discourse can be mobilised by the individuals who are themselves formed 

by it. 

Power emerged as a concern in both types of magazine. Parenting magazines do 

emphasise. the discourse of choices to pregnant women, suggesting, for instance, 

that they need not have Caesarean sections simply because they are advised to, 

but instead 'You DO have a choice' (Parents January 1997: 18). And in the 

non-parenting magazines, in return for their self- surveillance, women are 

promised power. For example, the editorial in the January issue of New Woman 

resolves in the new year - 

'to spur you on to make those changes that will give you the life 

you really want. We start with the contents of your make-up bag. ' 
(NW January 1997: 9) 

Collectivity also features overtly in their discourses, Consumerism might be 

thought to embed these magazines in an individualist ethos, and some previous 

commentators have examined the role played by individualism in magazines (for 

example, Winship 1987; McRobbie 1991). However, these magazines also create 

an image of a community of women with shared interests and concerns. On one 
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level, this image is clearly based on a myth, particularly since structural 
differences between women - such as ethnicity or class - are not represented. But 
on another level, the magazines help to create such a community, both by offering 
a shared language or idiom for women, and more directly through the 
communications they provoke. For example, in Mother and Baby a service exists 
to enable young mothers feeling isolated to contact others in their area by 

advertising, for free, in the magazine. And New Woman has expanded onto the 
Internet, offering readers the chance to interact directly with eaach other. 

However, in the non-parenting magazines, the manipulation of the body must take 

place in the pursuit of pleasure, and pleasure itself receives a very particular 
representation in the discourse. Pleasure is portrayed as a form of resistance or 
liberation - what the December issue of Cosmopolitan describes as the 'pleasure 

revenge' (Cosmo December 1996: 223), the revenge being upon all ideas of 

restraint or denial. That is, pleasure is associated with the consumerist hedonism 

of Cosmopolitan's aphorisms 'I think, therefore I want ... I can, therefore I 

spend ... I spend, therefore I trust' (Cosmo December 1996: 222-6). The reader is 

encouraged to spend up to L350 on a tube of moisturizer with the injunction, 'If 

you can't be good, be beautiful. ' In the non-parenting magazines, therefore, any 

resistance to dominant modes of interaction may be neutralised by the image of 

rebellion which is presented there. Pleasure itself is liberation. The Cosmopolitan 

reader is admittedly confident, but she exhibits this characteristic by spending 

with confidence rather than in any other way. 

There is, nevertheless, a self-consciousness about the way in which such images 

operate. In the same issue of Cosmopolitan, there is an article which considers the 

invidious pressure on young women to smoke, both in emulation of actresses and 

models, and 'in pursuit of impossible physical ideals' (Cosmo December 1996: 

70-4) The pressure to be slender is discussed, along with the way in which 

cigarette companies use images of glamour and beauty to promote their products. 

Meanwhile, the November issue of New Woman devotes three pages to 'women 

who've hung up their body hang-ups' (NW November 1996: 1), an article in which 

women whose bodies could be seen as deviant talk about why they love their 

bodies instead. However, the limited nature of their deviance is clear on reading 

the text. For example, one of the women, who is seen as non-standard through 

the fact of being pregnant, states - 
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'I wouldn't want to be this shape permanently ... I've put on more 
weight than I need to in this pregnancy - but it's a great excuse to 
eat heartily. At the moment I'll have a starter, main course and a 
dessert. I'll cope with the aftermath later. ' (NW November 1996: 
37) 

Once again, pregnancy permits women only a temporary absence from the slender 
ideal. 

What is dangerous about such representations of the discourse is that they can 
take from women the ability to define freedom or liberation for themselves 
(Winship 1987). A discourse which employs this self-consciousness on its own 
part may pre-empt and limit other responses from women. This argument parallels 
that by Riessman (1992), who has suggested that recent improvements in 

maternity care have just made it harder for feminists to challenge the basic 

structure of medicalisation. The article on 'Sex and Shopping. the orgasmic 

connection' in the December issue of Cosmopolitan is undoubtedly intended as 

satire of the magazine's own preoccupations, but self-consciousness about their 

own discourse can itself be channeled into helping women to see an 

ever-increased need for vigilance. Alright, the magazines seem to be saying, we 
know that this is the way that the game is played, but even now that we know this 

we've still got to get out there and do it! 

Yet there may be a gap between how power is overtly represented and how it is 

experienced with regard to other elements of the discourse. This brings us on to 

consideration of the implicit operation of power in these magazines. It is 

important not to take the content of these texts in isolation; just as significant is 

the way in which they are expected to be read. Women's magazines are not 

intended to be read from cover to cover in a linear fashion - they may be flicked 

through, certain articles may be selected for more detailed reading yet themselves 

only half-read, and they may be read in numerous locations and circumstances 

over an extended period of time. Radner (1995) has noted that the effects of this 

on the reader are unclear; there is no coherent narrative against which the reader 

can position herself and actively question, but the ability to pick out particular 

elements may leave the reader free to construct a meta-narrative of their own. 

The magazine is happy with contradiction, fragmentation and permutation - and 

as such, Radner has argued, it offers a model for feminist discourse itself A wide 

number of views are permitted on letters' pages and other elements of the 
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magazine which are drawn from readers' views. Additionally, the emphasis on 
case-studies results in a large number (often three or four) being accommodated 
within a single article, which once again stresses the diversity of experience. 

It should be clear from the above that is impossible to analyse the effects of 
women's magazines in terms of a simple binary between liberation and 
domination, and that the idea of liberation can itself be emptied of meaning 
because it can be appropriated by a particular discursive thread. Mottier (1995) 
has argued in her Fouciýuldian analysis of the politics of the I-lite Report for the 
limitations of talking about freedom and oppression, arguing that we should 
rather be looking at such matters in terms of a shifting of power relations. 
Similarly, I would argue that we need to analyse 'liberation' as a component of 
other discourses,. whilst being wary of employing it ourselves. 

The analogy which I would like to suggest in place of the traditional opposition of 
domination and resistance is that of musical counterpoint. Counterpoint operates 

within the dominant harmony of a piece, but its selection of particular elements 

serves to counterpose the melody, though at the same time working with it to 

produce a melodious whole. In the same way, the potential for 'resistance' or 

agency that I have identified in women's magazines selects parts of the magazines' 

message from their whole, which can then be combined in new ways. The 

metaphor of counterpoint emphasises that rresistance'.. including resistance in the 

form of theoretical commentary such as I myself am offering, does not come from 

outside of the dominant code; on the contrary, it is embedded within it. This issue 

will be returned to in Chapter 9. 

Conclusion 

Fairclough (1992) has identified three major changes in contemporary discourses: 

democratization, commodification and technologization. Although I have no 

longitudinal data which enable me to comment on change, in summarising the 

thematic findings from the magazines analysis, these three provide some clue to 

the import of these discourses. I suggest that it is possible to see these three 

elements echoed in the discourses of the magazines which have been analysed 

here. 
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Firstly, argues Fairclough, a process of democratization has occurred which has 
removed inequalities in linguistic rights. He notes that, despite this change, subtle 
inequalities still exist - for example, in who retains the right of summation. We 
have seen that women's magazines of both types are democratized through the 
use of numerous voices, but that nevertheless expertises are invoked in the 
process of interpreting each voice, However, I have identified a different 
emphasis between the two types of magazine in their invocation of expertise. The 
parenting magazines are more suggestive of democracy by referring to the 
expertise of a mythical collectivity of women to whom the newly-pregnant can 
turn. 

Secondly, Fairclough points to a process of commodification of discourse, by 

which he means that relationships are re-worded to suggest that people are 
consumers and empowered as such. We have seen that consumerism is pertinent 
to both magazine categories - focused on the self for non-parents and focused on 
others for the expectant and new mothers. Yet, we have seen that the commercial 
ethos of these magazines may limit women's resistance. It offers them new forms 

of expression, but it is unclear how liberating this can be. Alongside this, we have 

noted that the pregnant body has henceforth resisted this process of 

commodification. 

Thirdly, Fairclough suggests that there has been a process of technologization. He 

employs this term in the Foucauldian sense of the technologies of modem 
bio-power, which he extends to discourse. People manage and define themselves 

through language, and there is a stress on selfhood and identity. The body is the 

focus of these power forms. We have seen that in both types of magazines the 

body is presented as a means, but that there are important differences in the ends 

or goals which women are presumed to have, according to whether or not they 

are pregnant. The wisdom of various experts of the self is invoked in both sorts of 

magazines to assist in the management of self-identity. 

Fairclough argues that there are tensions between these three changes, and it has 

been possible to identify difficulties and contradictions between them in the 

account given above. Not only were there distinctions to be drawn between the 

two categories of magazine, but, beyond that, there were also tensions between 

individual magazines in the same category, and even between different pages of 

the same magazine. There are myriad discourses being drawn on in the 

magazines, and they are badly woven together, with loose threads and uneven 

84 



patterns, in the attempt to create a discourse for the magazine. Perhaps it is in the 
tensions between discourses, or in the ability to pursue one of these threads more 
consistently, that spaces for agency may be opened, 

It would be too strong to suggest that pregnancy exempts women from some of 
the more controlling aspects of the women's magazines' discourses, thereby 
freeing them to draw on aspects of discourse which enable them to redefine their 
bodies and their selves. However, it seems to change their positioning within 
various themes. The popular media may imply that until pregnancy assails them 

women are now free and equal with men, and it is suggested that it is only the 
demands of family which lead to women 'failing behind' in professional and public 
situations (for example, The Guardian, G2,4th September 1996: 8-9). But this 

analysis of women's magazines suggests that such an interpretation grossly 

oversimplifies the situation. Women's bodies are already controlled and subjected 
to expertises and self- surveillance during the supposedly heady days of 

non-maternal-work and singledom. Pregnancy does not necessarily constrain them 
further to adhere to dominant discourses, but merely encourages them to pick out 

a different tune. 
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Chapter Four: 
Through the Looking-Glass - The Pregnancy Manual Ana 

In this chapter: 

Three pregnancy manuals are analysed in order to explore their discourses 

around the pregnant and mothering self 

I argue that an introspective and careful self is constructed in these 

accounts, which engages in 'true' relationships. 

The inter-connections between this self and the body, and the role of 
experts in mediating its transition, are explored. 

I suggest that a specific habitus is important to understanding the message 

of some of these volumes. 

A number of themes to be pursued in Part III are indicated. 
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iii)The National Childbirth Trust Book of 
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Introduction 

In the previous chapter, the focus was on the body and power. in this chapter, I 
turn to the third of the triad of concerns for this thesis - the self. Having explored 
the first two of these concepts by analysing a number of pregnancy and women's 
magazines, I shall now examine the discourses of a small number of pregnancy 
manuals. 

The methods used for this analysis were similar to those employed for the 
magazines study and the two chapters should be regarded as complementary'. 
However, in this chapter I look at texts which were chosen specifically for having 
been read by some of the case-study women, whereas the magazines were 
selected in advance of the interviews from the range available on the market 
(although as I noted in Chapter 3 some, but not all, of the women had read such 
magazines). Overall, then, we could expect some variation between the findings 
from these studies as they offer different perspectives on the issues under 
research. As will be seen, however,, whilst this is indeed the case, comparing these 

studies nevertheless identifies some common themes - and the contrasts between 

the two studies makes these commonalities aU the more significant. This chapter 
therefore ends by outlining these commonalities and establishing some key ideas 

to be pursued in the remainder of the thesis. 

So why were pregnancy manuals selected for critical examination from among the 

many discourses to which pregnant women are exposed? It was felt that they 

were implicated in a particular account of the self which it was important to 

explore as part of this study of identities of motherhood. Giddens (1991) has 

argued that in the late modem age we are faced with a plurality of choices for a 

reflexive project of the self. With knowledge no longer acquired and legitimated 

by tradition, the self-help manual and other forms of expertise may be turned to 

instead in order to help us negotiate these choices. So these expertises become 

the mediator of experience and interpreter of unknown aspects of the self 

Self-help guides are now a multi-million pound industry, and the consumer of 

such guides is often represented as being a woman (see, for example, 7he 

Guardian, G2,10th September 1998.4-5). 

Now the pregnancy manual is not new to late modernity, but its form and 

preoccupations have evolved (Graham 1977). Graham, in a study of the visual 

representation of pregnancy in ante-natal literature, argues that the psychological 
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dimension of pregnancy has returned to the don-finance it received in Victorian 
texts, and that these days pregnancy has become seen as an almost mystical 
experience. The late modem self-help manual is concerned with introspection on 
the self, and not simply on guidelines for action (cf, Giddens 1991); it is central to 
the reflexivity of the late modem age. Hence, Graham's (1977) selection of 
relatively contemporary texts portray pregnant women as preoccupied with their 
bodies and with their emotional state. 

Therefore, the manual is now a source of information to which the individual can 
turn for assistance in negotiating these aspects of their experience. There is a 
diverse range of texts falling into this genre, and their form and structure vary as I 

show in my discussion of each of the three selected pregnancy texts. However, 

the commonalities between them are the main focus of our interest here. Whilst all 
three of the texts studied claimed to valorise difference, they each can be seen, 
through their content and narrative structures, to establish clear parameters of 

normality; a portrayal of pregnancy, I suggest, which involves a particular vision 

of the self 

Researching pregnancy manuals is not innovative, and some of the themes which I 

identify have been discussed by previous researchers both of this genre (for 

example, Graham, ibid., Marshall 1991) and of other texts dealing with 

pregnancy, birth and motherhood (for example, Cosslett 1991). Nevertheless, 

conducting a further primary study has proved valuable for two reasons. Firstly, 

there are fissures as well as continuities with the elements previous work has 

identified. Secondly, many previous researchers have focused on one alone of the 

pregnancy, childbirth and motherhood triad - Graham (1977) looks at pregnancy, 

Cosslett (1991) studies representations of childbirth, whilst Marshall (1991) 

concentrates on motherhood. Yet the articulation between these three, whereby 

the woman is led through one experience into the others, seems important to an 

understanding of each. After all, all three are discussed in these texts as part of a 

continuous narrative of a woman's experience. 

Nevertheless, the text most directly comparable with the present study, and which 

will therefore operate as a kind of benchmark of comparison for this chapter, is 

that by Marshall (ibid. ) -a study of the representation of motherhood in seven 

childcare and parenting manuals using discourse analysis. Marshall's focus on 

motherhood is more limited than the consideration of the self more generally 

pursued here; nevertheless, her theoretical approach is similar and the themes she 
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identifies are important signposts to the subsequent analyst of such texts. Marshall 
identifies a number of elements to the model of mothering expounded by these 
manuals - motherhood as 'ultimate fulfillment', mother love as 'natural' and the 
'unnatural mother' - and explores their guidelines to being a 'modem mother'. I 
have developed her themes where applicable in the analysis below. 

After discussing the selection of the manuals studied, I move on to reporting the 
results of the analysis undertaken. After introducing each book in turn, I then 
identify a number of common themes which, though communicated differently Mi 
each of the texts, suggest some important continuities between them. It is argued 
that these manuals offer a version of the self as constructed through care - 
through introspection and through relationships. Amongst these relationships are 
those that a woman has with her partner and child, her relationship with her body 

and her relationship with a number of experts. It is shown, however, that the form 

of self-surveillance expected of the pregnant woman differs in important respects 
to that required of the childless. Nevertheless, it is suggested that both the 

relationship between self and body established in these pages, and the format of 
two of the texts themselves, suggests that they are encouraging women to draw 

on a familiar (class- specific) habitus in negotiating the new experiences of 

pregnancy. 

The Selection 

The three texts were selected for analysis from those which were cited in the 

initial interviews with the first-time mothers as a 'source of information about 

pregnancy and motherhood'. What was striking from the first was the sheer 

number of texts which were referred to by the women. It is noteworthy that all of 

the women reported having read such manuals at some point during their 

pregnancy, even if they had discarded them by the time of the first interview, 

which most had not. However, there was little overlap between the books which 

they mentioned as their sources of information, and although a given woman 

might refer to a number of different texts in one sentence, further investigation 

would show that these differed markedly in form. Moreover, a respondent might 

state that she had used a number of books but be unable to remember their titles 

or authors. Therefore, in choosing the three books referred to below for analysis, 

a selection was made not on the number of references, but in order to reflect the 

variation in format which the books alluded to by the women possessed. 
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One of these texts, Emma's Diary, is made available free of charge to all pregnant 
women, and would normally be given to them at their booking-in visit with the 
midwife (although a handful of women had not received it). The other two books, 
7'he Encyclopedia of Pregnancy and Birth and 7he National Childbirth Trust 
Book of Pregnancy, Birth, and Parenthood (referred to as the Enc lopedia and YC 
the NCT Book for the sake of brevity), must be purchased or borrowed from 
friends or a library. The Encyclopedia was chosen because it locates itself firmly 

within the Active Birth Movement - an approach warmly advocated by several of 
the women. By contrast, the NCT Book was considered significant because of its 

allegiance to one of the most influential and widely-known organisations working 
for women in the ante-natal and post-natal field. I shall argue that both of these 
latter texts draw on the habitus (Bourdieu 1979) of middle-class women in order 
to make the experiences of pregnancy, birth and motherhood seem controllable by 

them. 

There are, inevitably, significant omissions from this selection - for example, the 

work of neither Sheila Kitzinger nor Dr Miriam Stoppard is considered,, although 
both of these authors had been encountered by some of the women. Nor have I 

analysed the many books focused exclusively on post-natal experiences such as 
breast-feeding which were referred to by the women in their second interviews. It 

should therefore be reiterated that in analysing their discourses I am not claiming 

that these-texts are representative. I merely aim to chart some of their discourses 

so that they can be compared and contrasted with the interviews with the 

case-study women. Moreover, although examination of diagrams and 

photographs would have been illuminating - after all, bodies are very clearly visual 

-I again ornit discussion of them to concentrate on the textual discourses which 

are more easily compared to the verbal discourses of the case-study women. 

Reference to illustrations will only be made when central to making sense of the 

text. 

All three of these volumes stress the pressure that conventional images can put on 

the pregnant woman and new mother. They claim to offer a range of options, 

rather than trying to force conformity to a single norm. Nevertheless, it is possible 

to identify some key themes in their discussion of the self These will form the 

focus of the analysis below. However, I will first provide some more detail on 

each of the books in the selection. 
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Emma 

This booklet is supposedly distributed to all pregnant women, though some 
interviewees had not received it (or, having been given it, had simply put it to one 
side). The reader follows a fictional character, Emma, from week 6 of her 
pregnancy, when she discovers she is pregnant, through to week 40, when the 
birth occurs. A quarter of each double page spread is devoted to her diary, in 
which Emma charts the feelings of herself and her ffiends. This section gives 
Emma's Diary a clear narrative structure. This book is not intended to be dipped 
into so much as read in a linear way. Nevertheless, the remaining three-quarters of 
each double-page is given over to Emma's Information File, where Emma writes 
short explanations of the medical experiences of herself and her ffiends, and the 
information in this is indexed at the start of the diary so that it can be easily 
referenced in a more piecemeal way. Although Emma's Diary ostensibly focuses 

simply on the experience of pregnancy, post-natal information is communicated to 
the reader through her interactions with her ffiends, Jacki and Paula, who give 
birth to their own babies in the course of Emma's pregnancy. 

Emma is 'delighted' to be pregnant. She is 29, white, married to Peter (a teacher) 

and is an Office Manager. Her fiiend Paula is the booklet's representative of the 

older mum. She is aged 39, black and already the mother of twin girls. Jacki, 

meanwhile,. is the symbolic representation of the 'younger mum'. Aged 19, 

unmarried, an office worker, and in an 'on/off relationship with Geoff (a 

plumber), Jacki did not initially welcome her pregnancy, and subsequently 
becomes a warning of the many things that someone can do badly or can go 

wrong, thus fulfilling the stereotype of the single mother as an inadequate mother. 
Emma's life, by contrast, is a fairy-tale - and, similarly, complete with its happy 

ending. Emma represents a normalised version of motherhood, although her diary 

legitimises various worries and different experiences that pregnant women may 
have. Perhaps, the reader may conclude, it is because Emma is everything that she 
is supposed to be that she is blessed with a supportive husband, and rewarded 

with a straightforward birth. 

So who is the pregnant self constructed by this text? Domestic priorities and 

domestic settings form the mainstay of Emma's life. The friends meet for coffee, 

and enjoy going shopping, or baby-sitting for one another, Emma's world is one 

where pregnant women and new mothers draw together and their lives revolve 
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around these events. Emma intends 'to be a fial. 1-time mum, for a while, anyway' 
(Mackonochie 1996: week 9). In addition, Emma's Diary is alone amongst the 
three volumes analysed in containing advertising literature on its pages - for 

pregnancy and maternity products. These advertisements are described as being 
'Emma's Product Information Guide'. and in the accompanying photograph Emma 
is shown carefully perusing her own diary! The advertisements are therefore 
presented as integral to the booklet, and show the importance of being a 
particular kind of consumer if you are taking your pregnancy seriously. 

By the use of a diary format, and its reports of Emma's excitement as her due 
date approaches, Emma's Diary provides another example of time featuring as a 
promise in a pregnancy, referred to in Chapter 3. In addition, it constructs the 
ideal pregnant woman, Emma, as someone who introspects, through the Diary's 

pages, upon her pregnancy. On one level, pregnancy is a collective experience 

which women can share., but it is ultimately an individual, internal event, which 

effectively disarms any resentment by turning it on the self In employing a diary 

format, Emma's Diary implies that the truth about pregnancy is personal and 

reflective. The diary format encourages women to monitor the self, for it is a 

confessional form and hence a ritual of power (Foucault 1990). 

In addition to such introspection, Emma is careful to follow her GP's advice, and 

when others in need like Jacki turn to the experts for support, they too are 

rewarded by happiness. Emma's Diary bears the stamp of the Royal College of 

General Practitioners, and assistance has been given to the lead author by a group 

of doctors and a midwife who bear an impressive list of letters after their names. 

However, it is notable that Emma also turns to Paula for advice, thereby 

suggesting that experience is another source of expertise about pregnancy and 

motherhood, 

On first impressions, it is hard to think of two approaches more dissimilar than 

those of Emma's Diary and a book which claims to be an Encyclopedia. In fact, 

the bulk of the text is organised as a handbook, with an alphabetical reference 

section appearing only at the end. Nevertheless, this book does not have a simple 

narrative structure, though its page order follows the chronological sequence of 

pregnancy, labour and parenthood. It seems unlikely that the reader will simply 
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follow it through page by page, as they might do with Emma's Diary. These two 
texts thus differ greatly in structure; however, thematic analysis shows that, in 
part, they are simply using differing methods of communication to emphasise 
similar things. 

So who is the self addressed by this volume? Once again, the emphasis is on 
domestic settings and considerations, with an emphasis placed on relationships 
which revolve around the pregnancy. It seems, for example, that the female reader 
is expected to share the process of reading the text with their partner, and entire 
sections of the text are indeed explicitly directed towards these men (for men they 
are assumed to be). Moreover, although the book purports to take the reader up 
to the time when the baby is 3 months old, it contains no chapter on returning to 

employment after the birth. 

This book draws on both of the two traditions identified by Cosslett (1991) - the 
female oral tradition and the expert tradition - through its two authors, one of 

whom is a woman and the other an obstetrician. In doing so, it pays more 

attention to female experience than Emma's Diary. Additionally, 'self-help' is also 

stressed as an integral part of the experience, and Part V of the book is devoted 

exclusively to such 'self-help'. Self-help involves focusing on breathing, exercise 

and massage, rather than any form of efforts at structural or institutional reform. 
This book, therefore, follows Emma's Diary in arguing implicitly for the special, 
introspective nature of pregnancy and motherhood, whilst also positing that 

women can develop forms of knowledge and expertise in order to facilitate their 

progress through these experiences. 

A further difference between the pregnant self constructed by each of these two 

texts can be detected. The alphabetical reference section of the Encyclopedia 

occupies approximately the last 60 of its 350-odd pages. This book, then, can 

hardly be seen as a genuine encyclopedia. Nevertheless, in promoting itself as 

such, the reader is constructed as a person who engages in 'research' about their 

pregnancy, which implicitly embeds them in the habitus (Bourdieu 1979) of the 

educated middle class. It implies that pregnancy is not something that someone 

simply gets on with, albeit with a little help and advice along the way especially 

from experts, but that there is a formalised body of knowledge lying behind 

pregnancy or motherhood on which the 'qualified' woman can draw. Hence, the 

book renders pregnancy controllable and knowable to the middle-class or 

professional woman who has organised her sense of self and body around this 
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habitus; it mimics the structure of other professional bodies of knowledge with 
which she will have been acquainted in previous stages of her life. it makes 
change less threatening to such forms of identity, although at the same time the 
book argues that change will happen and should be welcomed when it occurs. 

iii) The National Childbirth Trust Book of Pregnancy, Birth and 
Parenthood 

This book differs yet again in terms of its format, content and the means by which 
its message is legitimised, At first glance, this book doesn't seem to offer a 
normalised identity to its reader for everyone's different is its refrain; the message 
communicated is that whatever you feel is at the least understandable. However, 

the variations in experience alluded to in the text are periodically supplemented by 

short quotations, which sound as confirming voices chiming in with their 

experiences. The quotes are anonymous, unexplained and unchallengeable; they 

serve to bolster the text by confirming its indication of the parameters of 
difference. Surreptitiously, then, they set limits to difference, and authenticate the 

other claims which the book has made. 

The NCT Book differs from the other two texts studied in that it does not refer to 

medical expertise in order to validate its claim to authority. Instead, it claims to 

offer the 'wisdom, experience, and expertise' (Tucker 1996: v) of the National 

Childbirth Trust (NCT) to its reader, and a group of nineteen women are listed as 

, 
it would be over-simplistic to see expert discourses as being the contributors. Yet, 

rejected entirely by this text. For example, the editor, Glynnis Tucker, is described 

as being an NCT antenatal teacher and counsellor'. Hence, whilst distancing itself 

from a medicalised model of pregnancy,, the book stakes a claim to the authority 

of other expertises of the self 

A little under 500 pages long, this book claims in its subtitle to be 'The complete 

guide to having a baby, thereby offering the reader a form of control through 

information which, by implication, other texts cannot achieve. On one level, this 

book attempts to distance itself from the concept of research which it has been 

hypothesised applies to the Encyclopedia. At the outset it is stated - 

'parenthood is not something you can swot up for then pass or fail, 

like an exam. ' (Tucker 1996: 2-3) 
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Nevertheless, this very book, complete with its glossary, further reading and list 
of useful addresses at the end, seems to construct motherhood as something to be 
studied. 

Having made these introductory comments about the differences in presentation 
and structure of these three volumes and the self thereby constructed, we are now 
in a position to examine in more detail the thematic continuities between them. 
Four areas will be considered which were salient to their content: the experience 
of the self, the body and the self, the employed self, and the role of expertise. 

Representations of the Self 

a) The Experience of the Self 

Change is coming, the manuals tell us. The construction of self through 
relationships - with baby, partner, friends and family - is presented as an important 

mediator of this change. In Emma's Diary, it is the experiences of a group of 
ffiends that is the focus of Emma's account. In the NCT Book, also, change is 

mediated through relationships; it is noted that new friendships will be forged and 
some old friends left behind. 

Giddens (1991: 1992) has posited the rise of the 'pure relationship' as 
characteristic of late modernity. He stresses that this relationship is pursued only 
for its intrinsic rewards and satisfactions, and mentions the importance of 
'authenticity' as its basis of trust. This relationship is not anchored in social or 

economic life but through commitment, is reflexively organised and focused on 
intimacy. Self-identity in the 'pure relationship' is negotiated through common 

exploration in place of simple affirmation by the other self 

I found that the type of relationship posited in these manuals does not accord to 

the 'pure relationship', although there are important similarities, Rather, it is what 

I shall describe as a 'true relationship. Like the 'pure' relationship, the 'true' 

relationship is conceptualised as lying between two individuals, rather than 

involving wider social groups. But the 'true' relationship is always already there, 

and the onus is on the individual to find it. The means to accessing the Irue' 

relationship is honesty - honesty with the other person engaged in the relationship 

and, more importantly, with yourself And in being honest, a hierarchy of truths is 
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established. Opinions and aspirations are barely considered, whilst emphasis is laid 

on something which is called 'instinct', 'Instinct' is presented as something 
essentially pre-social, which social interaction, for example in the form of advice, 
can either actually prevent you from accessing, or, more expertly used, can help 

you to find. The 'true' relationship is presented as central to relationships within 
the family unit. Pregnancy, then, takes women into a domestic sphere in which 
new relationship norms apply. 

For example, a central relationship considered in these texts is that which is 

established betWeen mother and baby. Marshall (1991) shows in her study how 
love between mother and baby as a 'taken for granted' fact. Similarly, in my study 
I found that babies are presented as irresistibly lovely (for example, Mackonochie 
1996: week 17). In the other volumes, it is acknowledged that it might take you a 
little time to grow into the relationship with your baby, but in fine with my 

concept of a 'true' relationship, there seems to be little risk that the normalised 

relationship will not be eventually uncovered. In fact, the feeling of love can be 

there even when you don't feel it! - 

'Motherly feelings usually flower with the birth of the baby, even if 
it takes you a little time to realize it. ' (Balaskas and Gordon 1992: 
66) 

Alteration and change on the part of the mother are seen as an integral part of the 

mother-baby relationship (Balaskas and Gordon 1992: 66). The imperative is to 

create a child who is an emotionally rounded individual, and the early relationship 

between mother and child is seen as a key factor in achieving this end. Therefore, 

a key theme is the mother's elastic responsiveness to the needs of her baby. The 

mother is represented as being the instinctual guardian of the child's best interests, 

if only she pays attention to their 'true' relationship. After the birth, the mother is 

instructed to ensure that she is looking after herself and building in time for her 

own rest and relaxation, but even this is justified by reference to the baby's 

well-being, with the comment that if the mother is tense then the baby will 

become tense too (Tucker 1996: 3 84). 

These evolving relationships take the pregnant woman into a new realm of 

existence. In the Encyclopedia, the idea of a new world being entered is drawn 

particularly sharply. Reference is often made to the practices of ancient or oriental 

cultures (for instance, Balaskas and Gordon 1992: 61,282), which are 
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constructed as offering a better model of behaviour, for example for appropriate 
practices during pregnancy, than the norms currently prevalent in the West. 
Whilst the 'old-fashioned' is occasionally derided (for example, Balaskas and 
Gordon 1992: 317), this romanticisation of other cultures conveys a sense that 
modern society is out of touch with itself and that family life should be governed 
by alternative norms (for example, Balaskas and Gordon 1992- 306, where 
post-natal depression is ascribed to the organisation of 'modem society'). The idea 

of this new world which differs from the dominant culture serves to underline the 
sharp distinction which is made between the lives of women who are childless and 
those who are mothers. 

Unpredictability as a feature of change is reiterated time and time again in both 

the NCT Book and the Encyclopedia. Although radical change is possible, it does 

not seem that this can be directed or controlled by the pregnant woman involved. 

Motherhood is presented as the final achievement of maturity, and accepting and 

preparing for change are seen as part of becoming a good mother. A 

Cinderella-role is given to the new mother in 'a time of change and transformation' 
(Balaskas and Gordon 1992: 62), and the opportunity to radically alter your 

conception of self and your relationship with. your partner is seen as welcome. 
However, acceptance and grace are the appropriate strategies - 

'Usually the path of least resistance is the most successful! ' 
(Balaskas and Gordon 1992. - 63) 

Consequently, flexibility featured as an imperative in all three texts (Marshall 

1991). Marshall (ibid. ) suggests that there are tensions between the call for 

flexibility and the acknowledgement of diversity. I found that flexibility was on 

occasion used to defend unconventional decisions, such as when Emma's 

Information File suggests that there are 'no hard and fast rules' about the division 

of responsibilities for the baby between two partners. Nevertheless, at other 

points the call for flexibility could serve, as Marshall suggests, as the most 

impervious of barriers against actively directing change. 

I have argued that all three of the texts studied construct pregnancy as a time of 

introspection. Through contrasting literary devices, each presents the pregnant 

woman as inwardly-focused on her body and her self Reflexivity is valorised as 

enabling the conscious creation of lifestyle. Emma's Diary and the NCT Book, 
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through the idea of writing a diary and the use of quotations, are invitations to the 
pregnant woman to create her own narrative (cf. Cosslett's (1991,1994) work on 
narratives of childbirth). Moreover, the language of instincts and intuition - the 
truth accessed within through introspection - is sometimes deployed to empower 
the pregnant woman vis-A-vis others who may be putting her under pressure - 

'If something does not feel right for you, or if it is not working, 
you do not have to go against your own instincts because 
someone else has told you to do it one way, you will know what 
feels best and most sensible to you, so trust your own judgement 
and stay with that. ' (Tucker 1996: 284) 

However, the fteedom of writing your own story is not as great as might be 
imagined; the spaces for construction are clearly demarcated, and the rules of the 

genre must be learrit. Moreover, each set-back, each difficulty, becomes not 
something to rage against, but instead just another chapter. 

The woman who conforms is offered a satisfactory end to this story. Change 

might seem alarming, but the self achieved by this series of events is promised to 
be ultimately contented and satisfied. Motherhood is presented as the happy 

ending for all women, or to use Marshall's (1991) terms, as 'ultimate fulfilment' 

(Marshall 1991: 68). In the Encyclopedia, any psychological or relationship 
difficulties are presented as a matter for professional experts. Happiness is the 

norm which women can expect to achieve, therefore, and any deviations from this 

necessitate outside intervention. We will return to the theme of a narrative project 

of the self (Giddens 199 1) which is pursued by the pregnant woman in Chapter 5. 

Overall, it can be hypothesised that a discourse of preparation, uncertainty and 

flexibility may lead to the development of the careful self, who needs to be 

reassured that they will do things right during their pregnancy. The careful self 

both introspects to try to uncover the new and 'true' relationships in their life, and 

to develop their new identity, and also turns to experts to help them to negotiate 

this minefield of new experiences. This self is 'careful' both in its caution 

regarding this new area of experience and in the care and attention which it gives 

to itself Its caution, and its stress on being flexible, may inhibit action not 

sanctioned by various expertises. Hence, it may be that this construction of the 

self will offer only a limited sense of empowerment. 
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b) The Body and the Self 

The pregnant self is seen as rooted in the pregnant body. Emotions are linked to 
female hormones (see, for example, Mackonochie 1996: week 9), which operate 
as explanations of depression and tears, and may cause changes in one's 
personality - 

'The release of -hormones in your body makes you more sensual 
and instinctive and less intellectual; you will probably find it 
increasingly difficult to focus your mind, to study or read or 
remember things. Your ability to do all these things will return 
after childbirth, but for the time being, the more psychic and 
intuitive aspects of your nature are most dominant. ' (Balaskas and 
Gordon 1992: 141-2) 

A new self may be discovered through the changing relationship with the pregnant 
body. The Encyclopedia argues that as the birth approaches - 

'You will be deeply in touch with your inner, instinctive self, so 
that you will not be functioning from logical, rational mind, but 

completely involuntarily from your basic, primitive roots. ' 
(Balaskas and Gordon 1992: 140) 

But, importantly, the body is represented as distinct from the self, although 

pregnancy, childbirth and post-natal bodily experiences are constructed as 

heightening the relationship between the woman's mind and her body - 

'The childbearing years are a time when many women find 

themselves more in tune with their bodies than they have ever 
been previously. ' (Tucker 1996: 3 88) 

It is, however, stressed that this relationship, like all others, is not wit out 

potential problems. The body is presented as instinctual; however, the mind can 

inhibit the successful adherence to instincts, and the self may therefore need 

adjustment in order for harmony to be achieved. So, for example, the NCT Book 

sees breastfeeding as instinctual, yet states that it can be difficult to do 
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successfully when there's so much conflicting advice around. The relationship 
between mind and body is dependent on self-honesty. It is important to sort out 
any ambivalences in your mind about motherhood before your body will respond. 
According to the Encyclopedia, failure to do so can lead to delays in the child 
being born and a prolonged second stage of labour (Balaskas and Gordon 1992: 
332). In conceptualising the connection between mind and body as a relationship 
which requires management during pregnancy and afterwards, relationship skills 
are introduced to the practice of pregnancy - skills which professional women are 
likely to have encountered daily in their public lives. The idea that relationships 
are managed and developed suggests that these processes have parallels with the 
supervisory skills which typify the cultural capital of many middle-class 
occupations and professions. It could be hypothesised that women are thereby 
being involved in a professionalisation of pregnancy and motherhood; these 
practices of the self are explored further in Part 111. 

All three texts emphasise that pregnancy is a time when you cannot take your 
body for granted, and the self- surveillance they encourage echoes the 

preoccupations of the magazines in Chapter 3. The body must be actively 

moulded, and consequently each manual contains information on exercises, rest, 

relaxation, diet and other bodily practices (such as hair cuts and skin care). 
Pregnancy does, however, alter the body norms to which you are expected to 

adhere. In all three texts, the woman is encouraged to accept bodily changes as 
integral to becoming a new mother, rather than worrying about failing to conform 

to 'conditioned expectations of the ideal female physique' (Balaskas and Gordon 

1992: 65). Women are encouraged to be attentive to what they eat, but warned 

that dieting is inappropriate - 

'It is both natural and becoming to be more rounded and 
somewhat voluptuous as a new mother. In due course, your body 

will recover its former firmness, strength and slenderness. ' 
(Balaskas and Gordon 1992: 174) 

Indeed, the discourse of acceptance and inner truth can create a sense of 

liberation as - 

'you will discover a sense of radiant health and contentment more 
deeply beautiful than any conventional image. ' (Balaskas and 
Gordon 1992: 65) 
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Interestingly, although pregnancy and motherhood are often de-sexualised 
(Graham 1977), and whilst Marshall (1991) found that the manuals she studied 
encouraged women to lay aside their sexual identity, the manuals I studied present 
a view of sexuality as compatible with pregnancy and with motherhood. In all 
three, sexual activity is acknowledged and encouraged, and represented as 
important to the self, this stands in contrast to Graham's (1977) finding that the 
pregnant woman is portrayed as virginal pictorially. Having said this, male 
sexuality is represented rather differently to that of women, in particular in 
Emma's Diary. Although it is noted that pregnancy may diminish the male sex 
drive too (Mackonochie 1996: week 10), it is generally presumed that male 
partners have the larger sexual appetite. Therefore, whilst the pregnant woman's 
sexuality is accepted, it is expected to take a moderate form. 

c) The Emplaed Self 

Little attention is given to the issue of employment in either Emma's Diary or in 

the Encyclopedia. In Emma's Diary, it barely warrants a mention, but in the 
Encyclopedia, missing social contact at work is presented as a possible cause of 

post-natal depression. However, the recommended treatment is not to return to 

work, but to seek the help of a psychotherapist (Balaskas and Gordon 1992- 

307). In fact, the reference section warns mothers not to leave a child under three 

months old unless it is absolutely essential. In the NCT Book, it is acknowledged 

that women may feel negative about being based at home, but again this is 

ascribed to loneliness and missing work relationships rather than missing work or 

other activities per se (Tucker 1996: 397-8). The idea that you may miss your 

work identity is discussed (Tucker 1996: 453), but explained in terms of the 

social undervaluing of motherhood. Motherhood is described in 

quasi-professional terms as a difficult skill to be acquired and as a challenging 

activity. Overall, then, work is defined largely in terms of the social contact which 

it offers. We have seen that the pregnant self is seen as being constructed through 

relationships, and this applies no less to the world of employment than to the 

family, However, the relationships constructed in the workplace are represented 

as being secondary in importance to those in the domestic sphere. 

Having said this, I have indicated that two of these texts seemed at times to be 

drawing on the habitus of the professional/ middle-class employed woman - for 
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example, through their construction of their reader as engaged in 'researchl about 
their pregnancy. Through the act of reading, and the construction of this reading 
as 'research', it might be hypothesised that pregnant women are shifting their 
established cultural values across to a new realm. They are enabled to practise 
particular versions of their selves in the new context of pregnancy. Reading is an 
individualised activity, and is a means by which middle-class women can continue 
to assert their autonomy whilst embarking on an experience in which their cultural 
capital is not otherwise obviously likely to bear returns. The discourses around 
employment articulated by the case-study women form the focus of Chapter 7. 

d) The Role of Expertise 

The pregnant woman/ new mother is expected to conduct relationships with a 

wide range of experts. Two groups which featured in the texts analysed are 

medical experts and what I termed in Chapter 3 as 'experts of the self 
(counsellors, psychotherapists, etc. ). Medical experts are seen as having access to 

scientific, factual truths, whereas experts of the self have processual skills which 

enable you to achieve 'true' relationships with yourself and others. There can, 
however, be an overlap in the role performed by these two; talking things through 

to achieve self-honesty may occasionally be proposed with your doctor or health 

visitor. The division should therefore be seen as purely heuristic, to stress two 

different forms of advice on which the woman may wish to draw. 

A discourse of talk as the means to change is used to encourage women to turn to 

such experts. This is suggestive of Foucault's (1990) work on the confession as a 

ritual of power. In Emma's Diary, Jacki talks to the health visitor about problems 

that she is having, and consequently manages to sort them out (Mackonochie 

1996: week 24). Even in the event of worrying ante-natal test results, talking is 

presented as a solution. For example, the NCT Book advises - 

'Talk and keep talking, These are emotional as well as physical 
decisions you are making. The people who cope best in the end 

are those who have talked it through at every stage: before, 

during, and after the screening process and its aftermath. ' (Tucker 

1996: 62) 
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In the Encyclopedia, the reader is repeatedly urged to seek professional help in 
the form of therapy or counselling if any psychological or relationship difficulties 
are encountered. 

These various expertises are therefore mediators both of the woman's conception 
of her self and of her relationships with others. Whilst the importance of forging 
relationships with other pregnant women and new mothers is promoted, these 
women are usually placed beneath various groups of professionals in a hierarchy 
of wisdom. This can be understood by examining the way in which the discourse 
of individualism and uniqueness is used. There is a valorisation of individuality 
and uniqueness. The NCT Book exemplifies this approach with its discussion of 
breastfeeding - 

'Most importantly, though, remember that you and your baby are 
special, an entirely different partnership from any other mother 
and baby. What is right for you may not be right for anyone else, ' 
(Tucker 1996: 311) 

In all three texts, it is suggested that experienced mothers have a lot to offer the 

expectant - but with an important proviso against the ability of individuals to 

make generalisations. Yet, whilst 'everybody's different' appears to stop other 

women from being acknowledged as experts, paradoxically this isn't used to 
invalidate the basis for professional expertise. 

However, it would be misleading to give the impression that 'experts' are seen as 
being above criticism and reproach, especially in the Encyclopedia and the NCT 

Book -a respect in which they importantly differ from the magazines considered 
in Chapter 3- and which may once again accord to a particular habitus, that of 

the middle-class woman who is accustomed to making critical judgements of 

professional others in her inter-personal or managerial employment. For example, 

attention is given in the NCT Book to the mechanics of changing one of your 

professional carers. Moreover, the discourse of individualism can be mobilised to 

withstand pressure, for the NCT Book states - 

'When it comes to understanding about your own body, your 
baby, your feelings, and your parenting skills, you, the parents, are 
the experts. ' (Tucker 1996: v) 

103 



Similarly, the discourse of property, especially that of ownership of the body, is 
used to bolster the independence of the pregnant woman from other sources of 
influence - 

'This is your pregnancy, your birth, your body, and your baby, and 
these are your feelings and concerns, you have a right to find out 
whatever you need to know so that you can make a properly 
informed decision when the time comes. ' (Tucker 1996: 13 0) 

The discourse of instincts can also be used to validate the woman's opinion over 
those of medical experts. For example, the NCT Book tells you to follow these 
instincts and be persistent if you are dissatisfied with the medical response to 
sickness in your young baby (Tucker 1996.373). And in the Encyclopedia 
instinct is cited as a source of self-confidence for the pregnant woman (Balaskas 

and Gordon 1992: 128). 

There seems, then, to be a tension between the accounts of nature, experience and 
expertise offered by these manuals; all are seen as sources of wisdom about 
pregnancy and motherhood, but are described in a very different manner. The 

ways in which the case-study women conceptualised expertise, and the sources of 
information that they turned to in negotiating the transition to motherhood, 
receive attention in Chapter 8. 

Conclusion 

This analysis of pregnancy manuals has identified a number of themes which differ 

in emphasis from those which emerged from the magazines analysis in Chapter 3. 

It has been argued that each of these three texts has its own verse, but that they 

share a distinctive chorus. I shall end by summarising what I believe the most 

significant aspects of this chorus to be. It is helpful at this point to draw together 

the findings from both the magazine and the manual analyses in order to identify a 

number of themes to be explored further in Part 111. 

The pregnant woman and new mother is encouraged to introspect, to look inside 

herself rather than at wider social structures, in order to develop a reorientation of 

self appropriate to her experiences. If she does so, she is implicitly promised the 
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happy ending which permeates these texts. Any difficulties in achieving this happy 

ending are abnormal, and should be referred to various experts for rectification. 
Thus, these experts operate as the Fairy Godmother to the expectant mother's 
radical change, Emphasis is placed upon the individual and the unique aspects of 
the woman's experience. In a society which valorises the individual and the 
unique, 'everybody's different' in itself gives a value to pregnancy, birth and 
parenthood and offers readers an important source of identity and self-affirmation. 

The version of the self offered in these manuals has some parallels with that of the 

magazines, Motherhood is seen as offering maturity in both cases; the narrative of 
the self working towards the happy ending of motherhood and the uneasy 
relationship between the body and the self are also common themes. However, 

the consumerist version of the self which permeated both the parenting and 

non-parenting magazines only received some reinforcement in the pages of 
Emma's Diary. In other respects, the manuals suggested through their 
descriptions of pregnancy and motherhood that women are entering a different 

realm to which different rules apply, just as Alice did when she stepped into Lewis 

Carroll's other world Through the Looking-Glass (1877). The sharp divide which 
is thereby established between mothers and other women, however, is a point of 

continuity between the two textual studies. 

One of the ways in which women achieve entry into this new world is through a 

literal looking-glass; for it is in part through a changing body image and a 

changing relationship with their bodies that women are released from previous 

norms, and at the same time enveloped in new imperatives. In both manuals and 

magazines the self was represented as rooted in the body. However, the 

magazines, particularly the non-parenting magazines, paid far more attention to 

the malleability of the body. The two sets of texts further differed in the forms of 

self- surveillance they advised. 

In the manuals, the private sphere of the family is constructed as being quite 

different to the public sphere. Relationships developed in the home are given a 

greater centrality than those which are built elsewhere, for example in the 

workplace. This separation of spheres distances women from other roles in 

society, but also reinforces their right to make their own decisions concerning 

pregnancy and motherhood through the emphasis on the language of intimacy and 

intuition, which can be set against expert discourses. This emphasis echoes the 

suggestion in the magazines that pregnancy and motherhood centre a woman on 
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domesticity. In those magazines, employment identity also received but marginal 
consideration, with more attention paid to the consumption rather than 
production side of marketised life. 

The type of relationship encouraged in the manuals, which I have termed 'true' 
relationships, is represented as amenable to expert improvement. A range of 
experts are introduced for the woman to turn to if anything less than happiness 
ensues. Again, this is commensurate with the focus on expertises in the magazines 
which were studied. There, experts were turned to not to assist with relationships 
but to expand the endless the malleability of the body. However, I also noted that 
in the manuals the valorisation of nature and experience offered a potential 
challenge to expert accounts. 

It has been suggested that there may be a class-specific dimension to the message 
and its mode of communication of two of these manuals. For example, the 
individuality of the pregnancy and the child which is stressed throughout implies 

that the middle-class values of individualism and autonomy are being valorised, 
and through the practice of 'researching' these volumes a particular class habitus 
(Bourdieu 1979) is reinforced. This did not emerge as a theme from the 

magazines analysis. 

in the magazines analysis, by contrast, the issue of liberation and constraint 

, playful reinterpretation of the emerged as an important theme of the discourse- 

body was sometimes presented as the route to liberation for the young, single 

woman. This theme did not feature in the same way in the manuals study. 
Nevertheless, I have suggested that at times the discourse of individuality and 

ownership offered a version of motherhood not as intrinsically liberating but as 

allowing room for women to make their own decisions, sometimes in defiance of 

the experts to which they turned. In Chapter 9,1 will revisit this issue in the light 

of the analysis from the interview material. 

Returning to Fairclough's (1992) three themes of democratization, 

commodification and technologization, the evidence from this study of pregnancy 

manuals echoes that from the magazines in suggesting that the evidence for these 

three is equivocal and contradictory. Both studies are suggestive of a reflexivity 

about the self (Giddens 1991), through introspection during pregnancy or through 

the malleability of the body for the non-parenting woman. Whilst the 

technologization of the self, the stress on narratives of identity and the 
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re-construction of the body therefore persists into pregnancy and motherhood, the 
consequent reliance on expert discourses may neutralise the democratization 

which the emphasis on difference and individuality suggests. The commodification 
of both body and other aspects of the self was far more muted in these manuals 
than was the case in either the parenting or the non-parenting magazines. On the 
contrary, there is a sense in which the pregnant woman of the manuals moves 
away from the social (productive and commercial) world into a natural 
(reproductive and instinctual) realm. 

So, between them, these two textual studies have charted a complex and 
contradictory field of discourse. They have suggested a number of points to be 

pursued in Parts III and IV. However, it was felt important not simply to let the 

textual analyses determine the analysis of the interview material, the findings 

reported so far were therefore used as points of contrast to the interview material, 

rather than establishing a definite agenda for research. In the chapters of Part 111, 

then, I explore these discourses and practices of the self in a different context - 
through the accounts of the 30 case-study women whom I followed as they made 

the transition to motherhood. It is to understanding the experiences of these 

women that we now turn. 
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Part III 

Women Talk 
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Chapter Five: 
Women Excused? Self-Identitv and the Transition to Motherhood 

In this chapter: 

I argue that the case-study women did not experience a radical alteration 
or fragmentation of the self in the transition to motherhood, either during the 
pregnancy or in the early months after the birth. 

Key elements in the narrative projects of the self described by the women 
are signaled. 

I suggest that the discursive construction of pregnancy offers an 
opportunity for change; a shift which I conceptualise as a refraction of the self 
through the entering of a new world. 

Various practices of the self are identified as important to both the liminal 

period of pregnancy and the early months of mothering. 

I claim that the women could feel temporarily 'excused' from aspects of 

their identity because of the construction of pregnancy as a liminal period, 

whereas on entering motherhood continuity in the narrative of the self was likely 

to be reasserted. 

Both parallels and oppositions between the women's accounts and those 

of the texts studied are noted. 

Chapter Structure: 

Section 

introduction 

The Transition to Motherhood and the 

Discursive Construction of Self 

a) The Pregnant Self 

Page No. 

III 

113 

113 
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No More Excuses? 136 
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137 

141 

110 



Introduction 

This chapter examines the experience of self in the transition to motherhood by 
analysis of interviews with thirty middle-class women both before and after the 
birth of their first child. The links that the women drew between the body and 
their sense of identity are considered separately in Chapter 6; the significance 
attached to employment in renegotiating identity is discussed in Chapter 7; and I 
defer examination of the ways in which the women turned to 'experts' to help 
them until Chapter 8. So in this chapter, I concentrate on delineating other 
aspects of the description of the self that the women offered. I suggest that the 
women viewed themselves as entering a 'new world', in part through their 

renegotiation of a relational sense of self and a changed experience of space and 
time. However, the concept of a refracted identity is proposed as more useful in 

understanding the women's accounts than the postmodern thesis of fragmentation 

of the self (as suggested, for example, by Gergen 1991). Examining their accounts 

of the self both before and after the birth of their child,, I argue that although 
theories of high or late modernity which focus on the construction of a reflexive 
biography, such as those of Giddens (1991: 1992) and Beck (1992), are helpful in 

making sense of the women's experiences, they also encountered a sense during 

pregnancy of being 'excused' from various aspects of their previous notion of self 

This chapter can be seen in part as a response to theoretical debates on the self 

and self-identity. It may be that pregnancy and the early months of motherhood 

are exceptional states, so I am not suggesting that the theoretical debates cited 

here can be decided one way or the other on the basis of the evidence presented. 

However, as I argued in Part 1, there is a strong case for arguing that women's 

sense of self is better understood through the presentation of this data, and that 

the analysis presented here makes a significant contribution to these debates. It 

has been argued that in contemporary society people now engage in a narrative 

project of the self, to which the reflexive construction of biography is central 

(Giddens 1991,1992; Beck 1992). 1 have described the significance that Giddens 

(1991: 1992) ascribes to the 'pure' relationship. Beck (1992), too, looks at the 

changing role for relationships in these biographies of the self, arguing that the 

relationship with a child seems to offer a permanence and intrinsic value that a 

relationship with a partner no longer can as a consequence of the individualisation 

process. The experience of the women in this study of changing relationships and 

of their reflexively created biographies is shown in this chapter to bear some 

comparison with Beck's and Giddens' accounts. However, I examine ways in 
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which the women saw pregnancy as a liminal period, which allowed for changes 
in the narrative which it may have been difficult to introduce otherwise. 

Dý 
Rose (1996) points out that practices and techniques of subjectification, whereby 
the idea of the person is constructed,, have varied historically. He identifies key 
elements of what he sees as the current regime, with - 

'humans as subjects of autonomy, running their lives as a kind of 
enterprise in themselves' (Rose 1996: 13 9), 

and suggests that amongst the proliferating discourses which have composed this 
regime, the psy disciplines, and hence the psy discourses are the most significant. 
Rose argues that these discourses have saturated our views of autonomy. He 
suggests that motherhood is becoming a profession of self-scrutiny - terming such 
moves in the way that we see life-events as the 'psychologization of the mundane' 

- and that at the same time employment has been transformed into yet another 
sphere of subjectification. However, Rose does not discuss the gendered aspects 
of this regime of subjectification in any detail, an omission which both this and 
later chapters begin to address. 

Meanwhile, I contrast the data with the work of Gergen (1991), and his 
discussion of the relational and fragmented sense of self Gergen argues that 

changing technologies are massively increasing social stimulation to the point 

where the self is becoming saturated by social stimuli and relationships of 
different kinds. Someone may fly back from a professional conference in Chicago 

to chat on his/ her computer with friends in a football discussion group, 
interrupting this halfway to take a phone call from a friend in Tokyo. These 

different people that we interact with probably neither know each other, nor even 
know about these different parts of our lives. This alters our experience of 

relationships, which become fractional as we realise different parts of ourselves in 

different relationships. The result, claims Gergen, is that the self becomes split 

into these myriad potentialities. However, I show that there is meagre evidence 

for Gergen's account being of application to the case-study women. Although the 

transition to motherhood increased the salience of a relational sense of self, the 

women did not feel fragmented by this experience. Contrary to Gergen's claims, 

an increased importance was placed on a small number of family relationships 
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centred on the home, rather than on the innumerable possibilities for interaction 

outside. 

Bauman (1996) suggests that in the postmodern era people now seek to escape 
binding identities. He argues that whereas people in the modem era could be 

compared to 'pilgrims', different imagery,, including that of the 'tourist', is more 
appropriate to life-strategies for identity building in the postmodern age. The data 

presented in this chapter can be critically contrasted with Bauman's argument. 
The women I study are shown to be in a period of identity transition, but this 
doesn't mean that they are free-floating visitors to different selves in the various 
parts of their lives. Firstly, some of the women wished to affirm a continued sense 
of self, this was particularly true of the second interviews. Secondly, such change 
as had occurred hadn't happened in a vacuum; the women's accounts of the self 
had important continuities with those proffered by the manuals and magazines 

studied in Part 11. Having said this, I show that through their juxtaposition of 
different discursive threads, the women cannot be seen as mere conduits for the 
discourses of these texts. 

To engage with these concepts, I shall begin by examining what the women said 

about themselves during the first tranche of interviews, conducted during the third 

trimester of each woman's pregnancy. These findings will then serve as a 
benchmark of comparison for their observations and reflections during the second 
interviews, which were held three to six months after the birth of their child. 

The Tr rhood and the Discuuiyýýýýýf 

a) The Pregnant Sel 

Throughout the discussion in this thesis, a recurrent idea will be diversity and 

difference between the women - an impression which was notable from the first. 

The women varied as to how much they stressed continuity as opposed to 

change. Some were adamant that they intended their fives to change little, and 

that they were not going to be sucked into traditional notions of motherhood. 

Others saw the pregnancy as a watershed, whereby they were altering themselves 

considerably in anticipation of what lay ahead. But although it is important to be 

sensitive to such diversity, this should not blind us to commonalities or to 

predominant trends. Overall, the women largely described themselves as 

apprehensive about negotiating the shift to adopting a mothering identity. Many 
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were uncertain as to the impact that this would have on their previous sense of 
self 

Yet, to generalise again, it was found that whilst the women had a sense of a 
continued self, rather than encountering disjuncture, their experience of self 
altered in a number of ways, Hence, they did not feel a fragmentation of self, 
whereby several disjoint elements emerged from the process of pregnancy, but 

more what I term a refraction of the self (Bailey 1999); that is, a change in 
direction through which their personality was felt to be revealing hitherto 

concealed and compounded elements as they moved into this new stage of the 
fife-cycle. Like a beam of white light which is shone through a prism and emerges 
as a rainbow, a number of aspects of their characters were arrayed as a result of 
the pregnancy. For example, the change that the pregnancy had brought for Roz 

was 'being more aware about different roles that I play in life since I was pregnant' 
(Roz 1), although she emphasised that she did not believe that she had basically 

changed. 

In this section, I discuss four dimensions of the women's changed experience of 

self These changes did not amount to the development of a new self, or to a 
fragmentation into multiple selves, but they composed the different elements of 

the refracted self They were the previously hidden spectrum of the rainbow of 

which the women were now made aware. Lisa summarised the impact on her 

character - 

'Not changed; just probably deepened. Deepened in the sense that 
I'm probably aware of myself in a very different way, which is 

valuable. ' (Lisa 1) 

The image of refraction is helpful because it emphasises that it is the movement 

from one medium to another that brings about this awareness. The dominant 

impression from these interviews, therefore, was not of a radical alteration within 

the women which was then projected outwards, but a sense of their having 

entered, or being on the edge of, 'a whole new world' (Chloe 1), which brought 

different parts of their personalities to the fore. Rachel expressed her anticipation 

of entering this realm - 
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'It's been nice to feel that hopefully there's another dimension - 
there is another dimension to my life coming, it's coming now. ' 
(Rachel 1) 

This new world was described in rosy terms, as a place where men were 
'chivalrous' - opening doors and mending their vehicles - and in which they found 
that they could relate to a range of other women in place of the social barriers 

which had inhibited them before. 

Most welcomed the idea of some limited change. Diane stood in contrast to the 
rest of the women in that she had actually become angry when a colleague had 

asserted she would be a different person when she returned to work after the birth 

of her child. She described motherhood as fun, an experience - that is, as 
something else to try, rather than as a fundamental watershed in her life - and 
sought to stress the continuities. Diane's anger may differentiate her from the 

other women, but the idea of motherhood as something 'to try' did crop up in 

other interviews. In this new world, then,, a few of the women did seem to see 
themselves as akin to Bauman's (1996) tourists. For example, Zoe recalled - 

'I diddt want to go through life not having had the experience of 
having children. '(Zoe 1) 

However, as further data are presented in this chapter, it will be seen that this 

data-set also offers counter-examples to Bauman's account. 

The pregnancy, particularly once maternity leave was begun, was seen by many as 

a time of introspection. They presented themselves as going through a 

psychological period of readjustment, a description which suggests Rose's (1996) 

observation of 'psychologization' may be correct. Thus, the pregnancy was 

conceptualised as a liminal state. Noting the differences between the women, 

however, I suggest that the transition to motherhood thereby seemed to be 

offering the women a discursive opportunity for change, and did not determine 

the extent or the direction of alteration. I will now examine some of the 

dimensions of such change. 
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i) Self-identity and mothering identity 

Although some of the women felt ambivalent about their pregnancies, all felt that, 
at least in some respects, it had increased their sense of self-worth. Becoming a 
mother raised your status, it brought you up to the level of other adults. 
Moreover, each felt that the identity of 'mother' was being actively chosen by 
them (cf. Beck 1992). Many encountered a difficulty in articulating their reasons 
for having children (McMahon 1995), and they differed in their feeling of having 
actively participated in an initial planning decision (although a small number were 
definite that the baby was 'unplanned); despite these differences, however, the 
notion of taking responsibility and having made a 'choice', albeit at an 
indeterminate time, was important to them. They noted, for example, that they 
had opted not to have abortions. This sense of volition was important in 
increasing their willingness to take on various aspects of the mothering role, as 
they conceptualised it, and to their construction of mothering as a positive 
development in their reflexive biography (see below). I shall signal some of the 
key elements of the identity which they felt they were adopting, which were found 

to be similar to those reported by previous researchers (for example, Phoenix, 
Woollett and Lloyd 1991). 

Many of the women described themselves as becoming more 'adult', which they 

construed as involving behaving 'responsibly'. Motherhood was also seen as 

necessitating less selfish behaviour, and women sometimes expressed the view 
that therefore they ought to be behaving differently, even if they weren't as yet. In 

such ways, images of motherhood provoked them to reflect critically on 

themselves and offered a potential impetus for change. Barbara commented - 

'sometimes I look at myself and I think there's no way I could be a 
mother. But I am, and that's it. ' (Barbara 1) 

When asked to elaborate, she continued - 

'Well, I don't feel that mature, I suppose, or that capable, that I see 
some people as being. ' (Barbara 1) 
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McMahon (1995) found that the middle-class mothers she studied described 
adulthood as a prerequisite for motherhood, whereas the working-class mothers 
saw it as achieved through motherhood. The women in my study, all middle-class, 
varied between seeing pregnancy as altering their sense of who they were, and 
seeing the pregnancy itself as consequent upon preceding changes in priorities, 
increased maturity and so on. For many, a dialectical process appeared to be in 
operation. 

The women's age was often referred to in the process of renegotiating their 
identity, and was therefore a feature of many narratives. Many of the women over 
thirty saw themselves as 'older mothers', though they acknowledged that this 
definition was not necessarily in relation to any norm, but rather a reflection of 
how they saw themselves. Being older was often portrayed as easing the 
transition to motherhood in some respects, since women had had time to pursue 
their own interests, prior to adopting the selflessness which was seen as central to 

motherhood. On the other hand, some also felt that they had become more 
established and settled in a particular sense of self over that period, and therefore 

might find change harder to negotiate. 

ii) Practices of the self 

The women engaged in, and withdrew from, a range of activities in relation to 

their pregnancies. New activities in which they became involved included National 

Health Service ante-natal classes, National Childbirth Trust ante-natal classes, a 

range of ante-natal yoga and exercise classes and various support groups, for 

example around home births. In addition, the women read voraciously about 

pregnancy - some reading, though less, was done about motherhood - performed 

exercise and relaxation routines at home, and instituted regimes of diet, drink and 

lifestyle. Their clothes changed, not simply in size but in style. Meanwhile, they 

desisted from a range of pleasures that they'd enjoyed before, ranging from 

semi-professional artistic activities to nights out clubbing to playing for sports 

clubs. Depending on the lifestyle that they had previously enjoyed, these changes 

could amount to a revolution in their lives. In sum, I would like to suggest that 

these constituted the ways in which they practised their pregnant selves. 

Pregnancy was sometimes described as a 'full-time job'. As Linda stated - 
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'So almost everything I do is really about being pregnant in some 
way, whether I'm not doing it now, or whether I am doing it. ' 
(Linda 1) 

What is the significance that we can attach to such activities? It should be 
emphasised that no single reason for such behaviours will suffice. Reading about 
the pregnancy was described as rendering 'real' what many women felt seemed 
lunreal'for much of their pregnancy. The development of the foetus was charted 
assiduously through texts before the pregnancy began to show. Meanwhile, Janey 
described her reading as a way of helping her to sort out her feelings about the 
pregnancy. It enabled her to rationalise and normalise the alarming changes that 
were taking place. Different again was Aby, who sought out the experiences of a 
'disappeared community'(Aby 1) of women through reading women's magazines. 

But conceptualising these behaviours as practices of the self is also helpful,, and 
such a view seems to lie behind many of these varying accounts. These practices 
of the self were used both to negotiate the change, and to affirm continuities with 
whom they felt they had been before. For example, in undertaking copious 
amounts of reading during pregnancy and in preparation for the birth, they 
frequently talked of themselves as being 'researchers', or as being engaged in a 
kind of 'revision'. Moreover, several argued for the importance of knowledge and 

understanding - rather than, say, intuition - in enabling them to stay in 'control' 

during labour and to mother effectively (although others invoked a discourse of 

nature to challenge the ability of medics to intervene effectively). What this 

suggests is that many were stressing the kinds of activities with which they were 
familiar as central to this new role. Many of these women had a background of 

educational success, and so constructing the pregnancy in this way implicitly 

rendered it into something manageable by, and comprehensible to, them. They 

were affirming continuities with the habitus (Bourdieu 1979) which they had 

previously occupied, Shirley described her reasons for reading - 

'And I suppose having had the kind of background that I have, I'm 

used to looking up things. So it's quite comforting to be able to 
look something up, you know. ' (Shirley 1) 

What I am suggesting here, then, is that it is unhelpful to view pregnancy simply 

as a condition being experienced by the women. Rather, it is an art - an 
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experience which is actively and creatively constructed, and enabling a form of 
self-expression. The data presented here suggest that the concept of practices of 
the self is helpful in conceptualising responses to identity transition. The potential 
tensions between this way of viewing pregnancy and the significance attached to 
various forms of expertise by the women are explored in Chapter 8. 

Yet many of the women described other hopes and activities - such as travel plans 
- as having been 'put on hold', rather than abandoned. Moreover, whilst their 
attire might have changed for the duration of the pregnancy, comments about 'my' 
clothes referred to the wardrobe which they had possessed prior to the pregnancy, 
suggesting that their identity was not seen as expressed adequately through their 
changed maternity wear. Thus, it would appear that the new self being practised 
may have been seen as temporary and transitional. Later in this chapter, I contrast 
these data with those collected after the birth. 

iii) The relational sense of self 

Gergen (1991) has argued that changing technology has led to social saturation - 
as each individual is inundated by multiple others on a daily basis, through 

telephone, e-mail, video conferencing and so on - and that this in turn is leading to 

a relational sense of self. He suggests that since there are no longer perceived to 
be objective standards of meaning, meaning is got from relationships with others. 
This idea of a relational sense of self may be posited in opposition to a narrative 
identity. However, the two approaches are not necessarily in conflict. I suggest 

that an increasing significance could be given to changing relationships as part of 

these women's narratives, thereby offering some compatibility between these two 

conceptualisations of identity. However, there is no evidence to relate this 

relational sense of self to postmodern changes. The women did not experience 

these relationships as fractional, as involving only a limited aspect of their being, 

as Gergen argues; rather they felt more fully engulfed in their families than they 

had been before. 

The transition to motherhood increased the salience of a number of relationships 

for many women. They were experiencing this as a move from a public sphere in 

which their status or role was significant to a realm in which relationships were 

valorised. The relationship with their foetus was the pivot of this move; even 
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during pregnancy, most of the women saw their foetus as a baby, and many 
already viewed themselves as mothers. In relation to this, Evelyn commented - 

#parenthood is the ultimate, really, of investing your life in people. ' 
(Evelyn 1) 

And the women experienced other relationships in their lives as having been 
altered by the pregnancy. In particular, several described family relationships, 
especially with mothers and partners, as strengthened. 

In Chapter 4,1 introduced the concept of the 'true' relationship to capture the 
descriptions of the pregnancy manuals. However, there was no evidence that the 
women conceptualised their relationships with their partners in such terms. And 
Giddens' (1991- 1992) thesis of the 'pure' relationship received only equivocal 
evidence from the data. There was some suggestion that, until the pregnancy, the 

women had viewed their relationship with their partner as simply between the two 
individuals directly concerned. But the imminence of a child changed how they 

saw these relationships. For example, it could be thought to bring a permanence 
to sexual relationships that they otherwise lacked. Alice addressed the issue of 

commitment - 

'It sort of ensures your - my connection with [partner], even if 

wetre not together, you know. The connection will now always be 

there. Whereas before - before the pregnancy, you know, it may 
or may not have been there forever. ' (Alice 1) 

Unlike Beck's (1992) account, therefore, permanence didn't just extend to the 

child but to the partner with whom the child was shared. For several women, 

enjoying becoming a 'family' with their partner suggests that the 'pure' aspects of 

this relationship were receding at this time, since the relationship was becoming 

based on this link rather than exclusively about the two people directly concerned. 

Moreover, the child accentuated wider kinship relations, and was seen as a 

positive affirmation of the wider family (Evelyn 1). 

It is perhaps consequent to such shifts that some of the women found themselves 

willingly taking on a greater proportion of the domestic tasks - they were no 

longer seeing the relationship as a bond between two equals in which they 
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negotiated what they wanted to do, but increasingly as about two established, 
social roles wherein they made sacrifices for their child. The anchoring of the 
relationship was therefore moving away from 'pure' commitment to a set of social 
responsibilities as a mother and a father - adopted, however, not simply because 
of social prescription but because they seemed like a sensible and convenient 
division of money-earning and other tasks, Nevertheless,, there were significant 
differences between the women in this respect, Some enjoyed and were satisfied 
with the new division. Others were eager to stress that the shift in the domestic 
division of labour would only persist as long as they were on maternity leave. A 
few reported resenting the situation. Only one woman, Claudette, felt that she had 

continued without any change, and only one further woman, Aby, did not live 

with a partner. 

Aside from these family changes, most of the women also reported that ffiends 

and colleagues now responded to them differently, such as Roz who found that 

work colleagues started to tell her more about their own lives. For many women, 
others' reactions to the news that they were pregnant made them aware of how 

they were perceived by others. For example, Margaret said of a relative's 

astonishment - 

'So I obviously was perceived as this career person, even though I 
didn't see myself as it particularly. Or not as the be all or end alP 
(Margaret 1) 

She felt that although she had not become pregnant in order to conform, she had 

become acceptable in others' eyes as a result. 

Another aspect of change was the way the women encountered a warmer 

response even from people that they didn't. know. For many, there was a sense of 

entering a new community of women who had all been through this experience. 

Aby explained - 

'that there is just enormous connection between women who've 
had children. And it's incredibly powerful. And it's like becoming 

part of a club that I didn't know existed. ' (Aby 1) 
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It is possible to hypothesise, therefore, that the process of individualisation which 
may dominate the rest of these women's lives receded with the imminence Of 
motherhood. 

It is important not to represent these changes as unambiguously desirable. Some 
women described relationships with non-mother friends as having terminated, and 
a few who were one of the first in their social circles to have children found 
themselves feeling isolated at this time. Moreover, there was a concern on the 
part of some women that inequalities might surface, whereby they became seen as 
secondary to their partner or their child. They were aware, for instance, that the 
more traditional division of labour with their partner that was often developing 

was linked to a low social status for 'women's' work. 

To summarise, overall it seems that these women were experiencing a 
reconstruction of intimacy, and a fissure with previous public constructions of the 

self However, I have stressed that a distinct break was not felt by the 

overwhelming majority of the women. Nevertheless, the small number who saw 
themselves as behaving quite differently since they had become pregnant are 

significant in emphasising the varying influence of life-events such as pregnancy 

on self-identity. Such diversity between the women alerts us to the importance of 

not conceptualising discourse as deterministic in its constitution of the self. 

iv) Experience of space and time 

The recurrent mentions of space and time in the women's interviews suggested 

the centrality of these two issues to the processes of transition. The right time 

(McMahon 1995) and the right place were both seen as important to the decision 

to have a baby. Women of a wide variety of ages invoked their age as crucial to 

the timing of the decision. In addition, it was thought important to be physically 

settled, rather than moving about as many had been before. A number of the 

women had either bought a house just before becoming pregnant, or hoped to 

become owner-occupiers before the end of their pregnancies. 

On having become pregnant, many of the women found that their 

conceptualisation of both time and space were altered. It should be noted that this 

did not take the form of a postmodern compression of time and space, in the way 

that Gergen (1991) asserts. Several women mentioned the need to become more 

122 



long-term in their planning, which had resulted in house purchases and the 
acquisition of life assurance policies. However, this was set alongside a more 
'laid-back' attitude to the present, with career plans rendered uncertain and 
women on maternity leave often glad to have escaped from the regimented 
working day. Aby described maternity leave as anoasis' (Aby 1); an opportunity 
which women rarely encountered in their crowded and demanding lives. Indeed, 
several described themselves as nervous at first as to how they would cope with 
such a different daily structure. Pregnancy was often seen as a period of 'slowing 
down' - although a small number of women described it instead as an opportunity 
to get on with other projects such as job applications or specific pieces of study. 

The 'private' space of the home had become increasingly important to the 

women's lives, with a few women explicitly referring to the notion of pregnant 
women 'nesting'. Whilst the notion of a divide between the 'public' and the 
'private' spheres may be thought problematic, many women experienced the two 

as desirably disjoint,, with a security being available in the latter that could not be 

attained outside, This helps to explain why many did not see an increasingly 

traditional domestic division of labour as a burden,, but welcomed it as part of a 

value-shift in their lives. Linda evoked this new existence - 

'I sort of wake up at five in the morning and it's moving around, 
and I'm lying there with my partner, and that's my little world, 
really. So I'm much less kind of out drinking with people in the 
evenings and doing my job. You know, there's a lot less of me 
doing outside stuff, it's much more focused on the horne. ' (Linda 
1) 

Therefore, we can see that a changing domestic division of labour was not a 

simple power struggle in which many of these women were the losers, but a form 

of practising a reconstituted self which was often welcomed. The themes of time 

and space will recur in Chapter 7 in reference to the women's experiences of 

employment and its continuities and contrasts with their domestic lives. 

Women Excused? 

'I've always looked at it as though it's like a different chapter of 

your life; a new chapter opening with lots of new and exciting 
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things happening, and hopefully fun things, and, you know, I'm 
sure there'll be good times and bad times as well. ' (Zoe 1) 

I have sought to stress that the women differed in their stress on continuity 
vis-a-vis change. What the pregnancy seemed to offer was an opportunity to 
change for those who wanted it. In this sense,, they were 'excused' from the need 
to stand by an old narrative of self (Bailey 1999). The pregnancy was experienced 
as an event which gave them an opportunity to introduce desired changes into the 
story. However, as this section will show, one of the salient features of the 
interviews was many women's ambivalence about such change. 

The concept of being 'excused' was used by some of the respondents themselves. 
It is suggestive of a slightly self-deprecating, apologetic account of the changes 
which were occurring -a stance commonly assigned to women in Western 

culture. These changes could take place in numerous areas of their fives and at all 
sorts of levels. For example, pregnancy offered the women the opportunity to 

escape from an unsatisfactory career identity. Linda commented - 

'I had a lot of kind of dissatisfaction with the work that I do. And 
this is a way out of it. Something that I wanted to do anyway, but 
also a way out. ' (Linda 1) 

Conversely, for some women, the pregnancy offered them a rejuvenating reason 
to reappraise their working lives. More commonly, women talked about their 
happiness to be 'excused' from the obligation to work for a while. We have seen 

that the 'private sphere' of the home was constructed as an area to which different 

norms applied than those of the 'public sphere'. For many of the women, it was a 

relief to enter this world, although they also worried about their ability to escape 
it again. 

Women are expected to spend much of their lives engaged in emotional labour for 

others. The period of pregnancy could be used as a period when these obligations 

could be evaded. For example, Annette saw the physical exhaustion of pregnancy 

as enabling her to justify not travelling to see relatives. The pregnancy was the 

means by which women were able instead to justify and demand attention paid to 

themselves. But Lisa had 'contradictory' (Lisa 1) feelings about this; she wanted 

to receive extra support and care at work, but equally did not want her pregnancy 

to affect her professional image and so tended to keep it concealed. 

124 



Through changing the relationship that they have with their bodies, pregnancy 
could also 'excuse'women from a feeling of having to conform to the dominant, 
commodified images of beauty, which have been identified by previous 
researchers (for example, Bordo 1993). Janey described this process - 

'I think I feel more confident. I don't care so much what I look like 
now. I think you can feel more positive about it because I think 
you've got an excuse if you put on weight, things like that, so you 
don't have to worry about that. And I think the image that is 
always put across that you've got to be so slim and everything - it 
doesn't sort of count anymore when you're pregnant. ' (Janey 1) 

Likewise, Linda spoke about a new-found joy in her Rubenesque body, describing 
it as a 'relief (Linda 1) after years of her body image being one of the major 
priorities in her life. In Chapter 3,1 identified not simply a 'slender imperative I in 
magazines' representations of women's bodies, but an imperative to endless 

permutations of the body. Although the women did not discuss their bodies in 
these terms, but raised only the issue of slenderness,, it is interesting to note 
Linda's sense of a general release from body concerns. 

Yet, not all the women expressed the bodily changes of pregnancy as liberating. 

Once again, these differences are as significant as the commonalities. For 

example, Shirley described herself as 'fiightened' (Shirley 1) of putting on weight 
during the pregnancy. Other women would go into lengthy descriptions as to 

whether any weight they had put on could be attributed to the pregnancy, or 

whether they could be considered to be 'fat' in other ways. They implied that only 

certain forms of weight gain had become acceptable even during pregnancy. The 

complexity of such feelings is well exemplified by the tensions that Lisa felt; she 

experienced her changing body shape as powerful and erotic, but at the same time 

she wanted to cover it up. 

Other ways in which the self is gendered were reconceptualised during this liminal 

period, For instance, Linda had spent her adult life to date opposing dominant 

definitions of femininity. Yet she had found that the pregnancy offered her an 

escape from this, and an opportunity to enjoy aspects of a role that she had 

hitherto reviled. She had found that she and her partner were adopting more 

traditional roles and that, despite herself, she had been quite enjoying this. 

Nevertheless, she expressed an ambivalence about the prospect of this division 
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becoming permanent following the birth of their child. So, the pregnancy could 
become an opportunity for women to celebrate aspects of their femininity which 
had been seen as problematic to them before. However, they were also aware that 
these same parts of themselves could be used to push them into roles and 
positions that they were anxious to avoid. I return to the women's sense of 
gendered identity in Chapter 6. 

One of the reasons for such contradictory feelings may be that the feeling of being 
'excused' could make women feel demeaned or diminished. A number spoke of 
finding themselves going out of their way to ensure they proved their competence 
at every turn. They didn't want to be seen as delicate or in need of assistance, and 
resented the implication that they were from people that they knew. Mary, for 
instance, explained her approach - 

'I tried not to make a big thing out of it and use it as an excuse for 
not doing things at work. But possibly because I think I have been 
taking it a lot more easily than I would normally do. ' (Mary 1) 

The first trimester might have been the first occasion when a woman felt sick for a 

prolonged period of time. When the pregnancy began to show, this was often 

welcomed as an 'excuse' or reason for any perceived lack of capability on their 

own part that could have eroded their professional image, but it equally served to 

threaten this professional image further in itself (see Chapter 7). 

It is important to point out that there were distinct limits to the ways in which the 

women experienced themselves as being 'excused'. We have seen that the women 

were not thereby taken entirely out of the processes of individualisation - the need 

to construct an individualised narrative, for example - and the restructuring of 

primary relationships that are supposedly central to late modernity. However, to 

generalise, the women did seem to be experiencing these relationships differently, 

they were 'practising' their identity in new ways, and they were constructing 

different narratives in which time, space and the idea of progression prominently 

featured. Moreover, many experienced this change as a 'relief. 

There are echoes between the idea of being 'excused' and Bauman's (1996) 

assertion that people in the postmodern era may be looking to escape from 

binding identities. However, as I will show in the next section, the idea of being 

4excused' only applied to this liminal period. The women's ambivalence seemed to 
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result in the limited relief they had felt rarely achieving permanence. Perhaps this 
is not surprising; in describing themselves as 'excused% there was an implication of 
failure, an excuse is a plea for pardon or forgiveness, even if only from yourself 
To look beyond this firninal period of being 'excused', then, we must turn to the 
second set of interviews. 

b) After the Birth 

I have argued that pregnancy was constructed as a fiminal period by the women. 
A number of themes have been identified as areas of transition, However,, I have 
stressed that the women neither saw themselves as fundamentally altered nor as 
fragmented during or by their pregnancies. In the second round of interviews, 

most of the women described themselves as having moved in large part beyond 
this liminal period, Although some still found it difficult to think of themselves as 
mothers, in Janey's words - 

I you've gone through this transition and you're on the other side of 
this transition now, I (Janey 2) 

The dimensions of change which had seemed significant during pregnancy 
continued to be important after the birth, although, as we shall seel the ways in 

which they were being experienced had once again altered. 

In contrast to the representation of pregnancy, motherhood did not seem to be 

constructed as a time of introspection. A number of the women observed that 

they hadn't had a chance to look at themselves and think about whether they'd 

changed. Nevertheless, for some the early days of motherhood were still seen as 

offering discursive opportunity for change - 

'it's made me think about what kind of person I want to be. You 
know, when I think of how she's going to see me in years to come 
and how I want to be in her eyes, I suppose. ' (Barbara 2) 

In the second round of interviews, again most of the women didn't feel that they 

had undergone a radical internal revolution. Some, such as Madeleine, saw 
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themselves as having undergone a gradual period of adjustment, rather than 
having changed markedly since the birth. As Barbara expressed it - 

'I probably haven't changed that much, at the end of the day. It's 
just like an extra dimension in my life. ' (Barbara 2) 

By contrast, Lisa's account involved a wider vision of change - 

'it's changed how I see my body, how I see my life, where I want 
to live, who I want to socialise with, my work. ' (Lisa 2) 

Another interesting point of contrast between the women arose with their 
representation of a narrative project of the self Overwhelmingly, constructing 
such a narrative continued to be important to the women, not only in regard to 
their working lives but also in relation to motherhood. Roz described how she 
was developing as a person through her experience of mothering. Being a mother 
was seen as a moral project of the self Linda commented that she was now 'doing 

something that I believe in at last' (Linda 2) However, Claudette drew a 
distinction between herself and other new mothers that she had met. She felt that 
they had become totally focused on their children, and concerned with pursuing 
their identities through them, whereas she was adamant that she had still got other 
things that she wanted to do with her life. What is interesting in this is that 
Claudette in effect described the difference as not being over whether she and 
these other women were engaged in a project of the self, but in the content of the 

project that each pursued. 

There were exceptions to this; Aby's second interview, for example, was 

suggestive of a different way of viewing the self She observed that after the 

miracle of producing a baby she no longer felt that she had to put pressure on 
herself to succeed - 

'I don't feel that people have to do anything, they just have to be 

and that's incredible enough in itself And so I feel that about 
myself, so I don't feel that I have to kind of perform or be brilliant 

or even, you know, manage to get anything done. ' (Aby 2) 
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However - and this observation applies to Aby's account as much as to other 
women's narratives - one of the striking elements of the data collected was the 
positive nature of the narratives offered by each woman. Whereas Oakley (1979) 
stresses that her women saw motherhood as quite different from the romanticised 
vision they had had of it before,, the women I interviewed offered largely affirming 
accounts. This is not to say that they didn't talk about the problems they had had 

- there were honest reports of tears, arguments, pain, depression and social 
isolation - but the stories were offered to me as reporting obstacles that had been 
overcome, issues that had been resolved, and so on. This seemed reminiscent of 
the way that the textual studies had described motherhood as a 'happy endingý- 
The onus seemed not simply to be to produce a narrative of the self, but to 
reconstruct the negative as part of the development of the self Events did not 
simply befall these women, but contributed to their personal growth, Once again, 
this is commensurate with theories of subjectification which stress the role of psy 
discourses, and with those which emphasise the role played by reflexive 
biography. 

Hence, motherhood was generally seen as having taken women beyond the liminal 

experience of pregnancy; nevertheless, there were many continuities between how 

the women described themselves in the two interviews. By re-visiting each of the 
four themes identified earlier,, it is possible to demonstrate both contrasts and 

similarities between the two sets of accounts. 

i) Self-identity and mothering identity 

So what did the women now see this mothering self as involving? A number of 

the women still found it hard to see themselves as mothers. This difficulty arose 

because some, like Janey, said that at first they had attempted to be a 'perfect' 

mother. However, as the weeks had passed, more and more had felt that they 

were 'growing' into the new role, and the theme of increasing maturity recurred. 

There seemed also to be an erasure of the self in motherhood. This was a 

common theme, although some of the women resented it whereas others 

welcomed it as part of the role. Roz explained that on becoming a mother 'you've 

changed in the eyes of the world' (Roz 2). On the one hand, she was 'proud' of 

this new identity, but she also found it Micult that some people she knew were 

so focused on the baby that she had ceased to exist for them. Linda summarised 

the change for her as - 
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'everything sort of shifts, so that everything I do first and foremost 
I'm a mother. ' (Linda 2) 

One of the dominant features of the second interviews was the way in which 
motherhood was constructed as a moral tale, in which the women acquired 
virtues as a result of their experiences - which contributed to the sense of a 
positive narrative. The moral dimension (McMahon 1995) of their shift was 
evident in both sets of interviews: the need for such change being mentioned in 
the first interviews., but becoming more central to the second accounts. For 

example, Ruth found that she had become more patient and less controlling. Nina 

was surprised by how selfless she had been, adding that she had thought of herself 

as quite a selfish person before. Repeatedly, women talked about how they were 
now much more moved by events, fictional or real-life, that they saw portrayed 
on television. They also talked about their increased empathy for other people - 
from famine victims to court reports on battered children to the single mother 
living next door - 

'my understanding and my compassion for people is just far 
greater now. ' (Lisa 2) 

Of course, it should not be forgotten that these women were still early in their 

experience of motherhood, and perhaps feeling vulnerable and sensitive after 

giving birth. Nevertheless, it is significant that those who experienced such 
feelings conceptualised them as a permanent change attributable to becoming a 

mother. Once again, this was not seen merely as change but as progress, a step 
forwards in their moral development, Whereas a traditional society might see it 

simply as a rite de passage in a lifecycle, in contemporary society motherhood 

may be narrativised in a moral biography. 

ii) Practices of the self 

I argued above that the ways in which the women practised their pregnant selves 

were connected to a particular habitus. Here, I move on to looking at how they 

practised their mothering selves. After the birth, the idea of reading and 
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researching their experiences receded in importance for most respondents, partly 
because of fatigue and a lack of time, but also because they had moved beyond 
the liniinal period and simply got on with various tasks of mothering. Any reading 
now tended to be directed towards a very specific topic - for example, Ruth had 
done a lot of 'research' about the risks of inoculation - rather than the general 
sweep of experience which had featured before. Madeleine felt that she didn't read 
about motherhood in the way that she had read about pregnancy because 
motherhood didn't feel like such an unknown quantity. She explained that she had 
babysat before and knew ffiends who had children, whereas the pregnancy and the 
birth had seemed Eke 'new territory' (Madeleine 2). 

For most women it was the absence of other activities, that is their focus on the 
baby, that constituted a kind of inverse practice of the mothering self They 
practised their mothering selves through this form of effacement. Penny, for 
instance, felt that she'd changed - 

I just the way that I am so concerned for him, and don't mind the 
financial bit, don't mind not being at work, don't mind my career is 
on hold or has gone to pot, or I've had to stop my degree. I don't 
mind any of that. It's not important to me. And I didn't think that I 
would be like that. ' (Penny 2) 

Tara is perhaps the exception that proves the rule on this point. As she owned a 
horse, she had returned to riding him; but she wondered whether her partner 
thought that it was neglectful of her to do so, said that she felt a pressure not to, 

and defended it in terms of the fresh air and interest that it offered her child. It is 

also notable that all but one of the women was the primary carer for her child at 

the time of the second interview,, although several expressed a hope for equality 

after they returned to full-time work, and one intended to work full-time whilst 
her partner became the primary carer. 

I have said that the women simply got on with their mothering tasks. However, it 

would be simplistic to see the tasks of mothering as being in some way natural 

and obvious; rather, I suggest, these also constituted practices of particular 

mothering selves. In place of individualised reading, socialising with other 

mothers featured strongly in the second interviews, as part of the way in which 

mothering was given a relational identity. Nearly all of the women had involved 

themselves in various post-natal groups, although they were often surprised that 
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they had done this, having been scathing about coffee mornings and baby-talk 
before. Attending post-natal classes was a way of practising participation in the 
new community of mothers to which the women now felt that they belonged. 
Wendy described her behaviour - 

'initially I went along to any sort of new mothers' group that I 
could get my hands on. You know, I was -I was out doing one 
virtually every day of the week. ' (Wendy 2) 

Patterns of expenditure also appeared in accounts of the mothering self Whereas 

consumerism did not feature in the first interviews, in the second interviews a 
number of the women described their wish to buy things for their child. Mary 

reported feeling a pressure to buy things for her baby, as money-off coupons and 
other promotional literature had been arriving through the letter-box practically 
every day, Other women explained how they enjoyed going shopping - no longer 
for themselves, - 

but for their child. Claudette,, for instance, who in many ways 
differed to most of the other women in her firmness that little in her life had or 
would change, related a story about an overseas shopping expedition which had 

resulted in her returning laden with gifts of clothing for her baby, 

A number of the women in addition talked about the ways in which they were 

stimulating their baby's development. There seemed to be a concentration on 

creating an appropriate habitus for the child - arguably thereby staking the child's 

claim to a favourable social placing in place of their own. For instance, Melissa 

took her son to an exercise class which she said was designed to produce a child 

that was a 'good all-rounder, enhancing both their academic development and 

their sporting prowess. Creating such an environment, I suggest, was a part of the 

cultural practices by which some of these women constituted themselves as 

mothers, and performed their perceived duties to their child. 

What I am suggestmg, then, is that whilst practices of the mothering self differed 

from practices of the pregnant self, both were important to the construction of an 

identity in transition. Such practices received less emphasis in the second 

interviews, however, and this may be connected to the fact that most of the 

women felt that they were beginning to move beyond the liminal period. These 

data do nevertheless provide further support for the utility of the concept of 

cpractices of the self'. 
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iii) The relational sense of self 

Echoing the first interviews, the women described how relationships in their life 
had changed. Relationships with partners were described as having been 
transformed, as many had anticipated in the first interview. Relationships with 
families had had to be re-negotiated yet again since the birth. For some women, 
this meant becoming still closer to their own mothers,, and often gratitude was 
expressed for their help in getting them through bad times. On the other hand, 

others had been irritated by intrusive comments concerning their mothering. As 
had been evident in the first interview, ftiendship networks were also affected, for 

example, Clara felt 'out of synch' (Clara 2) with the lives of old ffiends who didn't 
have young children,, whilst Lisa described having to re-negotiate ffiendships in 

the light of her new role. 

There was once again a feeling that they were part of a new community or club of 
women who shared the experience of having children, although this was usually 
less romanticised than the version offered in the previous interviews. Sally hadn't 

expected to enjoy socialising with other mothers, but in fact had found it helpful 

to stay in contact with people from her ante-natal group. She explained that she 
hadn't thought she was that 'sort of person'; however, now she was keen to 

compare this to talking about your job with colleagues at work. Francesca argued 

that the link between mothers was more fundamental than sharing other 

significant events in life, such as getting married or receiving a degree. She felt 

that she had 'stepped over this line' and now belonged to a 'club' (Francesca 2) 

Motherhood was defined in terms of the relationship which they established with 

their baby. Wendy hadn't felt like a mother until she got responses from her baby, 

such as a smile, which enabled her to feel that there was a relationship between 

them. Ruth described her baby as 'separate but inseparable' (Ruth 2). Many 

women described how intensely focused they were on their child. Stories about 

the first time they had left their child, packed with guilt and anxiety, featured in 

several interviews. Linda admitted - 

'I'm a bit worried about becoming too entwined with him, and I 

don't want to be just [baby's] mother. ' (Linda 2) 
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Once again, though, differences between the women must not be omitted. Lisa 
was surprised that the baby had felt quite separate from her straight away. She 
was frustrated by her baby's dependence on her because she would have liked to 
have a separate life and identity. 

As with the first set of interviews, then, relationships figured highly in the 
women7s narrative sense of self, thereby suggesting a commensurability between 
the concern of Gergen (1991) with a relational identity and that of Giddens 
(1991: 1992) and Beck (1992) with reflexive biography. However, again there 
was no suggestion that there was a fragmentation of the self with different 

relationships figuring in different parts of a women's life. Counter to Giddens' 
(1991: 1992) work, however, if anything these relationships seem to be losing 
their purity -a further similarity with the first set of interviews. Rather than 
focusing on a relationship with their partner that exists in and of itself, many 
women reported a feeling of being more embedded in both family and a wider 
community of women. Mothers-in-law were now their children's grandmothers,, 
for example, and this impacted on the value that some women placed on that 

relationship. 

These relational changes impacted upon the gender division in some women's 

relationships, and it is illuminating to re-visit the issue of the domestic division of 
labour at this time. Fox (1998), basing her argument on a study of forty first-time 

Canadian mothers, 'mainly' middle-class, interviewed before and after the birth of 

their first child, examines increases in inequality between the women and their 

partners, and attributes this to the wider changes in social relations that these 

women experienced, for example their links with their mothers. She notes how 

the women she interviewed were expected to take responsibility for the new baby 

and that the division of housework also became more conventional. Many of the 

women in my study reported similar changes, including several women who had 

returned to both part-time and full-time work. What is interesting, however, is 

that they differed in the extent to which they experienced this as an increase in 

inequality. Many felt that they had elected for this role, rather than been destined 

for it biologically, and indeed welcomed the shift as permitting a reflection of their 

change in values, and as an opportunity to practise their mothering self On the 

other hand, some reported reservations about the shift, and were clear that they 

expected their partners to resume their share of the chores after maternity leave. 

134 



iv) Experience of space and time 

When asked about the biggest changes in their lives since becoming a mother, 
many of the women mentioned lack of time and increased domesticity. This 
echoes their concern with these issues during pregnancy, but the changed 
experience of time in particular was very different to before. In contrast to the 
introspection of their early maternity leave, the women observed that they now 
had less time for themselves. It should be stressed, however, that this was 
sometimes less a complaint than an observation. Most of the women enjoyed 
playing with and caring for their babies, and guilt was recurrently expressed about 
time spent away from their child. 

Once again, though, time was now experienced as less regimented, either by 
themselves or by others, than it had been before they became pregnant. The 

women overwhelmingly employed feeding on demand, whether by breast or 
bottle, and they found that this and other babycare tasks could not easily be 
incorporated into a routine. Ruth described feeling a sense of frustration after the 
birth that she could no longer do things 'on time. In addition, she had found that 
her life was more segmented; tasks were tackled in ten minute snatches, rather 
than settled to for a period of time. Rachel said that she enjoyed no longer 

wearing a watch, and often being unable to name the day of the week. She had 

been able to visit her parents for an extended period. She summarised the effect of 
being on maternity leave - 

'time and space have kind of taken on a different perspective, 
really. ' (Rachel 2) 

Feelings about being based at home were more equivocal. Some women were 

eager to get back to their jobs, and felt that they would go 'mad' if they were 

'stuck' at home for the rest of their lives; many found domestic chores dull, and 

although prepared to do an increased share of them wanted to complement this 

with part-time employment. In opposition to this, Margaret explained that her 

focus had now become the home. She was wanting to change her employment so 

that she could pursue projects with a more local basis. 

135 



Other women described how they now viewed social space differently to when 
they didn't have children, Linda, for example, felt that she had a changed 
experience of the space of the city - 

'whereas, before, my map of Bristol was about where the nice 
cafes are and where the cinemas are and where the places to go 
walking are, now they're much more about where I can go with a 
baby, and where I can feel comfortable with a baby. And less 
about me, actually; less about my own pleasures. ' (Linda 2) 

Thus, the data once more suggest that the organisation of space and time may be 
important to the reflexive construction of identity. This is significant because it 

alerts us again to the way that time was presented in the texts analysed in Part 11. 
It suggests that time devices, such as the use of a diary format or the emphasis on 
seasonality, are not neutral conduits for messages about the body or the self, but 

may be important framing devices and central to a discourse. 

No More Excuses? 

'You're going to be responsible for him for years and years and 
years. ' (Tara 2) 

Having moved beyond the liminal period of pregnancy, the theme of being 

excused did not arise in the second interviews. Becoming a mother was seen as 

having given these women an opportunity to reappraise their lives, and some 

women felt that there remained less pressure to conform to slender bodily norms 

than before pregnancy (see Chapter 6). However, rather than continuing to be 

excused there seemed to be more of a wish now to embed themselves in their new 

identity and establish a new way of life. Although Annette still saw her life as 'on 

hold" - suggesting that for her the liminal period was not yet over - most saw 

themselves as being at the start of a continuum of motherhood. So, there wasn't 

the guilty pleasure of the first interviews of feeling that they could be 'excused' 

from anything. Rather, they were seeking permanent solutions. As Chloe said - 

'I feel that some people maybe use having a baby as an excuse for 

not doing anything. And I don't want to be like that; I want to be 

somebody who does this sort of despite the baby; not, you know, 
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gives in and doesn't do anything because I've got a baby, ' (Chloe 
2) 

So, although some women felt that they were still in a liminal period, for most this 
sense had receded. Moreover, the notion that things 'counted', that there was a 
real importance now to their priorities and behaviour, that they wanted to 
establish a connected account of identity, implies that most of these women saw 
themselves as more than 'tourists' (Bauman 1996) to the mothering aspects of 
their lives. 

Negotiating Transition 

In the pregnancy manuals and the women's magazines, pregnancy and 
motherhood are often discussed in a way suggestive of the acquisition of a new 
self The pregnant woman is defined almost exclusively with reference to the 
domestic sphere. Pregnancy, according to the manuals, is a time of introspection. 
Moreover, the importance of relationships with friends, family, partner and the 

unborn child is stressed for enabling a woman to search out the inner truth about 
herself By searching for these inner truths, and flexibly responding to others, 

motherhood is guaranteed to bring the women to a happy ending, and to offer her 

an added maturity. In all of these ways, there are important echoes between the 
interviews and the picture drawn by the manuals and the magazines. For instance, 

Francesca had started keeping a diary during her pregnancy - and Christine 

explained that she had meant to write one, but had never managed to get around 

to it - and in this it is hard not to be reminded of 'Emma's Diary'and the accounts 

of the parenting magazines. The emphasis on the satisfactory resolution of 

problems in the magazines also surfaced in the women's accounts. This is not to 

say that problems and difficulties were not encountered, nor that future difficulties 

were not anticipated, but that the narratives offered by the women represented 

each problem so far encountered as having been victoriously overcome and 

having enhanced them in some way. 

However, differences between the texts and the interviews surfaced. For example, 

the commercialism which dominated the magazines featured little in the 

pregnancy interviews and was but one of many practices of the mothering self 

Moreover, I have shown that there were important differences between even this 
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small group of women. For example, Wendy, whose pregnancy was unplanned, 
explained her experience as follows - 

'I feel I've turned much more in on myself [Partner] and I are a 
lot closer. And it has been a time of just coming together, really. 
And instead of being kind of out here, there and everywhere, it's 
just a more introverted time, I suppose. ' (Wendy 1) 

By contrast, Claudette -described in matter-of-fact terms how she anticipated very 
little change in her lifestyle. Instead of drawing on psy discourses, she drew on 
ideas of nature to reinforce this claim; in her second interview she described her 
baby as basically an 'animal', whilst in the first she argued - 

'somehow human beings are made for reproduction, so somehow 
it should work. ' (Claudette 1) 

This is not to suggest that two distinct, and exclusive, categories of women could 
be identified. Rather, one woman might deploy a range of discourses in relation to 
different aspects of her life according to her eagerness to seek various aspects of 

change and the pressures she had encountered. What this suggests is that it is 

unhelpful to view discourses as discrete and encompassing systems of thought; 

rather, they may be thought of as resources available to a speaker, malleable and 

often indistinct; they are not determining but merely offer a discursive opportunity 
for change. 

The themes which were identified from the discourse analysis of pregnancy 

manuals and of women's magazines were, in consequence, not simplistically 

reproduced in the women's accounts. Moreover, these discourses were, as we 

have seen, often contradictory in themselves, Analysis of the pregnancy manuals 

revealed important contrasts between the discourses of different manuals, and 

also between different sections of each individual manual. Pregnant women are 

not faced with a single homogeneous account of the self of the mother, but a 

complex web of different threads which they are able to negotiate for themselves. 

Even where there are commonalities between the manuals and magazines, these 

too could open up space for creative interpretation. For example, we have seen 

that each of the manuals placed an emphasis upon the individual and private 

aspects of the woman's experience. No two pregnancies are the same, hence, no 
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clear-cut rules can be established for all. Your body and your pregnancy are 
private and no-one else can tell you what to do. Several of the women employed 
such language in asserting their right to resist the exhortations of friends and 
family to behave in conformist ways. So, each woman studied was faced with a 
multitude of possible accounts of her transition, I would like to suggest that it is 
through their juxtaposition of these that the woman is afforded room for agency. 
This is a point that I shall return to in Chapter 9. 

No doubt these discourses could serve to normahse women. For example, I have 
discussed the changing domestic division of labour which many of the women 
experienced, and have noted that for many it became more conventional at this 
time. But what was interesting about the interviews was the way that various 
threads of discourse could be used for unexpected ends. Whilst the traditional 
discourses of motherhood might be seen as disempowering for women, for 

example, they could be drawn on to affirm self-worth. This re-emphasises the 

point that it is misleading to think of discourses as intrinsically connected to a 

particular outcome; rather, their impact is context- specific. Melissa exemplified 
the ways in which the idea of maternal devotion could be utilised to assert herself 

in her relationship with the partner - 

'this sort of self-preservation kicks in, and you realise that it's 
because of the baby, and I've got to look after myself because of 
the baby. Before I wouldn't, you know. '(Melissa 1) 

So. she had decided that she was no longer going to perform all the domestic 

chores for both her and her partner as she had done before becoming pregnant - 

they now shared the cost of a cleaner - and had told him that she was no longer 

prepared to tolerate his pub-centred lifestyle when there were childcare tasks to 

be shared. 

Pregnancy is constructed as a time of promise, of potential, and this discourse had 

spilled onto other areas of some women's lives. Aby's description of this was 

particularly vivid - 

'I mean, I sort of connect up everything because I think - I'd been 

thinking about leaving [ex-partner] for ages, and it's almost like I 

just had such a sense of direction ever since, you know, like a 

week after I was pregnant. And decided to leave [ex-partner]. 
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Carried it out. Decided that I wanted to change my career. All 
sorts of things. Coming and living on my own, which gives you 
enormous scope to do exactly what you feel like. So, yes, I think 
lots of things I've done have been very different. I think I've never 
felt so clear about what I want to do. ' (Aby 1) 

Aby had left her partner before she was aware that she was pregnant, but she felt 
that the two were connected; and her subsequent decision to change her career 
reflects a renewed sense of direction in and control over her life. Thus, the 
construction of pregnancy as a time of potential enabled her to disregard the 
construction of it as ideally occurring within a particular kind of domestic unit. 

This group of woman had access to educational and financial resources that may 
have given them more latitude in the juxtaposition of discourses than other groups 
facing similar change. Nevertheless, the physical changes the women were going 
through and the diminution of their financial independence left many feeling 
'vulnerable'. Moreover, many were aware that the pivot of motherhood could be 
both used positively by themselves to reaffirm or change their sense of self, but 

equally that it could be seen by others as a point of readjustment to conformity. 
They were aware that the discourses around motherhood could be deployed to 

encourage them to behave in more desired ways. Chloe spoke about this process - 

'we've been married - well, it's going to be six years. this year, and 
I've always said - we've always said that we would have a family 

one day, but one day. So [her in-laws] sort of accepted it, and 
tolerated me rushing about and going off with things to do with 
work, and being very into my work and doing my studying and all 
the rest of it. And now I've actually come out and said, OK, we're 
going to have a baby now. They think, right, she's going to give 
up all that mucking about, and she's going to conform to the sort 
of person we wanted her to be aft along. ' (Chloe 1) 

It can be hard to counter these pressures because there is an expectation from 

others that the pregnancy will be experienced as 'wonderful'. Hence, it can be 

difficult either to argue back or to express ambivalence, as Christine pointed out. 

Thus., discursive resources were available to both themselves and to others: the 

construction of pregnancy could be deployed by the women for self-affirmation, 

or could be drawn on by others, possibly in constraining or disempowering ways. 
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Conclusion 

'I think I'm quite a stable person, so becoming pregnant is taken in 
my stride, really. I decided it's not going to change my fife 
forever. ' (Annette 1) 

I my whole relationship to the world has shifted. ' (Linda 2) 

In conclusion, the women did not experience pregnancy and the transition to 
motherhood as involving a complete change in themselves. However, many 
described themselves as being, so to speak, refracted by the prism of 
pregnancy, rather than fundamentally altered (Bailey 1999). Pregnancy had taken 
them into an altered world, and hence affected their awareness of different aspects 
of themselves, and motherhood took them on a further move - to go beyond this 
liminal period. It has been argued that the process of refraction 'excused' women 
from stressing elements of the self that they had experienced as unsatisfactory 
before. The competing discourses that women could draw on during this process 
offered them a real, though limited, sense of agency. There was variation between 

respondents in the extent to which continuity and change were claimed. 

Contrary to postmodern accounts of fragmentation, the women studied were not 

experiencing a disjuncture between different aspects of their selves. Although they 

acknowledged that there could be tensions between different parts of their fives, 

and that these could be brought out as a result of the experience, if anything the 

transition to motherhood offered them a new sense of cohesion and direction. 

Motherhood operated as a narrative pivot in the construction of a reflexive 
biography. Hence, at a deeper level there is a continuity in the women's 

experience, since the onus to offer a reflexive biography (cf Beck 1992) was 

sustained. In Rose's (1996) terms, they were still part of the same regime of 

subjectification; though within that, they could draw on different discursive 

threads. I have argued that there is but limited evidence for Bauman's (1996) 

suggestion that these women might be seeking a permanent escape from binding 

identities. 

To surnmarise the discussion in this chapter: in contemporary society, then, issues 

of individualisation have moved to the fore of people's lives. It is no longer 
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sufficient to be a minstrel, offering one's own rendition of a time-honoured tale; 
rather, one must be an author. A narrative must be constructed from one's lik, 

although from day-to-day it may look much more like one damn thing after 
another. In relation to motherhood, new relationships and new characters give 
this story its momentum; devices such as the use of space and time create 
excitement, anxiety and suspense. Each story still has to obey the rules of its 

genre - for example, when it comes to motherhood a happy ending and the 

construction of events as moral development seems paramount - but the latitude 

permitted is greater than if the plot and characters are pre-determined, as in a 
ballad. Even using a limited number of narrative devices, considerable variation in 

the tale can be achieved. 
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Chapter Six: 
Swelling with. Pride? First-Iime Motherhood and Embodied 

Selves 

In this chapter: 

The role played by discourses around the body in negotiating the women's 
transition of the self is explored. 

I argue that a complex relationship between the body and the self Was 

established in the women's discourse, with the body represented as possessed by 

the self, yet at the same time able to spell out a truth about or betray hidden 

aspects of that self 

I suggest that the edges of the self were re-drawn as a result of their 
bodily change. 

The ways in which the bodily experiences of pregnancy and early 

motherhood could 're-gender' the women's identity are explored through 

examining the women's changing relationship to sexuality, shape and space. 

Chapter Structure: 

Section 

Introduction 

Bodily Change and the Self 

a) The Body as Truth 

b) The Body as Traitor 

c) The Edge of the Self 

Gendered Bodies 

a) The Sexual Body 
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A Gendered Shift? 
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Introduction 

Cabinet or cage? - What is the relationship between the self and the body? We 
have seen that the women experienced a sense of change in themselves as they 
entered motherhood, and we have noted some of the dimensions of change. Here, 
I move on to looking at the significance given to the body in their representations 
of this process of transition, To this end, I chart the ways in which the women 
described their bodies and talked about their bodily change. However, it should be 

stressed from the outset that, owing to my focus on self-identity, there are 
innumerable aspects of the bodily experiences of pregnancy, birth and the 
post-natal body which I do not consider. For example, the medical control of 
pregnant women's bodies (see, for example, Oakley 1984) is not addressed. In 

addition, the women's long descriptions of their labour experiences are hardly 

mined. Moreover, although I shall, for ease of expression, refer to 'the body' in 

the definitive singular in the discussion which follows, it should be noted that 
there is a danger in doing so of suggesting that there is a single way of 
experiencing the corporeality of pregnancy, when in fact diversity prevailed. The 

women researched had very different bodies that meant different things to them, 

and it is not intended to be conveyed that they spoke with one voice. 

Pregnancy, childbirthand early motherhood are in part bodily experiences. Once a 

woman becomes pregnant, she has a series of different sensations in her body and 
her bodily shape alters, As time goes on, and the pregnancy begins to show, 

others around her are able to observe this bodily change. This is not simply a size 

change; for instance, the 'glowing' of pregnancy has a physiological basis in 

changes to the woman's skin. In addition, the processes of giving birth to a child 

and the post-birth experiences of breastfeeding and the body's readjustment, again 

involving size and other alterations, are also observed both by the woman herself 

and by others around her. 

Social differences between men and women have often been justified, or at least 

explained, with reference to such biological differences, and the importance of the 

corporeal has been an issue that has long engaged feminist scholars. There has 

been extensive debate in recent years amongst sociologists attempting to reconcile 

biological and social approaches to the body (for example, Connell 1987) and to 

reconceptualise women's materiality (Butler 1993). However, Stabile (1994) has 

argued that pregnancy has been under-theorized by feminists anxious to avoid the 

risk of essentialising women.; moreover, such theorists as have entered this area, 
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such as Martin (1987) and Sbisa (1996) have tended to focus on the 'climax' of 
childbirth, thereby inadvertently contributing to the representation of pregnancy 
as a passive state (Stabile 1994). It is in consequence of this skewed emphasis in 
the past that I have paid little attention to the birth itself in the account which 
follows here. Marshall (1996) has argued that theorising of the body desperately 
needs to be complemented by more phenomenological examination of body 
transitions. By studying the women's discourses around the self and the body 
during pregnancy and early motherhood, I hope to offer some general reflections 
on gendered embodiment at this time. In concentrating on these accounts, 
however, I am not denying that the body is also material. 

In Chapter 5,1 separated out discussion of the data from the first and second 
interviews since my preoccupation was with transition. In the remainder of Part 
1111,1 am more concerned with identifying dimensions of experience which were 
salient to the sense of self, and therefore shall conflate discussion of the two. 
However, I shall indicate whether the data cited are drawn from the first or 
second interview with each woman, and indicate any significant changes in 

perspective which occurred. So, although this chapter is organised into two main 
sections, they are not a 'before' and 'after'. Rather, I begin by looking generally at 
the comments that the women made concerning the connection between their 
bodies and their sense of identity. I then move on to examining in more detail a 

particular aspect of that identity - their sense of themselves as gendered subjects. 

Bodily Change and the Sel 

Shilling (1993) argues that in high modernity the body has become increasingly 

central to self-identity, and that we now have both an unprecedented amount of 

control over our bodies and yet also an unprecedented degree of doubt as to how 

such control should be exercised. In contemporary society, the body is seen as a 

commodity which we can shape and fashion according to our whims 

(Featherstone 1982), and as part of our reflexive project of the self (Giddens 

1991 ý 1992). Yet Shilling's emphasis on the proliferation of choices perhaps 

ignores the fact that hierarchies about what is acceptable still exist. Moreover, 

Finkelstein (1991) argues that although contemporary society has intellectually 

rejected physiognomy, its cultural practices continue to reflect implicit 

physiognomic assumptions. Because others judge us from surface features, they 

become part of how we construct our sense of self (see also Davis 1995). So how 
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did the women studied see the relationship between body and self? In this section, 
I show that their bodies were significant to their identity, but that it is important 
to note the complexity of the relationship and not to overstate the impact of 
bodily change on their sense of self 

The women's sense of self-esteem was frequently affected by their bodies. For 
example, Wendy disliked the bodily changes of pregnancy and felt fat and 
ungainly at the end. She commented in her second interview that her feelings had 
been so strong just before the birth that she hadn't wanted people to see her. She 
had felt 'revolting' immediately after the birth, whilst her self-esteem had been 
boosted by her success in getting her body back close to what it had been before. 
On the other hand, Francesca, who had not succeeded in her attempt to 
breastfeed, felt 'less confident' about her body afterwards, and said that she had 
been driven close to post-natal depression by her failure and the attendant pain. 
However, for most of the women the associations with their body were far more 
positive, as they noted with wonder that they had managed to produce a child. 
They claimed an association with 'nature" which they saw as positive. For 

example, Lisa experienced her body as 'powerful', and Aby felt that she no longer 
had to put pressure on herself to perform or achieve things in her life after the 
miraculous experience of having produced a baby. So, despite often feeling unfit 
and exhausted, overall for many their bodies were seen as offering a positive 
reflection on the self 

Being a mother was seen in part as an identity rooted in the body. For instance, 

Janey described her bodily changes as part of her 'identity as a mother', and a 
transition through which you must go. Melissa commented that she thought that 

women needed to rely on their 'instincts. And Christine was one of many women 

who differentiated between mothers and fathers by reference to bodily terms - 

'I think the woman is in a sense - her whole body and hormones 

and everything - is totally locked into the child, much more so 
than the father. ' (Christine 2) 

Nevertheless, the women did not accept an entirely embodied conceptualisation of 

self, but drew on a range of discourses to describe their 'essence' in disembodied 

terms. Penny exemplified this when she described her feelings during pregnancy in 

terms of a dualism between mind and body - 
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'I think I just switch off from it, and getting bigger. I just think this 
is happening to somebody else's bit of a body or something; it's 
not really mine. I just kind of switch off from it really. ' (Penny 1) 

It is important therefore not to over-emphasise the linkage between body and 
identity. After all, despite the massive changes that their bodies were undergoing, 
a sense of continuity was an important part of the women's discourse, as we saw 
in Chapter 5. It is possible, then, that theorists such as Giddens (1991) and 
Shilling (1993) have over-stated the importance of the body to identity. In 

addition, I suggest that rather than a deterministic and essentialising approach to 
theorising pregnancy,, it may be more helpful to see the bodily changes of 
pregnancy as a part of the discursive opportunity for change. 

Having established that an important, but not determining, link was made between 

the body and identity, it is now possible to explore the nature of this relationship 
in more depth. Previous theorists have identified the notion of ownership of the 
body as important to post-Enlightenment discourse (for example, Jordanova 

1989, Woollett and Marshall 1996). However, although this idea recurred in the 

women')s interviews there were several ways in which they represented the 

mind-body relationship as being more complex than simply one of possession. I 

would like to suggest that whilst the body was seen as separate from the women's 
identities, it could nevertheless be important to them in at least two ways. Firstly, 

bodily change could reveal or mark identity changes, secondly, by doing so, 

bodily change could jeopardise an established sense of self A third aspect of this 

relationship is the boundary drawn between the body and the edges of the self 

a) The Body as Truth 

Although the women did not conceptualise their selves exclusively in corporeal 

terms, bodily changes were ftequently seen as marking a truth about the inner 

person. Finkelstein (1991) has argued that we know that others judge the 

superficial as revealing something fundamental about character, which in turn 

leads to our presenting and seeing ourselves through these surface features (see 

also Grosz 1995). Similarly, many women in this study described their bodily 

experiences as revealing information about their essence. Ruth, for instance, had 

been trying to conceive for some time, but thought she had only succeeded once 

she had sorted out other parts of her life and become more contented as a person. 
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Similarly, Aby linked becoming pregnant to a revolution in her self, whereby she 
left her partner, decided to embark on a new career and generally became more 
focused; she described these innovations as having occurred before she was even 
aware that she was pregnant, 

Meanwhile, many of the women commented that they found it difficult to believe 
that they were pregnant until it was evidenced visually on their bodies. So, 
although several were feeling nauseous and had other physical 'symptoms' at the 
start of their pregnancies, they doubted their pregnancies until their bodies 
changed externally or they could visualise the pregnancy by means of the scan. 
This finding provides an interesting comparison with Duden's (1993) claim that 
whereas in the past the quickening was given social signifiPance as heralding the 
onset of pregnancy, this position is now generally attributed to the pregnancy test. 
By contrast, these women often remained sceptical about the test and were 
reluctant to start identifying themselves as mothers before they could visualise the 
change in bodily terms. The body was therefore the mediator, and sometimes the 
legitimator, of identity. In the women's discourse, bodies, the material, were seen 
as 'reality' and the 'real'. Annette observed, 'I think until you're showing it's not 
real to anyone else. ' She continued, 'And it sort of makes it real to you as well. ' 
(Annette 1) 

Many of the women related having been told by fiiends and acquaintances that 

their particular shape indicated whether they were having a boy or a girl. Whilst 

such accounts were received with scepticism by my respondents, nevertheless it 

was felt that their bodies - and a kind of 'folk expertise' concerning them which 

was passed on between women - could offer a truth that perhaps science could 

not (but see Chapter 8 for further discussion of expertises). Kate was anxious 

throughout her pregnancy because she had heard that women with small feet like 

hers have difficulty in giving birth; her fears were assuaged after discussion with a 

doctor, but then returned in her subsequent account of the birth. Hence, this idea 

of bodies as revealing or unveiling hidden truths was an important part of the 

women's discourse. 

In addition, bodily practices were an expression of the inner self We have already 

seen that the women studied engaged in a range of activities - reading pregnancy 

manuals and magazines, attending ante-natal and NCT classes, engaging in yoga 

and aqua-natal exercise groups, and monitoring their diet and exercise regimes - 

by means of which they practised their pregnant selves. I have argued that some 
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of these activities can be seen as a bid for continuity, with the women engaging in 
the cultural practices of their old habitus in the new context of pregnancy. But 
other activities also focused on the body as the site of change. For instance, Chloe 
described assiduously applying stretchmark cream even when the pregnancy 
barely showed as a way of making it seem 'real'. Such practices could enable a 
woman to exhibit in terms of her bodily pursuits her adjustment to the identity 
change which she felt was happening within. 

Bourdieu (1979) has argued that the body operates as physical capital, since 
through it we internalise class specific tastes and dispositions. He suggests that 
whereas the working-class see bodies as instrumental, the middle-classes pay 
more attention to them as part of choosing a way of life, Symbolic value is 

attached to particular body forms. Bourdieu's approach, I suggest, is helpful in 

understanding the attention given in many women's interviews to reporting their 
involvement in particular exercise and other bodily activities as their pregnancies 
progressed. However, Bourdieu continues, habitus operates at a sub-conscious 
level; it is not directly connected to will-power or amenable to introspection. This 

may explain why, for all their attention to achieving symbolic value through their 

practices of the self, there was still a sense in the women's interviews that there 

was a 'truth' to bodily practices, and to the responses which their bodies 

displayed. 

b) The Body as Traitor 

Although the body was different from the interior, 'essential' self, it could be seen 

as telling tales on that self, or as threatening the real self in other ways. In 

particular, the issue of control was salient to most of the women, with a struggle 

being waged in which the mind sought to gain control over the body. Both the 

idea of control and the possibility of being betrayed by your body echo the type of 

separation of body and self explored by Martin (1987). In addition, many of the 

women I studied were unclear about how the bodily changes would impact on 

established aspects of their identity, such as their working selves. 

None of the women liked to conceive of themselves as rooted in their bodies. 

Chloe thought of herself as a confident and capable person, and so she resented 

feeling that she had to seek assistance from other people whilst she was pregnant. 

Referring to research which had recently been widely reported in the media 
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suggesting that women's brains shrank during pregnancy, there seemed to be a 
fear that she would be reduced to her biology - 

'the worry is that I was suddenly going to fall into a stereotype 
that I've resisted all along, Worried that -I mean, this shrinking 
brain business hasn't helped. Worried that I'm suddenly becon-fing - 
you know, that there is some truth in it, and that all I'll suddenly 
become interested in is, you know, what kind of nappies to buy or 
something. ' (Chloe 1) 

A number of the women made self-deprecating references to and jokes about this 

medical research - and it is notable that scientific discourse of 'research' impacted 

on the responses of these middle-class women to themselves. On the other hand, 

to some women, the fiotion of being exposed as basically an animal could serve as 

a reassurance that they would manage - 

'I think you naturally feel as I said protective towards him, you 
want to take care of him, and maybe that's just, you know, the 
bonding thing, you know, just because you are - at the end of the 
day you're sort of a mammal or an animal or whatever. But there 
are lots of other things that you haven't got a clue about. ' (Sally 2) 

One of the recurrent dimensions of the women's discourses around their bodies 

was a fear of losing control. This emphasis on control may have been a reflection 

of the class composition of the study; Featherstone (1982) has argued that it is the 

professional-managerial class who have the resources to engage in greater bodily 

cultivation of the 'performing self, and who as managers may need to 

communicate through certain forms of bodily control at work (though he also 

suggests in this article from the early 1980s that such class differentials may be 

beginning to change). The changes of pregnancy, childbirth and afterwards 

threatened this control. Although women do, to differing degrees, have some 

control over becoming pregnant and the decision over whether or not to seek a 

termination, nevertheless the ensuing bodily changes are not linked to their 

volition. Barbara explained that in consequence she had done a lot of research 

into the bodily changes before deciding to have a child - 

'I had to know exactly what to expect. Not completely, but to 

know what happens and why, you know, And during - what your 
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own body does in the process, and why. And that's important to 
me. And to keep some kind of - not to feel it's completely going to 
take over and I was going to lose control. ' (Barbara 1) 

Labour and childbirth seemed to be seen as a kind of moral test of the relationship 
between the self and the body. Coping with the pain of childbirth was seen as a 
rite de passage to a mothering identity. For many of the women a pain-refief-free 
labour was seen as an important maternal sacrifice, thereby being one aspect of 
the relational self disc4ssed in the last chapter. The idea of a 'natural' birth was 
seen as attract7ive because it was thought to offer the best start in life for the 
woman's child. 

The theme of control was also important when the women talked about their 
bodies post-natally, Tara noted aspects of her post-natal appearance which she 
disliked, but said that she didn't feel too worried about them because she felt that 

she could 'control' them by instituting a diet or exercise regime when she chose. 
However, other women expressed frustration about their lack of control over 
leaking breasts, painful perineums, poor hair and so on. This lack of control was 
sometimes linked to embarrassment and shame, but Alice thought that the reason 
for her frustration was - 

'I suppose I wanted to feel like having a baby hadn't really affected 
me. I don't think I can really accept that I won't get back to how I 

was. ' (Alice 2) 

Martin (1987) has explored how mechanistic, medical metaphors are used by 

middle-class women talking about their bodies. Menstruation, menopause and 

birth contractions were seen as happening to the women Martin studied, rather 

than something that they made happen. Similarly, I found scientific discourse 

around hormones and instincts could sometimes seem to deprecate the women's 

own feelings and sense of agency. Yet this scientising of the women's bodies 

could also serve to rationalise their experiences, perhaps thereby making their 

bodies seem more amenable to control. Claudette drew on evolutionary ideas to 

reassure herself that she would manage with the changes ahead (Claudette 1). 

Kate described crying when told that she would have to have a Caesarean section, 

but then dismissed her anxiety about this major operation as 'pregnancy hormones' 

(Kate 2). Evelyn expressed her reservations about becoming a mother, then 

adding, 'I don't know whether it's the real me that thinks it or whether it's my 
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hormones playing havoc again. ' (Evelyn 1). Hence, scientific discourse could 
serve as a distancing device, and viewing their bodies in this way could contribute 
to their sense of being 'excused' for and from certain behaviours; it offered a way 
of dismissing the body that could betray or compromise them, and perhaps can be 
seen as a discursive resource on which they could draw. 

Their bodies could nevertheless offer a threat to the women's professional 
identities. Although embodiment is central to work organisations (Halford, 
Savage and Witz 1997), professional or middle-class working identity is seen in 

more cerebral terms. The pregnancy could therefore constitute an unwelcome 
intrusion of the body into their world of employment. Linda explained the 
reactions of her clients at work - 

'I think they'd always seen me as an honorary man, and I was the 
boss there, and so they could kind of cope with that [if] I wasn't 
kind of very female. But suddenly I was obviously very female, 
and I think they found that hard to square. And I had comments 
like, oh and I'm very surprised, you'll be giving up a lot, I'm 
surprised that you decided to do - go that way, sort of thing. ' 
(Linda 1) 

Many spoke about wishing to conceal their pregnancies at work, or in 

work-related situations such as interviews, even when they enjoyed them showing 
in other contexts. As Lisa observed - 

'I actually wanted to cover up. I wanted to present myself as not 
being pregnant. Not to block that feeling from myself, but almost 
as protection, I think. You know, I'd carry on, I'd carry on - I'd 

this sort of professional image and I'd not let the pregnancy get in 

the way. ' (Lisa 1) 

Having explored these two aspects of the relationship between body and self - the 

body as truth and the body as traitor -I shall now examine how the boundaries of 

each were conceptualised. 
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c) The Edge of the Self 

Young (1984) has suggested that the pregnant subject experiences her body 'as 
herself and not herself (Young 1984- 46), because of the child within. She claims 
that, unless alienated by contemporary medical practices, this can be a positive 
process and argues that the conceptualisation of the body as a prison is a male 
way of looking at the body, The women interviewed in this study overwhelmingly 
saw their foetuses as babies' within them - so that their bodies were no longer 
thought of as only containing one person - which echoes Weir's (1998) finding 
that women who anticipated a successful outcome to their pregnancies tended io 

conceptualise their sonogram as a child. On a positive note, this dissolution of the 
edges of the self was seen by the women I studied as legitimating attention paid to 
their bodies, since with a child inside them they had to take care of themselves. 
Time after time, they expressed their joy at the quickening. Moreover, many read 
voraciously about their pregnancies in order to improve their visualisation of what 
was happening within. But not all of the women experienced this as a positive 

change. Ruth felt as if her body had been invaded, and said that she looked 

forwards to getting it back again (Ruth 1). 

Several of the women also felt a dissolution of the boundaries of their selves from 

the outside as well as from within. They commented that their bodies had become 

'public property', whereby fiiends and sometimes even strangers would come up, 

touch their bodies and comment on their changing bodily shape. The idea that 

women could be prosecuted for what they ate or drank during pregnancy was 

viewed equivocally by most respondents - some dismissed it as an intrusion; a few 

thought that it might sometimes be permissible; whilst others thought it would be 

unnecessary because, unless they suffered from some terrible social problem or 

addiction, no woman would engage in behaviour which would harm their unborn 

child, A small number of women, like Tara, invoked a discourse of ownership 

with respect to her body to reject this dissolution from without - 

'I feel very strongly that it is the woman's body, and nobody 

should have the right to tell them what to do with it. ' (Tara 1) 

This dissolution of the link between the body and individuality remained a part of 

the women's discourse after the birth of their child. For example, many no longer 

wished to use their breasts for sexual pleasure since they saw them as belonging 
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to the child. Similarly, few felt entitled to alter their diets as they wished for as 
long as they continued to breastfeed. Hence., in a number of ways the body had 
ceased to be the clearly-demarcated fortress for the self Bodily boundaries had, in 
effect, been dissolved by their experiences. Only for some of the women did the 
body continue to be a marker of individuality. 

Gendered Bodie& 

Examination of their discourse has suggested that for these women the 
relationship between the self and the body was highly complex, with, for many, 
the body no longer serving to mark the boundaries as the self Rather, the self was 
separate from, though related to, the body, and because of this relationship the 
body could offer a truth about the self -a knowledge by which the women could 
sometimes feel betrayed. It was by means of this complex relationship that 

corporeal change also brought into question many of the women's gendered 
identity, their sense of themselves as women. Indeed, one of the strongest themes 

which emerged from the interviews was the women's feelings about their gender 

with respect to both their pregnant bodies and the experiences of childbirth and 

early motherhood. I am not suggesting a necessary connection between gender 

and certain aspects of the body, nor am I going to explore the extensive 

theoretical debates around the concept of gender (for example, Butler 1990). 

What I am saying is that the women's discourse about the self presented the two 

as connected. Riley (1988) suggests that our gender does not dominate our 

consciousness all of the time; rather, it comes to the fore when it becomes a 

source of attention from others. The data suggest that in consequence the 

experiences of becoming a mother can 're-gender' women. 

I have argued that motherhood was equated with maturity, More specifically, the 

women studied saw their pregnancies as a confirmation of adult womanhood. 

From the start, many described themselves as feeling more 'womanly' and 

'feminine' as their bodies changed. For instance, Alice described her experience - 

11 always knew I wanted to be a mother, but the reality of actually 

getting pregnant, you feel you've slotted into what a woman can 
do so brilliantly, you know. But that was a nice feeling, that I was, 
like, one of millions really. '(Alice 1) 
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Contemporary medical accounts of breastfeeding also served as a positive 
affirmation of femininity. Whereas their own mothers had been told that their milk 
supplies might be inadequate and require supplementing with formula feeding, I 
was repeatedly told of the wonder that the female body produces the ideal 
formula and exactly the right amount of milk for their child. Many of the women 
related having to explain this 'fact' to women ffiends and relatives. Linda was 
saddened by her mother's attitude that breastfeeding must be supplemented in 
some way for the baby's well-being, implying that 'she can't quite believe that 
something that comes out of your body is going to be alright . '(Linda 2) 

In the context of this general affirmation of femininity, three aspects of the 
gendered body - sexuality, shape and space - were salient in the interviews, It 

should be stressed that I am not suggesting that these three are exhaustive of the 

sites of gender, Moreover, it should be recognised that the women gave a variety 
of responses - these are schema which are available, not necessary, and there may 
be many more. Having said this, through exploration of these three, I argue that 

gender, whilst embodied, is not a given. Drawing on the work of Frank (199 1), 1 

identify different ideal types of bodily practices between which the women seemed 
to move, I subsequently contrast the accounts from the interviews with the textual 

representations of women's bodies. I argue that bodily change was thereby part of 

the discursive opportunity for change offered to these women, and no more nor 
less determining or constraining than other dimensions of change. 

a) The Sexual Body 

Sexuality and gender cannot be conflated, but are dialectically related (Halford, 

Savage and Witz 1997). Whilst reproductive technology and contraception have 

altered the relationship between sexual activity, fertility and pregnancy, and may 

therefore have impacted on how we see gender, nevertheless pregnancy could be 

seen as a visual manifestation of both sexual activity and feminine fertility. 

Interestingly, however, a contrast emerged between feelings around fertility and 

feelings around sexuality in the course of the interviews. 

Some of the women spoke of having had fertility or gynaecological problems, and 

described how this made them feel that they had difficulty in being a woman. 

Echoing the findings of Franklin (1997) from her work on women undergoing 
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IVF treatment, fertility, as subsequently evidenced by the pregnancy, was seen as 
a confirmation of adult womanhood. Aby talked about how - 

'when I was a teenager, there were lots of ways that I felt very 
ambiguous about my sexuality and my sort of like being a woman, 
and I suppose thinking for the two years before that I couldn't 
have children had played into all those feelings that I'd had. And 
not really being a proper - not being a proper girl, and not being a 
proper woman. So [the pregnancy] confirmed -I mean, it did 
reverse that. ' (Aby I) 

However, although fertility therefore seems to be seen as affirmation of 
womanhood, pregnancy and motherhood have been separated from female 

sexuality (Rich 1977; Young 1984). During her pregnancy, Linda found that she 
and her pregnant fiiends didn't talk about themselves sexually. And many of the 

women found it difficult to describe themselves in sexual terms after the birth of 
their child. Hofineyr, Marcos and Butchart (1990) have suggested that the women 
they studied saw themselves as becoming less sexually attractive as a result of 
their pregnancies, thus suggesting that there was a continuum of sexual 

attractiveness along which a woman might move. By contrast, most of the women 
in my study did not seem to see themselves as moving along such a continuum, 

rather they felt that they were being taken outside of the sexual sphere altogether. 
This is an interesting contrast to the acknowledgement of sexuality in the manuals 

studied in Chapter 4. 

On the other hand, several women who were breastfeeding felt that their enlarged 

breasts did contribute to a bodily shape which is widely seen as sexualised in our 

culture - some enjoying this, with others irritated at being unable to fit into 

tailored clothes. Yet, Roz resented people's feelings towards breastfeeding in 

public. What is interesting about the following quotation is that Roz is using an 

essentialist view of women's bodies, talking about what they're supposedly really 

for, in order to reject the dominant construction of women's sexuality - 

'it does seem, I mean, breasts are fine if they're on Page Three of 
The Sun or whatever and men can ogle at them. But if you use 
them for what they're supposed to be, some people seem really 

offended. And I really don't understand that. ' (Roz 2) 
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Evelyn complained that she felt 'frumpy' after the birth, adding that 'you feel like 
someone's mum and not a woman' (Evelyn 2). Lisa also observed that 'I feel like 
my body is less sexual'; she was baffled by this and wanted to feel more sexual 
because she thought that having a child should have been an affirmation of her 
sexuality. Meanwhile, Wendy recounted that she had assumed that she must be 
unattractive to her partner after the birth of their child. It was 'ages' before they 
plucked up the courage to talk about it to one another, when it transpired that he 
simply hadn't wanted to put pressure on her to resume sexual relations. 

So. it seemed that there was a tension between being a mother and being a sexual 
being, as was symbolised through the conflict over their breasts. Evelyn's 

comment provides an interesting contrast to the women quoted earlier who saw 
their changing bodies as conferring adult womanhood and reminds us yet again 
that there were differences between the women. At times, the term 'woman' 

appeared in their discourses as that w1&h distinguished them from men, and in 
this respect pregnancy served as an emphasis of womanhood. At other times, 

womanliness referred to sexuality, a distinction was drawn (as I demonstrated in 
Chapter 5) between women and mothers, and it was felt that a move was taking 

place between these two very different groups. Nevertheless, these differences 

between different respondents, and between different points of a single 

respondent's interview, should not blind us to the commonalities. The women 

overwhelmingly felt depressed and anxious about this desexualisation of their 

bodies (unless they were too tired to care about it! ). However, - as the next 

sections show, some of the women now seemed to conceptualise their gendered 
being in different terms. 

b) The Slender Body 

Considerable theoretical work has been conducted (for example, by Bordo 1993; 

Featherstone 1982) which examines the norms of 'feminine' body management, 

such as the 'slender' imperative. Pregnancy and childbirth seemed to have the 

effect of re-orientating some of the women studied with respect to these norms 

(Longhurst 1998). Several mentioned the pressure to be slender which they had 

experienced so far in their lives, although none seemed to have felt an imperative 

to endless permutations of the body such as featured in the magazines in Chapter 

3. As Janey commented during her pregnancy - 
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'I think the image that is always put across that you've got to be 
so slim and everything - it doesn't sort of count anymore when 
you're pregnant. You feel that your body's doing some function 
that it's meant to - that it's designed to do. So it makes you feel 
your body - you know, positive about it. ' (Janey 1) 

Lisa described how she felt about her body three months after the birth. Echoing 
the quotation from Roz above, it is a naturalised version of her body that she uses 
to oppose the dominant construction of women's acceptable body shape - 

'it feels like I've got the body now of a mother. And that has 
caused less conflict than I thought it would. I don't really care that 
I've got a little paunchy stomach that's not going to be flat any 
more, and that my breasts are droopy and heavier than they were. ' 
(Lisa 2) 

Bordo (1993) has argued that femininity has come increasingly to be constructed 
in visual terms, with greater emphasis on the body. She compares this to the 

nineteenth century, when women were described more in emotional terms. I 

would suggest that pregnancy was a period for the women studied when their 

conceptualisation of femininity changed. Hitherto, gender had been expressed in 

presentational terms. Many of the women spoke about having struggled with 

negative feelings about the appearance of their bodies for many years, and feeling 

excused from them by the experience of pregnancy. For Linda the change was 
'rather than thinking that it's like one of my top three priorities to stay thin, it 

doesn't matter to me. ' (Linda 1) Appearance was not insignificant - and many of 

the women enjoyed their pregnancies starting to show - but they started to see 

their bodies as 'for' the baby. This perhaps could be seen as the subject of the 

external 'gaze' (Berger 1972) shifting from the male to the child, but the crucial 

difference is that the child's 'gaze' is not seen as primarily concerned with visual 

presentation. 

However, particularly in the second interview, ambivalent feelings about the body 

were starting to re-emerge, with some women feeling it was important to get their 

bodies 'back to normal'. Moreover, not all of the women even felt this temporary 

release from the pressures of the slender imperative (cf Fox and Yamaguchi 

1997,, who found that it was mostly overweight women who had a positive 

change in body image during pregnancy, although they did not break down their 
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findings by social class; I did not collect data on my women's body-mass). For 
example, Shirley described herself as having been 'ffightened' of putting on 
excessive weight during her pregnancy. She described other women in 
condemnatory terms - 

'I didn't want to become, you know, a sort of couch potato. I 
mean, you look at some pregnant women and they just seem to be 
absolutely gi-normous, and eating rubbish and putting on so much 
weight. ' (Shirley 1) 

Despite this, after the birth Shirley did note that she didn't dress up as much as she 
had done before she was pregnant. She observed that she'now saw her body in 
'more functional' terms. 

The Body in Space 

Women are expected to occupy little space in our society; their bodily movements 

and posture are expected to be constrained (Bartky 1988). However, pregnancy 

was seen by some of the respondents as a time when it was legitimate for women 
to occupy a larger amount of public space, and the women spoke of feeling 

valued at this time. Linda observed that instead of wanting to take up as little 

space as possible, she was now enjoying having large breasts (Linda 1). Janey 

spoke of people dropping back instead of pushing as she boarded an underground 

train. Similarly, Barbara noted - 

'In the shops, say, people do sort of, you know, let you through a 
bit, stand back. Sometimes it's funny because it's exaggerated. 
You know, they'll stand back to let you through or pull their chair 
in or, you know, and they'll like give you about six feet of space. ' 
(Barbara 1) 

However, the space which is allowed to women may be given for them to 

exercise in different ways than that allowed to men. For example, Janey felt that it 

was linked to notions of feminine fragility - 
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'when they see that you're pregnant, people sort of stand back and 
let you go first. I think it's kind of like you're made of china or 
something, and they can't get too close to you in case they knock 
you, you know. So it's a different, sort of more respectful, 
attitude, I think. ' (Janey 1) 

It is also possible that such observations reflect some kind of taboo in operation, a 
sense of the pregnant woman as somehow being polluted. And, indeed, it is 

notable that some of the women found themselves concealing their pregnancies, 
particularly in workplace situations. Such a taboo, then, could make them feel 
inhibited or it could offer them a feeling of space. Yet again, differences between 
the women indicate the complexity of interpretation, but suggest that such 
discourses around the body are not determining but variable in their effects. 

A Gendered Shift? 

I would like to argue that analysis of these three dimensions of gendered identity 

suggests that some of the women were thereby shifting the way in which they 

conceptualised their bodies as gendered. In order to illuminate this, I draw on the 

work of Arthur Frank. Frank (1991) has identified four ideal types of body usage 

- the disciplined body, the mirroring body, the dominating body and the 

communicative body. To each of these corresponds a medium of activity - 

respectively, regimentation, consumption, force and recognition. It should be 

noted that Frank sees these four as continua and not as discrete choices. Unlike 

the other three, Frank argues that the communicative body cannot be discussed by 

empirical description since it has yet to be realized; that is, he believes that it is a 

possibility which is as yet only partially performed. Frank discusses the 

communicative body in idealized terms and himself relates it to reproduction by 

women, as well as suggesting that it is foreshadowed in the aesthetic practices of 

dance and performance and in some of the caring practices of medicine. 

I contend that for some, although not all, of these women, their pregnant 

embodiment moved them closer to a communicative body. We have seen that 

many were less concerned with following consumerist practices to achieve a 

slender body and that they were replacing a sexualised view of their bodies with 

an understanding of them as focused upon the child. Hence, some were perhaps 

shifting from seeing their gender in mirroring (consumption) terms to 
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communicative (recognition) terms. For example, Ruth related the bodily changes 
of pregnancy to enabling her to 'bond' with the baby inside her, whilst others saw 
breastfeeding as their bodies facilitating a unique 'closeness' with their young 
child. Christine summarised her feelings - 

'there's a certain bit of me feels that my body is not my own. It's 
linked into him [her baby]. ' (Christine 2) 

Meanwhile,, the women found themselves having to address the fact that their 
pregnancies were recognised and responded to in public and working spaces. 
Halford, Savage and Witz (1997) have argued that female concealment of bodily 

processes, such as menstruation and menopause, may arise from the need to 
conform to the disciplined bodily basis of organisations, which takes the male 
body as the norm. During pregnancy, and to an extent during lactation, a 
disciplined bodily practice similarly cannot be maintained - 

So, it seems that there may have been some sort of a move between Frank's 

different categories of body usage, but it should be emphasised that this may have 

been both temporary and partial. It is, moreover, easy to romanticise this change, 

and it should be noted that the 'communicative' body may in fact itself embed 

women in traditional forms of femininity, such as caring work. Furthermore, the 

discursive representation of the bodily changes of pregnancy is far from being 

unambiguously positive, and some of the women felt repelled or disgusted by 

aspects of the birth or pregnancy. Besides these points, Frank's typology is not 

without its problems. A criticism of particular relevance here is that Frank does 

not explore whether and how different types of body usage are chosen, changed, 

or socially influenced (Shilling 1993) - and perhaps these data can begin to 

address this omission. I suggest that the women were able to choose different 

types of body usage because the discourses around the self detailed earlier did not 

give a determining power to the corporeal, but merely an opportunity for change. 

Thus, the data presented here suggest that Frank's work offers a promising 

framework in which to develop a more sophisticated understanding of 

embodiment and gender. 

In summary, some, though not all, of the women found that their pregnancies 

re-oriented them with respect to norms of 'feminine' body management, such as 

the 'slender imperative' and the politics of personal space and appearance. I have 

observed that at times it was paradoxically an essentialised account of femininity 

that they constructed to challenge social norms. However, possible contrasts 
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between my findings and those of previous researchers on body image during 
pregnancy (for example, Fox and Yamaguchi 1997) suggests that this challenge 
may in part be a reflection of the class composition of my study, and we should 
therefore be wary of generalising from it to other women's experiences. 
Moreover, the data suggest that for many this change was a temporary freedom 
which receded quickly after the birth. 

Reading the Body 

Some echoes between the discourses around the body in the interviews and those 
we encountered earlier in the textual data will have been clear to the reader 
already - the shared emphasis on adult womanhood as achieved through 
maternity, for example. However, others are worth emphasising here. 

In the women's magazines, we encountered a preoccupation with the surfaces of 
women f An "s bodies, through, for example, the 'science of the sur ace'. d indeed 

the time when their pregnancies began to 'show' was a point of transition for the 

women studied. Their visual shape was central to their sense of gendered change. 
Yet whilst these magazines and indeed much contemporary sociology of the body 

often focus on bodily surfaces, pregnancy is interesting in offering not just surface 
change but also internal experiences of the body (such as the quickening, or the 

concept of 'instinct') - and both the external and the internal have been shown to 
be important to the women's self-identity. Moreover, I have suggested that the 

transition to motherhood may have temporarily moved some of the women away 
from mirroring to communicative practices of their bodies. 

Self-surveillance was an important theme in both the interviews and in the 

magazines analysed; there was the danger of putting on excess weight to be 

guarded against, the risk of losing control to be avoided - at times there seemed 

to be endless possibilities of bodily betrayal. However, the women interviewed did 

not seem to feel a pressure to endlessly permutate their bodies as the magazines 

suggested, although they were aware of a slender imperative. Nor was the 

preoccupation with pleasure and self-indulgence which appeared in the 

non-parenting magazines - and in a muted form in the parenting magazines - 

echoed in the women's responses. 
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The pregnancy manuals analysed drew a distinction between self and body, but 
they rooted the pregnant self far more clearly in the corporeal than I have shown 
to have been the case in the interview material. It is also interesting to note that 
the themes around the gendered body identified above were handled rather 
differently in the manuals than in the interviews. The pregnancy manuals stressed 
the sexual dimensions of women's existence,, and were eager to belle myths 
concerning sexual intercourse and pregnancy; yet the women still felt that being 
both a sexual being and a mother was a problematic existence, although 
paradoxically some felt more female at the same time. The spaces occupied by 
women outside the home received very little attention in these manuals. It is 
therefore only in the (temporary) exemption from the slender ideal granted in both 
data sources that commonality can be found. 

These differences are significant for the reason that I indicated in the previous 
chapter: they provide evidence that the women did not simply replicate the 
discourses to which they had been exposed both by their reading during 

pregnancy and their other social interactions. Rather, these discourses served as 
resources which the respondents could use. It is of particular interest to note that 
this general observation from the previous chapter holds equally for discourses 

around the body, since these are frequently presented as factual and 'natural'. and 
therefore might be thought to be particularly difficult to challenge. 

Conclu * 

'It is by mapping the way in which the body circumscribes 
subjectivity that feminists can begin to describe how gender is 

constitutive of identity but, at the same time, never determines it 

completely. ' (McNay 1992: 24) 

So - to return to the question with which this chapter opened - cabinet or cage? 

Well, the women described variations in how they conceptualised their bodies. At 

one time, they might seem like locked cabinets - areas of display and beauty, 

containing possibly fragile selves. At other times, they might seem like cages, in 

which the agony of childbirth was encountered and endured, and which 

threatened to limit the women in other ways. Yet, beyond these two possibilities, 

there seemed to be moments in the discursive representation of pregnancy and 

childbirth which offered more positive representations of the woman's body. To 

return to an idea introduced in Chapter 4,1 submit that these women had effected 
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change 'through the looking glass' both in the way that Lewis Carroll's Alice 

entered an inexplicable new world to which different rules applied, and also in the 
more literal sense that this realm is entered in part through changes in the way 
that they conceptualised their bodies and had their bodily changes reflected back 

at them by others. To explain further, the divide between mothers and 
non-mothers seemed to have impacted on their femininity, since it was thought to 
take them into a distinct social echelon to that which they had previously 
inhabited. The visually evident changes in their body were seen as important to 
this move. 

I have argued that the corporeal aspects of becoming a mother offer a woman the 

opportunity to renegotiate the relationship between her identity and her body, and 

may lead to a reconceptualisation of her gendered identity, I have noted that 

several of the women expressed negative feelings about their bodies both during 

pregnancy and after the birth, However, in contrast to this, as they observed the 

physical changes they were going through, many women spoke about having a 

new-found respect or admiration for their bodies; through producing a child their 

bodies seemed to have achieved a miracle, and thus many felt less inclined to 

judge them negatively in other ways. This finding echoes Davis' (1995) claim that 

cosmetic surgery offers women an impetus to move away from a passive and 

limiting form of embodiment. The contrasts between the two cases are immediate- 

pregnancy is constructed as 'natural' for the female body, whereas plastic surgery 

involves denying the 'true nature' of the body. Yet, in both cases, an event which 

might be thought of as embedding a woman more firmly in patriarchal submission 

can be re-conceptualised by the subject as a time of self-affirmation and challenge, 

I am not simplistically suggesting that the pregnant woman is thereby released 

from gendered power relationships in her life, though these may be in some 

respects altered. What I am saying is that discourses around the female body in 

relation to pregnancy and early motherhood can be varied and sometimes 

empowering in their effects. Leading on from the discussion in Chapter 5, then, 

this seems to be another aspect of the women's discursive opportunity for change. 
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Chapter Seven: 
Working Worlds? Neizotiating-EmiDloyment and Maternity Leave 

In this chapter: 

The women's experiences of maternity leave and their planned return to 
employment are described. 

Commonalities and contrasts between the women's discourses of 
employment add discourses of motherhood are identified. 

I show that, in drawing on these discourses, the women differed in the 
relationship that they constructed between their mothering and their working 
identities. 

Chapter Structure: 

Section 

Introduction 

Experiencing Maternity Leave 

Motherhood and Employment: Commonalities and Contrasts 

i) The Project of the Self 
ii) Hierarchy 
iii) Care 
iv) Control 

v) Time 

Conceptions of the Self 

Re-working the Texts? 

Conclusion 

Page No. 

167 

169 

171 

173 

175 

176 

178 

179 

181 

187 

188 

166 



Introduction 

Public discourses which have assumed a contradiction between being a mother 
and being a worker (Riley 1983), and the challenges to this view by feminist 
commentators formed the context in which the women negotiated their fives at 
'home' and at 'work' (following the women's terminology, I use these two words 
as shorthand for these two sites of identity). In this chapter, I explore the 
women"s discourses concerning their lives as employers or employees, and 
examine the relationship which they constructed between home and work. I 
identify a number of continuities between contemporary discourses around 
employment for the middle-class and the discursive construction of motherhood. 
The import of this chapter, then, is to problematise the home/ work distinction by 

suggesting that these two sites of identity had a complex and interlocking 

relationship in these women's lives. 

It is important not to assume that childbirth and motherhood will have a 
dominating influence on how women view their jobs. The analysis rather aimed to 
investigate the extent to which they seemed significant; and indeed the degree of 
discursive convergence between mothering and employment which is discussed 

below came as something of a surprise. The division of work from home may be 

based in reality on male experience (Game and Pringle 1983), but this division has 

had a pervasive effect on the way that we conceptualise the two. However, this 

study is not the first to suggest that this situation may be changing. For example, 
Hochschild's (1997) work in a US corporation suggests that the attributes that we 

typically associate with home and work have in fact become swapped over in 

contemporary society. Home life has become increasingly Taylorized as people 

rush around trying to squeeze innumerable tasks into the limited time, whereas 

paradoxically people feel relaxed, valued and that they have time for themselves at 

work, where modem systems of management pay attention to the needs of the 

individual. Meanwhile, people feel that they have less control and stability at 

home as they face the vagaries of divorce and incessant emotional demands from 

children and partner, than they have at work where these management methods 

encourage worker participation and accord recognition. Hochschild's work 

therefore became an important point of comparison for the findings from my 

analysis. Building on Hochschild's work, I uncover a complex map of 

relationships between the 'private' and the 'public' (see also Nippert-Eng 1996). 1 

argue that the traditional division between them can be challenged by what I term 

'inter-spatiality' (building on work on spatiality in social geography, for example 
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by Soja 1989) as, for example, traditional elements of the workplace are brought 
into the home or vice versa. 

In view of this complex relationship between the discourses of work and horne, 
we cannot simply assume that working and mothering identities conflict. I am not, 
of course, suggesting that there are no tensions faced by mothers in employment. 
The ideal mother is still frequently represented as one who does not work outside 
the home (Lewis 1991) - or at most works on a part-time basis - and to escape 
social condemnation a woman may feel a pressure to devote herself exclusively to 
her child (Riley 1983). (The only possible exception to this is the single mother,, 
who is equally condemned if she fails to provide for her child economically, thus 

putting her in an impossible position. ) Condemned as neglectful, an employed 
mother is also often seen as an uncommitted worker (Lewis 1991); the 

mythological 'supermother', who excels as both mother and worker, is portrayed 
as the exception which proves the rule. However, Woodward (1997) has argued 
that a more positive model of the working mother may be emerging as one of the 
'figures' of contemporary motherhood, which does not posit this sharp 

employment/ mothering distinction. Similarly, I show that since the relationship 
between discourses of employment and of mothering is complex, women may 

engage in a range of strategies of accommodation or re-negotiation as they 

establish their identity as first-time mothers. 

This chapter begins by placing the ensuing discussion in the context of the 

women's descriptions of their maternity leave period. It next moves on to 

examining common threads to the discourses around motherhood and around 

career articulated by the women, while also noting continued tensions between 

the two. How the women drew on these two discourses in constructing their 

identities forms the focus of the final section. It should be emphasised that in 

concentrating on mothering and employment I do not mean to dichotomise the 

women's identity; women may draw on multiple identities, and their mothering 

and working identities may themselves be composed of several parts. Focusing on 

these two alone is a necessary simplification to enable concentration on the most 

salient elements of the women's discourse. This chapter is significant, then, in 

exemplifying how examination of discourses can serve to illuminate the 

relationship between apparently discrete elements of self-identity. 

In every case bar one, the women were initially the primary carers for their child. 

It tended to be they, rather than their partners, who took responsibility for 
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organising childcare for their return to employment (Brannen and Moss 1988), 
and most envisaged remaining the primary carers, albeit with some move towards 
more equality, after their return. It was the division of labour market activity 
between themselves and their partner, and their relative salaries, that was 
represented as the basis for such a division. Hence, in examining the women's 
discourses around employment and their working identity, we are focusing on an 
area of pivotal importance to their representations of mothering identity and their 
conceptualisations of domestic roles. 

Experiencing Maternity Leave 

The women's descriptions of the relationship between their lives at home and in 

employment were given during a particular period - the time when they were 
having to negotiate or experience their maternity leave. Several women 
commented that this would be the first time that they had spent a chunk of time 

outside of the workforce since completing their education/ professional 

qualifications. Before moving on to examine their discourses around work and 
home, it is therefore useful to begin with some preliminary comments about the 

period of leave. 

Many took the opportunity to re-appraise their working lives, requesting either 

part-time employment or job-shares, although some women had previously made 

such decisions. Brannen and Moss (1988) found that the prin-figravidae they 

sampled in 1983-4 tended to take it for granted that they would stay at home until 

their child was at school, and that it was those who didn't conform to this norm 

who had to make a definite decision. By contrast, the women I studied, giving 

birth in 1997, did not seem to see either side as a default option. Both returners 

and non-returners felt that they needed to make a decision, and some women had 

felt conflicting pressures. Others reported being expected to return, but only on a 

part-time basis. 

Of the thirty women, only nine were intending to return to work full-time, whilst 

nineteen were going to return to part-time work. Two were not intending to 

return for the foreseeable future, whereas seven had already returned by the time 

of the second interview. However, these figures mask the complexity of some of 

the arrangements which had been made. Some of the women did not satisfy the 

statutory two-year requirement to render them eligible for full maternity benefits, 
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but were able to claim additional unpaid leave from their employers. Others had 
made special transitional arrangements, such as a part-time return at first that only 
gradually increased in hours. For at least one woman, her job content was to be 
down-graded, as a result of going part-time, Clara's job was being reduced to its 
clerical component. Chloe, on the other hand, had negotiated a three-day week 
for her return, but was concerned that her job description was unaltered. Several 
women had experienced difficulties in negotiating the working arrangements that 
they wanted with their employers. Kate was refused her request for part-time 
work, after lengthy negotiations for much of her leave period. Many of the 
women felt that they were having to return to work before they were ready 
(O'Grady and Wakefield 1989). One of the concerns of the returners was 
breast-feeding and expressing milk; some made the decision to terminate 
breast-feeding before they returned, whereas for others it was a continued source 
of anxiety. 

Maternity leave requirements had an impact on the women's employment plans. 
Ruth had delayed looking for a new job before the pregnancy because she hadn't 

wanted to lose her eligibility for maternity pay; hence, she felt that she had already 

put her career on hold. Meanwhile, Madeleine was applying for full-time jobs 

after her baby was bom, having moved to the area during her pregnancy. 
However, because she wanted more children she felt that she should seek out a 

temporary post, rather than get a permanent position. Hence, the women were 

not freely able to renegotiate their identity in exactly the ways and at the time they 

desired; there were practical as well as discursive constraints. 

It should be noted that these women tended to be relatively affluent and therefore 

the affordability of childcare was not a significant constraint, although the 

practicalities of obtaining childcare which accommodated their working hours 

sometimes was. Moreover, so much of the representation of mothering revolves 

around the actual tasks of caring (see below) that it is unsurprising that several 

women expressed guilt (Coward 1993) about employing someone else to 

undertake this task on their return to employment, even when they rejected such a 

conception of their role and were surprised to finding themselves feeling. this way. 

It is perhaps significant that most of the women described childcare costs as being 

paid out of their salary, rather than out of joint household income (Brannen and 

Moss 1988). In this way, they represented themselves as providing for the care of 

their child. 
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The importance of caring at work also had to be incorporated into discourse 
around the period of maternity leave. The thesis of the Teminisation' of work (see 
below) suggests that employment increasingly involves the management of 
relationships. Such a conception of work renders the period of maternity leave 
highly problematic. It seems paradoxical - perhaps even a betrayal - to wish to 
take 'leave' from such relationships. Mary reported that the parents of the children 
she taught were unhappy about the impact of her time away. Tara felt side-lined 
on projects at work once she announced her pregnancy; at the same time as being 
unhappy with this situation, she felt sympathetic to the managers' predicament 
because she wasn't 'going to be there for them' (Tara 1). 

For this and other reasons, the period of leave was predominantly an experience 
of uncertainty, a theme to which we return in Chapter 8. Maternity leave was also 
represented as a period of discovery - when, for example, women would discover 

their true feelings about work. Hence, maternity leave was psychologised as a 
time of introspection which would facilitate transformation between different 
images of the self (see Chapter 5). Melissa had surprised herself because - 

'I always thought I'd be one of those people who, you know, 
would want to have a career as well as children. But, to be quite 
honest, I'd be quite happy to stay at home with him. ' (Melissa 2) 

The return to work was equally uncertain. Before her second interview, Rachel 

had returned to work for a trial day, just to make sure that she 'hadn't lost the 

touch'. This suggests that Rachel equated motherhood with a loss of skill, 
bringing a tension between her mothering and her professional identity. However, 

further examination of the women's discourses cautions us against drawing such a 

simple conclusion, and reminds us of the consequent variation that could arise 

between the women's descriptions, as the next section reveals. 

Mothe yment: -Commonalities and Contrasts 

Work and home are not always physically distinct. Once they became mothers, 

some women actively attempted to make them still less so - Barbara, for instance, 

had begun market research with a view to setting up a business working from 

home (Barbara 2). It is my suggestion that these identities were also influenced by 

the fact that work and home are to some extent becoming less discursively 
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distinct as well, when contrasted to the accounts of previous researchers (for 
example, Sharpe 1984). In this section, I offer some continuities between how the 
women talked about employment and their fives as mothers. The intention is not 
to suggest that each of the women spoke about mothering and employment in 
similar terms, but to identify some of the key dimensions of commonality which 
recurred, 

Feminist commentators have suggested that mothering is in fact work - that every 
mother is a working woman - and the terminology of employment permeated the 
discourses of motherhood of many of the women studied. Indeed, Alice felt that 
she ought to view her mothering role as work, although she struggled to see it in 
this way. It might be thought of as an achievement of feminist thought that 
mothering is perceived in this way. I hold such a conclusion to be premature; as 
Gieve (1987) argues, although this view of motherhood as work can be a useful 
reminder of the drudgery of many of the tasks done by women in the home and 
the importance of their economic contribution, it obscures the fact that childcare 
does not have the rewards and structures of labour market participation, and the 

complexity of the mother-child connection. Moreover, I would suggest that the 

claim that motherhood is work serves to underline rather than to challenge the 

valorisation of activity in the labour market. When I asked whether the women 

considered their life at home to be work, they almost invariably interpreted this 

question as an opportunity to talk about the continued low social value placed on 

mothering. Christine, who did not intend to return to employment, described 

motherhood as her 'career% and continued - 

'You're putting all your input, all your energy, into looking after 

your baby and your husband, So, yes, it is work, but it may not be 

recognised by others as such. ' (Christine 2) 

Christine here introduces a particular discourse around work - that of career - that 

offers further commonalities with accounts of mothering. A number of previous 

commentators have pointed to tensions between the social construction of 

women's careers and of motherhood. Halford, Savage and Witz (1997) have 

pointed out that whilst marrying and having children can enhance a man's career, 

since he is seen as growing in responsibility and respectability, it can have the 

opposite effect on a woman's career, with their commitment and loyalty seen as 

being diminished. Whilst not wanting to deny that such tensions exist, I suggest 
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that there are elements in contemporary constructions of the self which allow a 
fusion between these two aspects of the women's experience. 

Describing mothering as work is only the most obvious way in which the two 
discourses studied seemed to be converging. Equally, I suggest, the concerns of 
mothering filtered into many of the women's accounts of work - for example, they 
talked about their jobs in caring terms and rejected hierarchical ambitions. This 
process of drawing on the discourses traditionally accorded to one space in the 
reahn of another I term 'inter-spatiality' - and below we see the importance of this 
to the women in renegotiating their identity. To exemplify this convergence, I 

consider a number of these common themes. 

i) The Project of the Self 

The reflexive project of the self (Giddens 199 1) was, implicitly, frequently applied 
to both motherhood and employment and was an important element of continuity 
between the women's accounts of their mothering and their employment 

experience. In this section, I show how many of the women described both their 

working lives and their mothering work in terms of such a project. 

Nfiller and Rose (1995) have suggested that work is no longer represented merely 

as a constraint, but is seen as part of the enterprising individual's search for 

self-realization and self-improvement. Grey (1994) places discourses of career - 

which I would suggest are a salient aspect of middle-class/ professional discourses 

of work - at the centre of this account of the working self since - 

'they offer a relatively well-defined scenario within which 
individuals may develop, express and create themselves. ' (Grey 

1994: 481) 

It is in line with such a thesis that Francesca described herself as - 

'fairly career-minded. So [works] been important not only from a 

social aspect, but also, you know, my own - my own sort of 

progression as well. My self-development. I'm very much in to 

self-development. And so that's been really important to me as a 

person. ' (Francesca 1) 
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But Francesca didn't see self-development as restricted to her career. Not 
intending to return to work, she nevertheless said - 

'I'd still like to develop myself a little bit more. But I also see this 
as an opportunity of perhaps doing that. While being a mother. 
But not necessarily in the workplace. ' (Francesca 1) 

Hence, mothering was being incorporated into Francesca's project. Yet, it wasn't 
accepted on the same level as her occupational career, for she intimated that being 

a mother might alone not be sufficient, and talked about possibly doing voluntary 
work in addition. At the time of the second interview,, she commented that she 
n-fissed'self-development within my region of work' (Francesca 2) 

Some of the women rejected the notion of being engaged in a 'career'. However,, 

this did not operate to reject the idea of work as a sphere of self-fulfillment. Quite 

the contrary. if anything, distancing themselves from being 'careerist' served to 

emphasise that they engaged in work for more reflexive reasons than climbing up 

career ladders and raising their salaries (see below). For example, Annette 

questioned whether she was engaged in a 'career' for the reason that she saw her 

current employment largely in social terms; but she was also engaged in a course 

of study which she described as 'important to me' (Annette 2), and she explained 

that she hoped to seek employment conducting research in this new area upon 

completing her studies. 

It might be thought that the repetitive tasks of motherhood are not susceptible to 

inclusion in this reflexive project in the same way as the externally accredited 

tasks and clear lines of progression of work. However, Grey (ibid. ) describes how 

the trainee accountants he studied invested mundane tasks with meaning by 

incorporating them into the project of their career. Similarly,, Roz recognised that 

her fife as a mother was now very different from her high-powered job, but 

claimed to be acquiring skills such as 'patience', and establishing a routine. 

Madeleine also saw being a mother as enhancing her personality (thereby offering 

an implicit challenge to the view that female caring skills are lacking in value) - 

11 think this is another very good experience to be having, you 
know. It's something to my credit; something that adds to me as 

an employee. ' (Madeleine 2) 
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Thus, the search to develop the self through the consumption of experience was 
often applied to both these areas of the women's lives. Whilst work was an 
'adventure' (Claudette 1), Zoe 'didn't want to go through life not having had the 
experience of having children' (Zoe 1). However, within this broad project of the 
self motherhood and employment could be contrasted in several ways, which I 
now move on to consider. The content of this project - hierarchical achievements 
versus caring agendas - the degree of control which the women felt they had over 
its achievement, and its time-scale are each discussed in turn. 

ii) Hierarchy 

We have seen that mothering and employment elements in the women's lives 

could share in the discursive project of the individual's self-realisation. Yet, career 
advancement may be dependent on a willingness to place its achievement before 

all else (Grey, ibid. ). It is therefore interesting to explore how the women 
discussed their ambitions with respect to employment. 

Motherhood was often seen as allowing women to escape from the competition 
inherent in workplace hierarchies (Lisa 1, echoing Coward 1993). Although Ruth 

had been engaged in climbing up a career ladder when she was younger, she now 
thought that she would see employment more as an 'interest' (Ruth 2), and no 
longer wished to engage in the corporate politics which she had never really 

enjoyed. She argued that she was still involved in a career, but that 'my definition 

of the word career has changed quite dramatically' (Ruth 2). Penny described the 

shift in her priorities after the birth - 

'I had a career before and I saw that as I would do any job that I 

wanted that was up the ladder, that was achieving more, that 

would pay more possibly, but would certainly achieve more and 
would move me up and would move everything up. Now I want 
to earn the best money I can for the least amount of hassle. ' 
(Penny 2) 

Motherhood was represented as re-orienting the women to hierarchies in the 

world of employment. Many women seemed reluctant to construe employment 

moves in hierarchical terms. Rather, they talked about their ambitions in terms of 
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the wish to develop certain skills, as a means to fulfillment. It should be noted that 
some, like Diane, argued that this was a change which had come about prior to 
the pregnancy, and, along with the pregnancy itself, was part of a previous 
re-ordering of priorities in their lives. 

It is important to stress that there were exceptions to this trend. Barbara felt that 
the pregnancy had made her pitch her goals at work higher by encouraging her to 
think long-term. Aby claimed that because of its low social status she had never 
seen her job as a primary school teacher in career terms. Nevertheless, the central 
point remains; motherhood was often contrasted to employment since it was 
constructed as being non-hierarchical and hence liberating. However, some 
women represented their own engagement with the world of employment as being 
gradually reconceptualised in the very same terms. 

iii) Care 

So, if the women didn't want to climb up employment hierarchies, what other 
aims did they have for their project of the self7 A further element shared between 

the discourses is the theme of caring, a point which has already been touched on 
in our discussion of maternity leave. The idea that women are concentrated in the 
'caring' professions since caring is naturalised as part of women's identity is far 
from new. In addition to this, ' there is some evidence of a 'ferninisation' of work in 

contemporary Britain; as McDowell (1997) has argued, this involves not only a 

numerical increase in the number of women in the workforce but also an emphasis 

on 4serving and caring' with 'less hierarchical, more empathetic and cooperative 

styles of management' (McDowell 1997: 11). It is therefore not surprising that 
'caring' was frequently found to be important to the women's discourses 

concerning their careers, although it did have less salience here than in their 

discourses of motherhood. A typical example was Aby, who talked about her 

work as a teacher in caring terms. She described the 'pull' she had often felt 

towards pupils facing particular problems. Yet, as a result of the pregnancy her 

work seemed less important; consequently, she felt guilt towards the class that 

she was teaching at the time. 

A sense of transcendental worth -a value beyond the merely instrumental - was 

central to both discourses. Work is constructed for the new middle class as 

important not just for financial reward, status or social interaction, but as a means 
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of contributing value to society and allowing expression of ethical aspects of the 
self For example, Linda was interested in finding a new fine of employment 
because her social work no longer had 'some sort of integral meaning' and she had 
ceased to believe in it enough' (Linda 2). But the shared discourse of care 
between mothering and employment will not necessarily enable these women to 
progress in their careers. The discourse of care could actually discourage the 
women from seeking promotion; Margaret argued that it was the work itself that 
was important rather than climbing up the promotional ladder. Hence, caring 
seemed to serve for many as a substitute for hierarchical aims. 

And although care was important to both mothering and employment, we must 
not lose sight of the differences between accounts of care at work and mothering 
care. The baby was felt to have an absolute priority for the mother that work 
could never possess. The theme of commitment recurred in respect of mothering, 
descriptions of guilt surfaced repeatedly when mothers returning to their jobs 
detailed their childcare arrangements, and the mother-baby relationship was 
described with the intensity and language of a romance - 

'I mean, I was so in love with him, and it's very different from 
anything else. It's very, very intense. '(Aby 1) 

Moreover, the shared discourse could ironically lead to a feeling of conflict 
between work and home through a sense of caring overload - Kate thought that it 

would be difficult to return to work full-time because of the 'emotional input' 

(Kate 1) needed at Work, on top of the emotional demands of life at home. 

So, examination of the discourses suggests that in some ways there may be less of 

a tension between mothering and work for this class fraction than for other 

groups of women at other historical junctures -because of this discursive 

continuity with the shared stress on care. Yet, the expectation of 'total 

commitment' to the organisation from women in professional/ managerial roles 

could paradoxically accentuate a sense of conflict, as compared to lower service/ 

manual employees, The overall effect, therefore, could differ; the discourses are 

not clearly conflicting, but their relationship varied at different points in different 

women)s interviews, This is a point to which we return in our discussion of 

identity changes below. 
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iv) Control 

We have noted that the women claimed to experience a change in the aims for 
their project of the self, but how did they talk about the process of its realisation? 
Autonomy and control were recurrent concerns in the women's interviews, 
however, whereas employment was commonly described as an area of control, 
the predominant feeling was that control was difficult to retain upon becoming a 
mother (Gieve 1987). Hence, whilst its ease of achievement had changed, the 
salience of control remained a continuity between the two discourses. 

Several women emphasised the autonomy which they enjoyed at work - 

'the work I'm doing, it's very interesting, it's varied, you're your 
own boss, so I feel quite independent, quite valued here with my 
work. '(Melissa 1) 

However, motherhood heralded a loss of financial and other forms of 
independence; for Zoe, financial dependency was the most significant way in 

which her life had changed. Shirley contrasted the autonomy in her working life 

with her time on maternity leave - 

'I think the lack of control is the one that I really find difficult. 
Whereas before I would - because I had the kind of job where I 
could more or less plan what I did. I mean, I had certain things 
that I had to do, but I could kind of plan when I did them, and I 
was kind of in control of what happened when. ' (Shirley 2) 

Yet there were exceptions: for Penny, although loss of financial independence 

was a major concern before the birth, she was surprised to find that in the event 

she did not mind this as much as she had anticipated. She was also unusual in 

suggesting that she had more choice over what she did at home than over her 

work tasks. 

Nevertheless, for many, loss of financial, practical and bodily control (see also 

Chapter 6) were seen as dimensions by which mothering could be contrasted with 

employment. However, the very emphasis upon autonomy and control were 
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themes which the two discourses often shared. Once again, the class dimension of 
this finding must be noted-, research by Martin (1990) suggests that women's 
attitudes to childbirth differ according to social class - control is important to 
middle-class women, she suggests, as it is important in other areas of their fivesl 
whereas working-class women are less concerned with the issue of control. 

v) Time 

There were further similarities and differences between the ways that the women 
spoke about time with respect to their projects of employment and mothering. I 
shall begin with the contrasts between the two, and then move on to exploring an 
underlying similarity. Once again, it should be stressed that I am not arguing for a 
dichotomous view of time; however., there is only space to consider these two 
limited aspects of time here. Indeed it is suggestive of a third category of time 
that, because her baby was born prematurely, Shirley felt 'sort of cheated out of 
my time - my sort of last time just on my own. ' 

As this comment suggests, before the birth time was personal; as a mother, time 
was no longer possessed. Rather, time was now dedicated to others. Many 

stressed the intrinsic value of spending time at home, with the child, and there was 
a defensiveness in accounting for time spent in other ways (Brannen and Moss 
1991). Amy commented - 

'when I would tell people I'm returning to work, I'd make excuses. 
I'd go, 'oh, but it's only part-time'. You know, kind of making - 
kind of making excuses for myself that I would go back to work, 
and I wasn't really a bad mother, because it's only part-time. ' (Amy 
2) 

Moreover, for many women, time had been elongated by the pregnancy. Firstly, 

they now anticipated career plans as taking longer to reach fruition, since they 

were likely to progress little in the near future. Shirley anticipated her career 

going down into 'second gear for a few years' (Shirley 1) after she became a 

mother; several women stressed that their careers were 'on hold', rather than over. 
Secondly, they now were more likely to make longer-term plans - house-buying, 

life insurance and so on - than previously, for the child was seen as offering a 

meaningful framework for future time. 
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These differences between mothering time and employment time must be 
recognised, but an interesting similarity also emerged. Davies (1990) has argued 
that caring work is often more cyclical, whereas working time is linear, She posits 
that domestic work is often based on a more flexible idea of time, 'relation 
process time', which - 

'means that the task itself defines the amount of time to be 
consumed, rather than a time-limit or temporal demarcation being 
placed on the task. ' (Davies 1990: 3 7) 

However, Glucksmann (1998) has shown that distinctions can be drawn between 
how different groups of women workers experience time, which should caution 
us against over-generalising about women's experiences. Indeed, my study 
confirms the view that Davies' division is somewhat over-simplified; it was found 
that there was 'relation process time' for many of these women at work, and at the 
same time there were elements of linear working time imported into discourses of 
mothering. A distinct and consistent experience of time which differs between the 
two spaces therefore could not be identified. 

Working time is supposedly discrete and segmented - taking place in discernible 

slots in the calendar. By contrast, mothering seems endless. Nevertheless, the 

women often used the terminology of work time to describe the mothering day. 
Rachel described parenting as 'teamwork' with her partner, referring to her 
'afternoons off and her twenty-four hours'on call'. Conversely, many professional 
jobs do not in reality have a regimented working day. Claudette didn't feel that 

she had the sort of job where you could make sense of the concept of being 

part-time. As an academic researcher, she simply had to get the job done in 

however many hours it took. Relation process time also structured Kate's caring 
job as a teacher; she argued that she couldn't slow down or cut back her hours 

during pregnancy, as her colleagues suggested, since she simply had to put in the 

time needed to settle in her class. Meanwhile, some women felt that trying to 

make employment time discrete would lead to them being disadvantaged in the 

workplace. Shirley felt that because she would now have to leave work on time to 

relieve her nanny she might get given less interesting projects at work. Roz noted 

that part-time workers were seen as lacking in commitment and didn't receive 

promotions readily. 
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Hence, there were commonalities between the way that the women talked about 
mothering time and about employment time. We have seen that this is only one of 
a number of common threads to the women's discourses concerning work and 
home. Hochschild's (1997) thesis that work has become home and home has 
become work is therefore misleading, because it implies that the two have 
remained discrete opposites -a view which the above analysis has challenged. 
Rather, by inter-spatial weaving of the discourses, a description of the women's 
lives could be constructed which contained important commonalities - 
commonalities which could be emphasised or elided during moments of transition. 
I posit that this inter-spatiality therefore offered the women a degree of latitude in 
renegotiating a sense of self, and allowed differences between the lives that they 
thereby created. Having established this discursive framework, I shall now 
consider how the women talked about their changing sense of identity. 

Conceptions of the Self 

What are the implications of these relationships between the two discourses for 

women's accounts of the self as they have their first children? Do they still have a 
'double identity' - two distinct and possibly conflicting senses of the self - like the 

working mothers Sharpe (1984) interviewed? Or do these shared discursive 

elements enable women to construct a single, continuous sense of self? Working 
identity is potentially affected by the transition to motherhood; for example, as we 

saw in Chapter 6, pregnancy may involve a new experience of gender in 

employment, as the pregnancy begins to 'show' in the workplace. Yet the 
importance of employment in affording a sense of a continued identity to the 

women was identified from many of the interviews, lying alongside changes in the 

way that the women viewed their working selves. Equally, pregnant and 

mothering identity could be described in ways which offered continuities with the 

womenýs experiences of work. It is my contention that for this group of women 

working identity and mothering identity, rather than being simply opposed to one 

another, were often entwined, with the continuities and contrasts between them 

being multiple and complex. In this section, I shall exemplify this claim by 

reference to the women's comments, and show a number of different discursive 

strategies which could be deployed by different respondents - or indeed by a 

single respondent at different points in their interviews. 
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It is important to acknowledge that there were ways in which descriptions of 
mothering identity did contrast with those of working identity. Amy first saw 
herself as a mother when she took her baby for an appointment at the Children's 
Hospital, and the child's name was called out to summon her to the doctor rather 
than Amy's. She also said that she wanted to return to work because for her being 
a mother wasn't 'enough' since 'I had to be doing' (Amy 2). Motherhood was 
therefore passivity and absence, whilst work was activity and presence. 
Moreover, motherhood was seen as other-centred, whereas a job allowed a focus 
on the individual self Mary described her wish to return to employment - 'I think 
just so I keep my identity, and keep my life. It's my bit of fife' (Mary 2). And 
several of the women wanted to return to their jobs for the 'mental stimulation', 
thereby implying that mothering, on the other hand, was not seen as a cerebral 
activity. 

However, each source of identity was not distinct but interacted with other 
aspects of their lives. A number of the women observed that their own careers 
had become less important to them, with greater emphasis now being placed on 
their partners' fives at work. In addition, nearly all had experienced a shift in the 
division of domestic chores during their pregnancies, with their partners first 

taking on more if the women felt unwell, but then the women taking over nearly 
everything for the duration of their maternity leave. This shift was represented as 
fair and expected, since domestic chores were seen as going hand-in-hand with 

primary responsibility for the child, Nevertheless, some women expressed their 

reservations about a situation which they feared becoming reified, and therefore 

enduring after their return to full-time work. 

Several women stressed the importance of their work hitherto to their sense of an 
identity independent from their partners. Linda, for example, felt ambivalent about 
her forthcoming domestic role. She was enjoying it in some ways, but was afraid 

of being pushed permanently into a traditional role that she had previously 

resisted. She doubted - 

'whether I'm going to be able to cope with not being whoever; you 
know, having a job title and my own independent income, And 
being fused with someone else and all of that scares me. ' (Linda 1) 
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Work was therefore not only a source of self-esteem to the individual, but also 
gave them a position in others' eyes. This was often seen as being challenged by 
their pregnancies - 

'I've followed a very sort of straightforward career path. I've done 
all the sort of right things, that you should do really, at the right 
times. So this is the first time, really, that I've broken the mould of 
being a man, I've been playing their game up till now, really. So I 
suppose that I knew that as soon as I told him, he would shift his 
perception of me as being somebody who was a hundred per cent 
committed. And, you know, I think it's inevitable that once you've 
a child that you're not a hundred per cent committed to your 
work. ' (Shirley 1) 

Chloe surnmarised the tension between the two identities as - 

'a slight feeling of having copped out; I used to think I was such a 
great career woman and now here I am having a baby. ' (Chloe 1) ' 

To summarise, though some didn't mind this shift, the pregnancy and motherhood 

were seen by many to threaten the woman's professional identity, and possibly to 

replace it with an identity based more around partner, child and home. There were 

a number of possible responses to this threat - often complementary, but 

sometimes contrasting. Firstly, the pregnancy itself was professionalised by many 

women, that is, their pregnant identity was framed in the discourse of 

employment. Secondly, they stressed the continued importance of their working 

selves to their identity, keeping it in parallel with, and detached from, their lives as 
home. Thirdly, as we have already seen, their aims in employment could be 

reconceptualised in different (for example, caring and non-hierarchical) terms, 

thereby rendering their employment identity more akin to traditional accounts of 

mothering. The continuities and the contrasts between the discourses of 

motherhood and discourses of employment were used to facilitate these different 

strategies. 

To explain the first of these, I return to the 'practices of the self which have 

already featured throughout this thesis. Much has been written about the 

'professionalisation of pregnancy' - the encroachment of experts, such as doctors 

and therapists into the management of the physical and emotional changes that are 
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wrought. However, I would like to suggest that a second type of 
'professionalisation of pregnancy' was being undertaken by these women - they 
were professionalising their own role (similar to the response De Swaan (1990) 
refers to as 'proto-professionalisation') through their practices of the pregnant 
self Not only did they attend the classes and activities we have already 
mentioned, but they also engaged in relevant 'research'. Shirley was typical in 
having read copious amounts about her pregnancy. She described her reasons - 

'I suppose having had the kind of background that I have, I'm used 
to looking up things. So it's quite comforting to be able to look 
something up, you know. ' (Shirley 1) 

Mary had compiled a file containing all the information and leaflets that she had 
been given about pregnancy. A teacher herself, she described wanting a single 
'hand-out' which could tell her everything she should do. Francesca described 
herself as 'researching' motherhood, 'dipping into resources that I know are 
available' (Francesca 1). Hence, the women were constructing the academic skills 
which had hitherto been important to their identity as also being useful to their 
identity during pregnancy. This finding provides an interesting parallel with 
Skeggs' (1997) research into working-class women on caring courses, which 
argues that these women felt that practical caring capital was one of their few 

assets, and that they consequently (and conversely to the n-fiddle-class women in 

my study) valued course placements over the academic side of the curriculum. 
The professionalisation of pregnancy is a theme to which we return in Chapter 8. 

So, I am suggesting that a number of the women engaged in practices of the self 
during pregnancy which constructed the pregnancy itself as a professional pursuit, 

and enabled them to continue to draw on the habitus of the professional 

middle-class (Bourdieu 1979). However, whilst pregnancy was professionalised 
by many women, once motherhood arrived many took a different approach. 
Having moved beyond the liminal period of pregnancy, the women were less 

likely to feel the need to read about mothering, instead describing it as 'intuitive'. 

Moreover, as the discussion earlier in this chapter noted, it was possible to 

describe mothering more generally as work, and care had already been 

professionalised in many of their jobs. 

In addition to this move of professionalisation, continued employment was 

important to many women's threatened sense of identity, with some seeming to 
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keep it as a parallel world to which they could return. Although financial 
motivation was not unimportant, often a major reason for returning was to retain 
a claim to an alternative identity. Chloe described working after the birth as 
allowing her to be an 'adult' again (Chloe 2), suggesting that she did not see 
mothering as giving her the independent status of an adult (Chloe's comment sits 
uneasily with the claims of motherhood as adult femininity that we saw in Chapter 
6 and once again shows the diversity of, and the tensions between, the women's 
responses). Nina found it impossible to imagine not working, for her job was 'so 
tangled up with how I saw myself (Nina 2). But the degree of separation that the 
women maintained between these worlds differed. At the extreme,, Claudette was 
unusual in claiming not to separate work and home at all - instead, she worked 
until the day her labour started and she took her child to workplace seminars 
within weeks of the birth. Claudette did not feel a tension between her mothering 
identity and her working identity. Rather, she saw her work as 'fun' and felt that 
her life was little changed by the birth; it was just like having a 'pet' to look after, 
rather than a lifestyle revolution. 

It is easy to assume that, when they experienced it, a 'double identity' of work and 
mothering would put a pressure on the women. However, for some women their 

working persona was a welcome break from their mothering role. Evelyn 

welcomed the split because - 

'[work is] something that you do for yourself and not as a mother. 
So it is like not being a mum for a morning. ' (Evelyn 2) 

Nevertheless, a pressure was sometimes there. Zoe described the proliferation of 

expectations upon her, and observed that the 'biggest thing' was that she now 
lacked time for herself (Zoe 2). These two comments are interesting in showing 

that a mother/ true self split was maintained by some of the women. Motherhood 

was often seen as exposing the true self, as comprising a moral test in which the 

body in particular could let one down (see Chapter 6), but alongside this view the 

mothering self could be seen as distinct from that true self In examining the 

women's discourses, time and again such curious tensions would arise, and they 

are once again an indicator that a discourse does not serve as a coherent and 

encompassing world-view, but as a partial account that could be employed at 

certain points in the interview situation and not at others. 
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So. an employment identity continued to be important to many of the wornen,, 
although there were exceptions to this significance attached to work and to the 
degree of separation given to their working and mothering selves. Against these 
quotations must be placed the two women who chose not to return to 
employment, and the women who returned but felt uncommitted. For some of 
these, it was their mothering identity which was now dominating their responses 
to work. Margaret, for example, explained that work was less important to her 
than previously, and that the focus of her work was transformed. She was 
intending to give up one of her current part-time jobs in order to be engaged in 
running courses at her local community centre. 

Moreover, further tensions between the two spheres were also evident, of the 
returners, many more shied away from the label of 'career woman' at the second 
than at the first interview, explaining that they did not put their work above 
personal relationships. In fact, some now justified their employment in relation to 
their mothering identities. For example, Melissa planned to go back to work 
part-time, justifying this in terms of a wish to be able to support her child; in 

addition, she stressed that the medical research in which she was engaged was 
concerned with children. Janey now saw work in terms of enabling her to offer a 
role model for her daughter (cf Brannen 1987). 

The women's responses therefore differed. For some, the importance of their 

working identity was unchanged. On the other hand, as a result of the pregnancy 

and motherhood, work decreased in importance for others. The women could 
draw on common elements in the discourses to integrate their lives at work and at 
home, or they could emphasise the contrasts to keep them separate. Of course, 
the women were also affected by practical constraints - for example, by the role 

played by their partners - in renegotiating this relationship, Nevertheless, I 

suggest that there was a degree of agency involved, and that the creative aspects 

of this negotiation must not be overlooked (see Chapter 9). Because of the 

common themes of the discourses, the identities of mother and of worker could 
be not distinct but interlocking. As in the Escher print of birds and fish, the. two 

animals were distinct but each contributed to the other, and which one appeared 

to dominate could differ. 
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Re-working the, Texts? 

So how do these findings from the interviews compare to the discourses around 
paid employment of the texts earlier studied? In the analysis of the magazines the 
focus was on the body, so beyond noting the salience of control to the interviews 
as echoing these textual discourses, there is little to be gained by reviewing the 
magazine analysis here. In consequence, it is upon the discourses of the manuals 
that I shall concentrate. 

We have seen that the most dominant feature of the discourse around 
employment of the pregnancy manuals was a resounding silence, which implies a 
lack of significance, a marginality, which the mother attaches to work. In only one 
of the manuals selected for study was paid work given recognition and value, and 
there it was justified for instrumental rather than intrinsic reasons - in terms of the 
social contact it offered - and was represented as secondary to managing your 
relationships with your partner and child, This absence of employment in the texts 
stands in sharp contrast to the accounts of the women interviewed. Even for those 
who had decided not to continue with employment whilst their child was young, 
talking about employment and their anxiety about adjusting to this new lifestyle 

were salient features of their interviews. And whereas an instrumental orientation 
to work (Dex 1988) dominated the meagre accounts of employment that were 
given by the pregnancy manuals, many, although not all, of the women described 

a deeper investment in their working identities. Moreover, the accounts of care of 
the manuals, with their centering on relationships with lover and child, did not 

visualise care as extending to labour market activities in the way that the women 
interviewed so often described. 

In contrast to their silences around employment, consumerist discourses featured 

in the texts studied. This was particularly true of the magazines selected, 

although, as we noted earlier, pregnancy and motherhood seemed to serve to 

mute this theme. Rose (1990) has pointed to the subjectification of work since the 

Second World War, arguing that roles at work have become implicated in the 

'injunction to selfhood' (Rose 1990: 227); yet, more recently, he continues, the 

primary image offered to people is that of the consumer. The evidence presented 
in this chapter suggests that production relationships remain an important side of 

contemporary constructions of identity; yet, the evidence from Part II found more 

stress in textual discourse on the consumption side of the market. Once again,, this 

appears to be a significant point of contrast between texts and interviews. 
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However, the links between the texts and the interviews must not be ignored. 
Production and consumption do not necessarily operate as polar opposites in 
discourse (Du Gay 1996); Rose (1990), for example, suggests that production 
itself has become a site where identity is, so to speak, 'consumed'. Turning to my 
data, the two are bridged, I have suggested, by the fact that reading, or 
consurning, such texts, especially certain of the pregnancy manuals, seems to 
fulfill an important role in constructing their reader as still embedded in the 
habitus of professional/ middle-class employed women. That is, the texts are a 
mode of consumption which facilitates the construction of certain identities,, 
including those based on production relationships. 

Conclusion 

We have seen that there were a range of different responses to the experience of 
becoming a mother, In delineating discourses, it is easy to lose sight of the variety 
of ways in which even a single discourse can be invoked. As two discourses were 
inter-spatially woven together by the respondents in the interview situation, a 
number of different outcomes emerged. Hence, despite the degree of discursive 

convergence described above, the women's practical plans as they finished their 
leave and returned to work were diverse. Moreover, the women seemed able to 

place a greater emphasis on their lives at work than was suggested as an 
appropriate model of motherhood by the texts analysed. 

The women were simultaneously negotiating changes in both their domestic lives 

and their jobs. For example, at work, they were changing physically and facing the 
interruption of a period of maternity leave; at home, they were adjusting to the 

new role of becoming a mother. In analysing their discourses at this time, I have 

shown that there are ways in which their work has been made like traditional 

accounts of home, seen as an area of fulfillment and care, with a non-segmented 

conceptualisation of time. Moreover, home has also been made more like work, 

through, for example, the professionalisation of pregnancy and the construction of 

the act of reading certain mothering texts as a professional pursuit. However, 

unlike Hochschild (1997), 1 do not believe that the two have been swapped over, 

but rather that there has been a degree of convergence in their discursive 

construction, Furthermore, I have indicated that there also continue to be 

significant contrasts between the two. Consequently, the relationship between 
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working identity and mothering identity, and the practical decisions made by the 
women, differed markedly. 

The life trajectories of these women reveal, then, that the labour market and the 
family should not be conceptualised as two distinct sites (Adkins 1995). Rather, 
inter-spatial weaving of discursive threads accords some agency to individuals in 

constructing a sense of self I am not suggesting that there are no differences and 
tensions between work and home, just that they cannot be conceptualised as 
invariably conflicting, These women's experiences serve as a forceful reminder of 
the constant infe-rplay between the different places/ spaces in individuals' lives. 
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Ch ight: 
Prof-essionalising Pregnancy? Expertise and the Management of 

-Uncert 

In this chapter: 

I argue that the women negotiated the uncertainty of their identity 
transition during their pregnancy and after by drawing on various experts for 
assistance with both practical and emotional concerns. 

The relationship between professional experts, intuitive or natural insight, 
and the expertise of experience, as personified by other mothers, is explored. 

I suggest that these various forms of expertise were important to the 
women in transforming unmanageable uncertainty into manageable risk. 

I show that the women in addition positioned themselves as a type of 
expert in order to negotiate the transition. 

Chapter Structure: 
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Introduction 

The chapters hitherto in Part III have looked at the women's renegotiation of a 
sense of identity. I have examined how they conceptualised their selves, the 
relationship they described between bodily change and the self, and the impact of 
their employment identity on their construction of the self I have suggested that it 
is helpful to conceptualise these discourses as being resources available to the 
women at this time, but of course it has not been suggested that the women 
themselves necessarily or consciously viewed discourse in this way. In this 
chapter, I want to look at the resources available to the women on a differerit 
level - in some senses, a more prosaic level - the resources which the women 
described as being important to them in picking their way through the transition. 
The focus is on how the women studied conceptualised the experts that they 
encountered - from yoga and NCT teachers to gynecologists and health visitors - 
and what they saw as the appropriate role for such figures in their pregnancies. 

Previous studies of pregnancy and motherhood have not left the area of expert 
interventions into pregnancy unexplored (for example, Riley 1983, Oakley 1984; 
Riessman 1992). Although until the 1960s the social authority of medical and 
other professional experts went largely unquestioned (Rose 1986), the social 
movements of the subsequent period sought to democratise experience in place of 
its domination by bureaucratic expertise. Expertise was conceptualised as an 
invidious force; in the case of ante-natal care, it was seen as often involving male 
doctors exercising patriarchal power to normalise their female patients. Such 

accounts have no doubt been useful in stimulating critical reflection on the role of 

experts, especially on the negative aspects of medicalisation. However, I shall 

argue that this is too simplistic a view; by analysing the discourses of the women 
in my study, I shall provide a more complex chart of lay conceptions of expertise. 
This chapter, then, constitutes a distinct move away ftom the criticisms of the 

medical establishment that have prevailed in radical sociology; in place of such 

criticism I examine the positive role of such expertise in the management of 

uncertainty, in particular the uncertainties of the women's transition. 

I show that the management of uncertainty is inextricably entwined with the 

central concerns of this thesis with the self, the body and power. This chapter is 

about how the pregnancy itself and the pregnant selves of these women were 

constructed as true and certain, both by drawing on the discourses of experts in 

the field and by positioning themselves as a kind of expert on pregnancy and 
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motherhood. One of the insights that Foucault offered was that power and 
knowledge are intricately related. My focus is on the inverse of this intertwining - 
that power and uncertainty are bound together too. Yet, in linking the women's 
feelings about various experts to power, it should be emphasised that I am not 
covertly returning to a conspiratorial view of patriarchal male experts. It should 
be remembered that Foucault did not see power simply as an act of domination, 
but as constitutive of subjects, Equally, the role ascribed to expert professionals in 
handling uncertainty may embed women in a particular discourse that is 
constitutive of the mothering, and wider, self Hence, whereas Field and Marck 
(1994) have examined how women whose pregnancies are defined as 'not 
normal' - because, for instance, they are medically risky, have a history of 
infertility, are unexpected and so on - deal with risk, I am here examining 
uncertainty as an aspect of the construction of normality. 

Issues of risk and uncertainty prevailed in both interviews. We saw in Chapter 7 
that uncertainty was a characteristic of the maternity leave period with regard to 
their future working lives. However, uncertainty also arose in relation to worries 
about the health of their foetus, their ability to control their bodies during 

childbirth, their aptitude for the tasks of mothering and so on. During their 

pregnancies, most women felt that 'I can't really imagine what it"s going to be 

like' (Shirley 1). Later, the women talked about the 'risk' (Wendy 2) of their 
labour going wrong. A lack of confidence in their abilities in taking on the 

unknown roles of pregnancy and motherhood was a recurrent theme. As Mary 

said - 

'You do feel quite insecure about, am I doing this right? And all I 

need is for someone to say, oh do you think that she should be 

eating that, or is she still hungry, and I sort of think, oh no, am I 
doing it wrong? ' (Mary 2) 

Similarly, Amy commented - 

'Little comments stick, don't they? You know, sometimes I'm -I 
hear things and I think, oh am I doing that? And then I come 
home and think, ohhhh, am I doing this rightT (Amy 2) 

Of course, uncertainty about motherhood is not new. In fact, maternal mortality 

rates might seem to suggest that contemporary women have less reason to be 

anxious about childbirth than previous generations. However, it is a particular 

way of handling risk that emerged from study of these women, a method which is 
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related to the accounts of the self in contemporary society that we have already 
encountered. Beck (1992), for example, argues that the 'risk society' dissolves 
traditional ways of life, leaving people to cope with anxiety and uncertainty on 
their own, and thereby leading them to turn to experts. He defines what he 
understands by a risk - 

'Risk may be defined as a systematic way of dealing with hazards 
and insecurities induced and introduced hy modernization itseff. 
Risks, as opposed to older dangers, are consequences which relate 
to the threatening force of modernization and to its globalization 
of doubt. '(Beck 1992: 21) 

This is similar to the definition which I give to risk; however, I do not think that 
risk need be restricted to new hazards. Rather, old dangers may also be 

conceptualised as risks, as reflexivity trickles from its sources to every comer of 
society. So, issues of social identity and relationships are brought under its remit 
and timeworn concerns about childbirth can become reconceptualised in this way. 
What is important is to draw a distinction between risk and uncertainty. 
Uncertainty is incalculable and unknowable; risks are (reassuringly) calculable. 
We face uncertainty alone, in tackling risks we turn to their expert assessors. In 

the 1980s, the areas of risk assessment have greatly expanded, and the areas of 

uncertainty have consequently declined (Short and Clarke 1992). 

Beck (1992) pays attention to the role that science plays in the risk society. He 

argues that, paradoxically, risk potentially undermines expertise since its 

assessment is dependent upon making decisions about social values -a task for 

which any member of society is equally qualified. Similarly, Giddens (1991) notes 

that whilst expert skills featured in pre-modem society, their codification and 

hence potential accessibility to lay persons is a key feature of modem systems of 

knowledge. He suggests that in contemporary society we five in a condition of 

doubt, in which beliefs are not seen as absolute and scientific expertise can be 

questioned. Questioning of experts did feature among the women studied, and a 

critical attitude to medicalisation was a significant element of their discourse. 

However, I argue that experts equally acted as agents of certainty; that is, they 

emasculated uncertainty by transforming it into risk. For this reason, I suggest, it 

is not helpful to see 'science' as something done and interpreted solely by 

scientists with definite outcomes; rather, the knowledge created by such experts 

can operate as a resource to be drawn on in the management of uncertainty. It 
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was used by the women in this study, for example, to eradicate feelings of guilt 
and the possibility of regret. 

In the past, Beck (1992) argues, bad things that happened to individuals were 
seen as 'blows of fate% whereas now they are linked to 'personal failure', so that 
one's sense of self becomes implicated in the occurrence of adverse events. 
Bauman (1991) also draws a connection between ambivalence in contemporary 
forms of relationships, expertise and our sense of self-worth. He sees modernity 
as a period in which people tried to exterminate ambivalence, and postmodernity 
as about an attempt to try and five with ambivalence. The privatisation of 
ambivalence,, whereby it infuses the life-world of individuals, leads them to turn to 

experts, who - Bauman suggests - offer them attention and sanction their 
individuality without impossible expectations of mutuality which might surface in 
other relationships. The link between experts and a sense of individuality is 
important. However, I show that experts do not only focus on the individual, as 
Bauman argues, but additionally bridge the gap between the individual and the 

general, Moreover, the terminology of uncertainty and risk, I believe, is preferable 
to that of ambivalence, for the former captures better the fear and insecurity that 

seemed characteristic of my respondents and which Bauman himself sees as tied 

up with ambivalence (Bauman 1991.212). It may be, however, that pregnancy is 

particularly susceptible to such emotions and that the terminology of 
'ambivalence' is of greater applicability to other parts of contemporary life. 

Two sub-themes pertaining to the issue of uncertainty emerged from analysis of 

the transcripts: the role of experts in negotiating uncertainty; and the 

repositioning of the* self as an expert on pregnancy. I suggest that these two 

sub-themes constitute ways in which pregnancy has been 'professionalised'; that is, 

ways in which knowledge systems have been demarcated, on the basis of which 

authoritative, reassuring claims can be made. 

a) The Role of Experts 

So. how did the women studied conceptualise the scientific and other experts on 

whom they apparently depended, especially during their pregnancies? In this 

section, I explore the role ascribed to these experts in the course of the 

pregnancy. I argue that experts, by operating as mediators between the individual 

and the general, substitute the relatively clear parameters of risk for the 
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mish-mash of uncertainties. They offer reassurance during an unsettling period. 
They are turned to as legitimators of aspects of the pregnant and mothering self 

It is useful to begin by acknowledging the range of experts whom the women 
mentioned. At least three broad sources of knowledge and expertise could be 
identified in the women's discourse, and tensions between them were evident in 
both sets of interviews. Firstly, there was the knowledge that they could possess If 
only they listened carefully enough to their own bodies - the knowledge of nature 
and intuition. Secondly, there was the knowledge of experience, which could be 
gleaned by listening to the experiences of women who had already become 

mothers, such as friends and family. However, the areas to which these first two 
knowledges applied were often defined by reference to the third source of 
knowledge - that of professional experts, such as aromatherapists, yoga teachers 
and breastfeeding counsellors, and the expertise contained in pregnancy and 
parenting manuals. 

These professional experts included medical expertise. In the women's interviews 

medical or scientific knowledge sometimes appeared as one source of information 

amongst others, whereas at other times it was used to judge other sources of 
knowledge. They differed in their deference to medical wisdom. However, it may 
be that the centrality frequently given to this source of knowledge in place of, say, 

the information passed down from mother to daughter, or among women's 
friendship groups, was in part a reflection of the class composition of the group I 

interviewed. Moreover, it is notable that on the few occasions when women, like 

Amy, opposed the decisions of medical experts, they sought alternative experts - 
in her case a homeopathic doctor - rather than removing themselves from the 

hands of experts altogether. As Amey and Neill (1982) suggest, the natural 

childbirth movement means that surveillance is no longer restricted to the 

pregnant woman's body, but brings thoughts and feelings under scrutiny as well 

(Armstrong 1983). 

I have mentioned that nature was valorized in the women's discourse (Lupton 

1994). Exploring the role ascribed to it illustrates the complexity of the 

relationship between these different sources of knowledge. Nature was not 

necessarily positioned in opposition to expert systems by the women; rather, other 

experts were turned to in part to discover what nature dictates. Nina had been 

doing extensive reading to find out 'the most natural way of doing things' (Nina 

1). NCT classes were thought to be useful in providing information about 'natural' 
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childbirth, However, nature was not entirely dependent on expertise; for exampleý 
it could be drawn on when claiming a special bond between mother and child 

The practical knowledge versus theoretical insight versus instinctual wisdom 
triangle permeated many of the women's interviews,, and the women varied in the 
priority which they gave to each. It was not unusual for a woman to draw on all 
three at various points in her account, sometimes viewing one as validating 
another, only sometimes experiencing them as conflicting, and even then not 
resolving the relationship between the three. Often, greater emphasis was given to 
the expertise of experience after the birth than before. Hence, the relationship 
between nature, experience and expertise is complex, and cannot be reduced to a 
series of either oppositions or dependencies. One possibility was that these 
different sources of expertise were conceptualised as not necessarily contradictory 
but reinforcing. Kate explained - 

'I use my sister a lot for advice, which I did before when I was 
pregnant as well. She's got children who are eighteen months and 
three, and she's a doctor, and she's an expert consumer. ' (Kate 2) 

The tensions between these various sources of knowledge were played out in the 

women's attitudes towards their midwives (cf Oakley 1992), which also serves as 
a reminder that medicine is not a monolith, but is itself riven by tensions and 
contradictions. Midwives were often seen as bridging different sources, since they 

were allied to medical procedures but often appeared to take the woman's 'side' 
in debates with other medical personnel. Nina, for example, described how her 

midwife acted during her labour to ensure that other medical personnel did not 

monitor her against her wishes (Nina 2). For many women I interviewed, 

midwives were often viewed as both having some medical knowledge but also as 

a source of the experience of a community of women, a mythical community 

which the interviewees wanted to access. Margaret therefore exempted midwives 
from her condemnation of the medicalisation of pregnancy. Nevertheless, Mary 

was sceptical about the extent to which midwives could really draw on such 
knowledge if they hadn't become mothers themselves. The contradictory position 

of midwives exemplifies the ways in which apparently conflicting discourses can 

be drawn together to constitute an alternative source of 'expertise 1) - several 

women spoke warmly of their midwife although critical of other medical 

personnel and wary of their own mother's intrusions. 
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The overall impression, then, from the interviews was that pregnancy is an 
objectified procedure in which experts, whether medical or not, predominate. 
'Alternative' visions of pregnancy, such as that offered by the NCT, were not 
drawn on fundamentally to challenge this situation; they simply brought into 
question who was seen as the legitimate expert. The natural childbirth movement 
did not seem to offer an entirely different regime of subjectification to that of the 
medical model. After the birth, motherhood was seen as affective rather than 
rational, and therefore the salience of medical intervention lessened, but different 

sources of expertise were given complementary status instead. 

What is the significance of the salience given to these various experts? I suggest 
that these different sorts of expertise played a role in reassuring the women as 
they negotiated the uncertainties of their identity transition. As Diane said - 

'There's a small section in [her book on parenting] which says 
something like, you know, when you're having a demanding day 
and, you know, there is - there's relentless feeding or whatever, it 
just says, you know, it will not last forever and it will get better. 
And I remember reading that over and over again at first. ' (Diane 
2) 

The help sought from various experts was both practical and emotional. Some of 

the women felt they needed only practical help; however, this does not mean that 

in their cases expertise and identity were disentangled. As this thesis has argued 

repeatedly, people's practices are in themselves expressive of their identity. 

Melissa summarised her beliefs - 

'I think women need guidance, but I think it's more a support 
rather than actual, you know, information of saying you have to be 

taught how to be a mother. ' (Melissa 2) 

But for Melissa there was an uneasy tension between the role of professionals and 

the elimination of uncertainty (Beck 1992); there was a sense in which the experts 

could be seen as responsible for the uncertainty they were then asked to erase. 

Melissa explained that they were necessary because Western societies today don't 

have the extended family networks of the past, yet - 

'I just feel that we should restore women's confidence in 

themselves to be mothers, and I don't -I think a lot of that's been 

taken away through like the medicalisation of childbirth and all the 

rest of it. ' (Melissa 2) 
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It is important to stress that scientific research was not invariably accepted as the 
sole source of certainty; on occasion it was subjected to the critical test of 
common-sense - for example, suggestions of a link between eating peanuts in 
pregnancy and childhood allergies were dismissed by Janey as 'a little bit over the 
top' (Janey 1). Other women also voiced a demand for expert advice to be 
'realistic'. This additional criterion was significant in that it seemed to be employed 
in judging that they could disregard such scientific advice without incurring 
feelings of guilt or regret. Meanwhile, Linda had been advised early in her 
pregnancy that she was likely to have a miscarriage but that she should just carry 
on as usual since her behaviour would have no effect - 

'And I disregarded that, and kind of lay ýat on my back for two 
weeks, and thought, God, you know, that's terrible; if it did 
happen again and I'd just been going to work and horse-riding, 
you know, I'd kind of feel that I'd really brought that on. ' (Linda 
1) 

This extract from Linda's interviews is suggestive of the ways in which the 

women behaved so as to avoid incurring any feelings of guilt (Oakley 1992). 

Deferring to expertise was one means by which such emotions could be avoided-, 
however, Linda's comment suggests that at times this was insufficient since a 
ccommonsensical' notion of what constituted reasonable behaviour could also be 

brought to bear. What I am suggesting is that, although there were differences 

between the two sets of interviews and between different women, research often 

seemed to be invoked not as an absolute, but to avoid ambivalent feelings when 
decision-making arose, 

It is notable that even women who expressed a scepticism about medical care did 

not choose to avoid scanning, and no tests which were defined as 'routine' by 

medics were refused. A number of the women had 'scares' at some point during 

the pregnancy; the descriptions of these involved the woman being ensconced in 

medical expertise. Even when the same woman expressed scepticism about the 

medicalisation of pregnancy elsewhere in her interview, at times of crisis it was 

the medic who was sought. For example, Evelyn said that research showed that 

foetal monitoring had no advantages, yet when rushed into hospital halfway 

through her pregnancy she hadn't objected to such monitoring - 
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'Because you are so worried that something's going wrong that 
you think, oh anything, you know, do anything you can to find out if everything's alright. ' (Evelyn 1) 

Following Evans (1985), then, technological interventions were often seen as a 
source of reassurance. Although Nina was adamant that she did not wish to be 
monitored, and was disappointed that she had had a hospital birth, Aby was 
surprised to find that she liked being monitored during her labour - 

'It was just so good seeing exactly the pain that I was feeling 
being kind of charted, and I just, you know - it reflected so 
completely what I felt, it -I really liked it; I didn't feel that it was 31 intrusive at all. ' (Aby 2) 

In contrast to Evans (ibid. ), who criticises the doctors themselves for failing to 
provide such comfort, in this study it seemed that reassurance could be offered by 
both midwives and technology. In fact, a number of the women spoke of feeling 'a 
bit abandoned' (Penny 1) at the start of their pregnancies, since they did not 
immediately start seeing the midwife regularly. Although a number of the women 
planned home births, this was not necessarily a rejection of medicalisation; one of 
the advantages claimed for home births was the presence of your own midwife for 

all of the labour, whereas you had to share one with other women in the hospital 

(Diane 2). 

It was often important to the women to be reassured that what they were 

experiencing and feeling was 'normal', just as in the research by Daly, McDonald 

and Willis (1990) on medical consultations in an echocardiography unit, where 

patients felt 'more normal' as a result of tests on their hearts. This theme of 

normality recurred in the second interviews, with, for example, some women 
looking to health visitors for reassurance that their children were developing 

normally. Linda felt 'very encouraged' when the midwives said that hers was a 

well-breastfed baby, even though she believed that there was no right way of 

doing things, and that you have to 'trust your instincts' (Linda 2). 

The medical gaze often established their pregnant identity, and offered norms of 

behaviour for the pregnant and mothering self For many women, the pregnancy 

was deemed to have started either when the doctor conducted their own 

pregnancy test, or when the doctor confirmed a home test previously performed 
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by the woman. The women talked about becoming 'settled' into their pregnancies 
after going through such expert procedures, suggesting that they did not 
necessarily experience the medical gaze as an intrusion or as a form of 
surveillance, but in part as a confirmation of identity. Janey claimed an intuitive 
knowledge that she was pregnant; yet, she still felt uneasy until the pregnancy had 
been officially (i. e. medically) confirmed (Janey 1). Rachel had done a test herself 
and then went to the doctor - 

'You know, so -he didn't actually do another test to confirm which 
was maybe a bit of a disappointment because he just took my 
word for it. It was lovely, but you're thinking, well, am I or aren't 
I? It would have been nice to have a kind of professional yes or 
no,, really. '(Rachel 1) 

The women described it as only 'responsible' to defer to medical expertise, and the 
notion of being 'responsible' was central to their conceptualisation of the 
mothering self For example, Lisa questioned the medicalisation of childbirth, but 

said that she would defer to clinical judgements because she wouldn't do anything 
that would put her baby at risk and therefore she had to be 'flexible' (Lisa 1). 
After the birth Penny explained that she treated advice from health professionals 
(as a rule of what I should be doing' (Penny 2) - and had got upset on the 

occasions when it hadn't seemed to work. 

We have seen that thereby the self was brought under the remit of experts. These 

experts offered reassurance, affirmed a particular identity and offered guides of 
behaviour for this identity. In particular, the pregnant and mothering self was 

constructed as one which sought out the best sources of expert knowledge and 

guidance on behalf of her child. This fink between expertise and a sense of self 
deserves further exploration. Indeed, it is worth noting that on a number of 

occasions, doctors were criticised for their lack of attention to the personal: 

Rachel thought that a photocopied letter informing her of the results of an 

ante-natal test was completely inappropriate (Rachel 1), Amy complained that a 

doctor who had performed a test efficiently had left her with no emotional 

support in the face of the difficult decision of whether or not to have it performed 

(Amy 1). And although the women did not mind seeing different personnel at 

different times throughout their pregnancies, some complained that they did not 

have a midwife whom they knew for the actual occasion of childbirth. 
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The women's discourse thereby positioned these experts as mediators between the 
individual and the general. The focus of the expert was on the individual self, but 
its ministrations provided a link to the general. To explain this further- medical 
interventions often took a probabilistic form - women were told that a specific 
outcome had a certain percentage chance of occurring and decisions were made 
jointly between woman and doctor on the basis of such statistics. In doing this, 
potential negative outcomes were faced up to and managed. Diet, exercise and so 
on were decided with reference to such probabilities, although in these cases the 
numbers were usually implicit rather than explicitly mentioned. In addition, such 
medical information provided a point of comparison with how other women 
might be reasonably thought to behave. But unlike insurantial risk technologies, 
the risk technologies of pregnancy operate on individual bodies (Weir 1996), not 
simply on populations, and accordingly the women wanted medical knowledge 

about their specific situations. Consequently, Linda was angry that she was told 

she was statistically likely to miscarry when this did not in her individual case take 

place (Linda 1). Wendy had changed from her initial midwife because - 

'I just wanted somebody that would sort of talk to me and listen to 
my concems. '(Wendy 1) 

In transforming uncertainty into risk - in rendering it calculable and hence 

manageable - experts thereby offer a particular relationship between the indvidual 

and the group for whom that risk is defined. They are expected to focus on the 

individual, but equally they grant comfort by positioning you in a group of people 

with similar experiences and offer a basis for claiming that your behaviour is 

reasonable - during pregnancy, for example, a number of the women justified their 

decision to have a home birth with reference to the statistical likelihood of 

problems arising. Moreover, in so doing, they legitimate this group as a basis for 

identity. Hence, for example, several women were reassured by their midwives 

and other women that it was common to have problems with breastfeeding, and 

that their failure to continue with this form of feeding did not render them 

inadequate mothers. Similarly, some women would end their interview by asking 

anxiously about how they compared to the rest of my 'sample'. Thus, like other 

cexperts', I was positioned as a mediator between the individual and the general. 

It should be noted before concluding this section that not all forms of uncertainty 

were seen as undesirable. In particular, it seemed that retaining uncertainty could 
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keep a magic or mystique to the experience, There were some areas that, for this 
reason, the women kept protected from the intrusion of scientific knowledge. For 
example, not all of the women had elected to be informed of the sex of their 
babies. Moreover, a few had declined amniocentesis (a test for Down's 
Syndrome), a decision which has tensions with the idea of risk management by 
experts, but can perhaps be linked back to the notion of pregnancy and incipient 
motherhood as a moral state. Rachel reflected in her second interview about her 
experience of being categorised as 'high-risk' for Down's Syndrome, but then 
deciding not to have definitive further tests performed - 

'It was then the kind of realisation that I had something inside me, 
and I wanted the best for it. And if I'd had a Down's Syndrome 
child, then so be it, It wouldn't have been - it would have been 
lovely, but in very different ways. ' (Rachel 2) 

Also,, a small number of the women had chosen to limit the amount of reading 
that they did about their pregnancy on the grounds that it was making them 

anxious about possible medical complications and hence stopping them from 

enjoying their pregnancies. 

The experts visited by the women therefore offered more than knowledge. 

Encasing a matter in expertise was a way of giving it value, and of conferring a 

certain status. Expertise seemed to vary between offering imperatives and 

operating as a guide of conduct, yet in all its various manifestations I have 

suggested that it mediated between uncertainty and the self Hence, its 

pronouncements cannot simply be condemned as unwelcome invasions into the 

women's privacy and as dangerous forms of social control, as previous studies 

seem often to have suggested (Oakley 1979,1984). On the contrary, I have 

shown that expertise could be welcomed by the women, and that it could be 

experienced as making a positive contribution to their transition in identity and 

their apprehensions concerning this change. I shall now examine in more detail 

one aspect of the discourses around expertise and the pregnant/ mothering self. 

b) Construction of the Self as Expert 

We have already seen that the women engaged in and desisted from a range of 

activities in relation to their pregnancies, by means of which they practised their 

pregnant selves. Only two of the women did not seem to engage in such practices 
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during pregnancy - and even they did a little reading or attended some home-birth 
classes; it is interesting to note that these two used a scientific discourse of 
evolution to restrict their descriptions of pregnancy to bodily change, suggesting 
that their own and their child's bodies had evolved so as to guarantee a high 
likelihood of reproductive and mothering success. I have argued in previous 
chapters that the women were continuing to align themselves to a class-specific 
habitus (Bourdieu 1979) through such cultural practices. This argument can be 
further developed in relation to the current theme of expertise and uncertainty. 

Lupton (I 994Y has offered examples of ethnographers and medics who, upon 
becoming ill themselves, managed the experience by behaving as ethnographers 
and medics in this new context. Equally, the women in this study from 

middle-class occupations managed the experience of pregnancy by 

professionalising the pregnancy. This incorporation of the pregnancy into existing 
forms of practice was one of the ways in which it was rendered less uncertain. It 

turned it into something that they knew about, rather than a completely 
unexplored realm. I hypothesise, therefore, that the emphasis on alternative 
approaches to pregnancy, including the ministrations of alternative experts such 

as yoga teachers, appeals to these middle-class women because of its stress on the 

mental rather than the corporeal. The middle-class are defined by their 

valorisation of mental activity and a conceptualisation of self arising ftom 

intellectual pursuits. And Ruth, amongst others, had taken this approach to her 

pregnancy - 

'I've been doing a lot of alternative therapy, yoga, and really trying 
to concentrate on my mind and getting my mind around things. ' 
(Ruth 1) 

A number of the women stressed mental preparations as central to their 

pregnancies. By rendering pregnancy as a professional activity the women thereby 

gave themselves a clear set of priorities and behaviours which could be used to 

rule out doubt. To return to the theme of guilt mentioned above: insofar as they 

practised their pregnant selves, they were able to define themselves as committed 

to imminent mothering, thereby removing the possibility that they could feel guilt 

or regret for inadequacies or problems that might emerge. 

Reading and other study-oriented practices of the self had, however,, markedly 

decreased in importance at the time of the second interviews. In part, this can be 
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attributed to diminished opportunities for undisturbed reading, but in addition the 
women often described having read at first after the birth, only aflowing this to 
tail off as they gained in confidence. Alice commented that 'I'm not as reliant on 
it as I was' (Alice 2), whilst Wendy recalled - 

'When he was first born, especially when the health visitor came 
round, I felt like I needed a chart of when I should be doing 
everything, you know, so that I knew and I could sort of push him 
on to the next stage. And - and now I'm like, well, you know, he's 
going to get on to each stage when he's ready, really. ' (Wendy 2) 

Moreover, a number of the women now stressed the gap between reading about 
something and experiencing it - whereas during pregnancy, reading had, by 
enabling them to visualise changes, itself been part of the experience. Madeleine 
described mothering as 'quantifiable' (Madeleine 2) in a way that pregnancy 
hadn't been. 

The women practised their mothering selves through a range of activities other 
than those which had occupied them during pregnancy, especially through their 
focus on activities which centred on their child rather than themselves (see 
Chapter 5). After the birth, attendance at post-natal groups featured highly - these 

were an opportunity both to practise their new form of identity and to exchange 
ideas with other mothers, suggesting once more that mothering experience was 
thought to bring a lay expertise. Additionally, it should not be thought that 

reading was ignored altogether-, some women, like Clara, found it useful to have 

an understanding of the mechanics of breastfeeding when they were having 

difficulties with it (Clara 2); this understanding did not banish the problems, but it 

allowed them to be rationalised. Moreover, Wendy found her theoretical 

knowledge about breastfeeding useful in helping her to resist pressure from her 

partner's parents to formula feed. Breastfeeding was a highly emotive area, with 

some women reporting that they felt pressured or pressurised themselves into 

doing it, and reading up on the complicated mechanics involved could serve to 

alleviate feelings of guilt if they didn't succeed. Once again, then, it is their 

uncertainty and anxiety that are being eased by these women's practices. 

Beck and Beck-Gernsheim (1995) cite evidence suggesting that it is not only 

educated middle-class parents who glean up on the latest theories of child-rearing,, 

working-class people also try to gain this knowledge in the hopes that it will 

enable their kids to do better than they have in life. Such evidence may appear to 
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undermine my claim that the women's study of pregnancy and parenthood was a 
practice of the professional self However, I would resist such an interpretation; 
firstly, the veneration of written expertise and the pursuit of alternative cerebral 
activities such as yoga were the salient sources described in the women's 
interviews, and it is not clear that it is these forms of expertise that are sought by 
all groups. Moreover, it is not simply the fact of the women's reading that is 
important, but the significance that they attached to it and the form that it took. 
Again, I would refer the reader to the contrasts between the framing of the three 
manuals studied in Chapter 4 in my support. 

So far I have claimed that pregnancy and motherhood were, in different ways, 
made knowable as professional activities through the women's practices of the 
self However, I also want to suggest an additional interpretation of such 
behaviour - that it operated as part of rendering these experiences susceptible to 
other forms of expertise, Through these behaviours, pregnancy and motherhood 
were constructed as experiences to which a range of expertises could be applied. 
The women did not encounter professionals who forced imperious advice upon 
them; they felt that things were very much left up to them. For example, those 

who had requested a home birth had often been surprised to find their doctors and 
midwives receptive, and sometimes highly enthusiastic. Rachel observed that 

women were no longer made to feel guilty about having pain relief, although she 

wanted to manage without it if she possibly could (Rachel 1). Consequently, 

several of the women saw it as their responsibility to seek out medical advice on 
issues where it was not being forceffilly offered. Paradoxically, then, this medical 

reticence seemed to have led to increased self- surveillance through various 

ante-natal activities, which enveloped not just the women's bodies but the whole 

of their lives. 

Giddens (1991) has shown that the key difference between modem and 

pre-modem forms of expert knowledge is that those of today are in principle 

accessible to lay actors, In practice, it may be impossible, given available 

resources, to access more than a tiny comer of a single knowledge system, but 

these systems are codified, rather than ineffable. It is in line with such an account 

that De Swaan (1990) has developed the concept of 'protoprofessionalism', 

whereby laymen [sic] adopt the concepts and stances of professionals as they 

become adept at defining their troubles as specific problems which require 

presentation before a particular expertise. He argues that a high level of 

protoprofessionalisation is associated not with social class itself, but with social 
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proximity to the profession in question and with a high educational level (of 
course, these two are likely to correlate with class). In the case of the women 
studied, the latter criterion almost invariably applied. I suggest that their franýiing 
of their pregnancies by reference to the attentions of various experts is evidence 
of many of these women being protoprofessionalised. De Swaan further argues 
that in such a case the client may present themselves to the professional offering 
their own diagnosis of the problem, and that contestation over its definition can 
ensue. Such protoprofessionalisation was a feature of many of the women 
studied. They did not fundamentally question the medicalised view of pregnancy, 
but some chaflenges to medical advice did occur. 

It seems, then, that in different ways a professionalised version of both pregnancy 
and motherhood was central to many of the interviews. Against this, however, it 

should be noted that discussion of relationships surfaced repeatedly, with pivotal 
importance being accorded to the partner and the child. It is perhaps worth 
looking briefly at the tensions between a relationship-centred self and a 
professionalised version of motherhood before concluding this section. After all, it 

could be argued that mothering is seen as connected with the 'genuine' and the 
cessential'; it is not enough to act like a mother, unlike other professional 

activities; rather such behaviours and feelings must be interrialised. Indeed , in 

some ways mothering was seen as quite distinct from anything they had 

previously encountered. Many women described being 'overwhelmed' by their 
feelings for their child, giving this relationship the attributes of a romantic 

attachment in which the self is subsumed by the other (Beck and Beck-Gemsheim 

1995). Such a relationship was sometimes constructed as being beyond either 

rational description or outside intervention by others, since only the mother was 

close enough to the child to know what was truly best for it. This, then,, hardly 

constituted either a professionafised account of the mothering self, or an 

expert-oriented version of mothering, However, a connection can perhaps be 

made with the theories of the contemporary self we revisited at the start of this 

chapter. Expectations of mutuality (Bauman 1991) could not arise,, and therefore 

be disappointed, in the relationship a woman had with her young baby, so that the 

privatisation of ambivalence perhaps did not require expert intervention in this 

sphere. 

f1igh expectations were also placed on the relationship a woman had with her 

partner, and the arrival of the child was seen as a point of transition for this 

relationship - in some cases, it was described as having become closer, whilst for 
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others it had simply moved onto a different footing. Interestingly, however, 
experts of the self were not invoked to assist with this re-negotiation, perhaps 
since to turn to these would be seen as a failure in terms of the romantic ideal. 
The women described emotional support for this relationship as being available 
from experts, but only as something that others, less fortunate than themselves, 
might require. In drawing attention to the role of experts in negotiating the 
women's transition to motherhood, therefore, it is important not to overstate their 
role; there remained aspects of the transition in which expertise was either 
challenged or seen as not having a role to play. 

Expert Texts 

We saw in Part 11 that each of the texts studied valorised various forms of 
expertise, and such an emphasis has been echoed in the women's interviews. 
However, we equally saw that the types of experts turned to differed according to 
text and it is worth drawing out some of the comparisons here. As with the 
comparisons between texts and interviews of the previous chapters, it was found 

that there were significant common themes between the two, although there were 
both differences in emphasis and points of contrast. Once again, the interviews 

neither simply echo nor seem to stand independent of the texts. 

We have seen that the magazines analysed made it clear that women were to draw 

on a panel of experts, of various categories, and this 'panel' effect seems to have 

been reflected in the interviews. Furthermore, whereas in the non-parenting 

magazines there was an emphasis on what I termed a 'science of the surface' and 

on the 'experts of the self, only the latter seemed to feature in the parenting 

magazines. Again, this distinction is mirrored by the case-study data; although a 
few women were applying stretch-mark cream throughout their pregnancy, there 

was a great deal of cynicism about its efficacy. In fact, amongst this group of 

middle-class women, far more attention was paid to approaches which focused on 

the inner self, such as yoga. We saw that there was but limited criticism of 

medical expertise in the magazines; by contrast, the women interviewed were far 

more critical of medical personnel. Nevertheless, at key moments of tension and 

decision-making, deference to medics and a fear of their pronouncements were 

expressed. The stress on uncertainty, however, was not as apparent in the 

magazines as in the interviews; indeed, at times with the bright smiling faces and 
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the upbeat stories, it seemed in the parenting magazines as if a happy ending was 
almost guaranteed. 

The positive narratives told by the women are worth noting once more with 
reference to the theme of uncertainty. I have already explained that I have not 
analysed in detail the content of the birth stories recounted by the women; 
however, the existence of these birth stories is worth noting in this context. Many 

of the women described them as their 'stories', and had obviously recounted them 
before; rendering these and other of their experiences into narrative form seemed 
to be part of the means by which they were granted the 'happy ending' of 
motherhood guaranteed by the parenting magazines. In the magazines, this ending 
erased all uncertainty from the pages, whereas in the interviews uncertainty was 
described as being eventually overcome in the course of the narrative. The 

women') s narratives of the self therefore invariably took the form of a victory over 
difficulties, rather than a need to face up to insurmountable odds. Uncertainty 

consequently was defeated in these stories, just as it vanished in the tales that the 

parenting magazines recounted, as part of the closure of these narratives, 

In contrast to the magazines, I suggested that the manuals analysed led women 

towards the development of a careful self, and here the parallels with the 

interview material are evident. The discourse of preparation, uncertainty and the 

need for flexibility in these manuals suggested that the new experiences of 

pregnancy and motherhood were tricky to negotiate and that experts should be 

turned to in order to avoid serious mistakes. In the case of Emma's Diary, these 

were likely to be medical experts, the other two volumes took more seriously a 

range of types of expertise, including various experts of the self The tensions 

between different sorts of expertise - for example, medical expertise and the 

expertise that other mothers have gained from experience - featured in texts and 

interviews alike. We have seen that different women resolved these in contrasting 

ways. The discourses of individualism and privacy -which featured in the manuals 

studied could recur in the interviews as women declared that they knew what was 

best for themselves and their children. Conversely, other women found it helpful 

to defer to health visitors over, say, weaning, so that apparently imponderable 

decisions were taken out of their hands. And since one of the central themes of 

this chapter has been the effect of the women's practices of the self in 

professionalising their pregnancies, it should be reiterated that such practices were 

facilitated by the structure of some of the texts selected, particularly The 

Encyclopedia of Pregnancy and Birth. 
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However, key moments of contrast between manuals and interviews can be 
identified. Firstly, the women described their relationships as being a sphere which 
did not require expert intervention. However,, they accepted that such intervention 
might be needed by others. Hence, it was not that they saw this as a realm 
inappropriate for experts; rather, they wished to stake a claim to personal success 
in negotiating the transition. Secondly, the emphasis in the manuals on perpetual 
talk and openness with various professional experts, such as midwives and 
doctors, did not seem to be echoed in many of the interviews. Rather, although 
many of the women had wanted more personal attention from these experts, this 
was not generally represented as having the potential to transform their 
experience in the way that the texts described. However, many of the women 
described the interview situation itself as having been important in having given 
them an opportunity to talk things through. A few commented that this was 
something that they hadn't hitherto been able to do - 

'I think people - women really do need to talk about their birth 
experiences and their - their child experiences sort of, you know. 
And I think health visitors don't - aren't very good at making 
spaces for people to go over what their birth was like. ' (Aby 2) 

The rare appearance of 'talk as change' in the content of the interviews may 

therefore have been a reflection of the fact that some felt this to be a task in which 

they were currently engaged as a part of the interview situation. Moreover, the 

failure of professional experts to provide such support sits uneasily alongside the 

emphasis on creating positive narratives of their experiences, and the wish to 

sound positive may have led them to downplay the significance of the ornission of 

such opportunities for talk. 

Conclus* 

To summarise the fine of argument in this chapter: these women can therefore be 

seen as being engaged in a search for the certain and the reassuring as they 

manage their identity shift. In such situations, we either ask others to find them 

for us through their role as experts - helping us, for example, to decide what can 

be considered to be 'natural' - or we satisfy this search with a new ethical norm - 

by, say, professionalising the activity in question instead. Indeed, both of these 

possibilities may be sought simultaneously by those who possess the necessary 
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cultural resources, and I found evidence of both in the study reported here. The 
theme of uncertainty was common to the women, but the ways in which they 
managed this uncertainty by drawing on various experts and by emphasising 
various sources of knowledge and reason differed. I have noted, for instance, that 
there were tensions within and differences between their accounts of 'women's' 
knowledge and that of professional, codified systems of knowledge. Yet, for all of 
the women interviewed these expert processes were but partial. Pregnancy was 
not entirely reduced to expert surveillance nor to a purely professional practice by 
the women involved. 

Conceptions of the self are implicated in the surveillance of experts and the 
self-surveillance afforded by public accounts of scientific and other forms of 
knowledge. As Giddens (1991) has argued, the manual, self-help guide and so on 
are part of the reflexivity of late modernity. However, it is not that a small group 
of experts have gained power. Everyone is a lay person in most areas of their 
lives. This study, for instance, contained midwives and nurses amongst its 

respondents (see Appendix 1). Yet, even in the apparently closely related field of 

early motherhood these women reported feeling at a loss like everyone else, and 
turned to experts to help them manage the uncertainty of transition and transform 
it into risk. Consequently, I have suggested that viewing expertise, especially 

medical expertise, as a potentially positive resource that is itself riven by 

contradictions is a helpful advance on the critiques of medicalisation that 

researchers have offered in the past. Such criticisms may have been useful in 

problematising the role of medicalisation, but it is appropriate that a more 

complex interpretation of the role of various experts should now take place. 

This chapter has, like the others in Part 111, prefaced its conclusion with a 

comparison between the women's accounts and the texts' representations of this 

particular theme. However, the relationship between texts and interviews in the 

context of expertise is rather different than in the context of the other themes 

studied. This is, of course, because the substance of the chapter has been to 

examine the meaning of such texts and other forms of expertise to the women. 

We are left, then, at the end of Part III, with a complex, even contradictory, 

understanding of the links between the two. In the final chapter, I try and offer 

some meaning to the women's relationships with such texts. 
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Introduction 

In this final chapter, my aims are twofold. Firstly, I want to outline the extent to 
which the women's accounts were commensurate with the discourses of the texts 
we encountered in Part 11. At the end of each chapter in Part 1119 a short section 
highlighted some of the most significant similarities with respect to the particular 
theme just discussed; in this chapter, an overview is taken. Secondly, I want to 
explore the significance of these findings theoretically, by discussing how we can 
conceptualise the role played by individual women in producing their accounts. 
Once again, parts of this discussion have been previewed at various points in the 
previous chapters, and the aim in this chapter will be to draw together these 
disparate ideas and indicate tensions within and between them. 

In doing this, I propose three different concepts which may be useful in replacing 
the tired vocabulary of 'resistance'; these are inter-spatiality, counterpoint and 
inscription. In elaborating on each, I indicate the perspective from which it may 
prove useful to the social analyst. However, I suggest that this new vocabulary 
cannot be utilised to attribute definitive labels to a behaviour or a comment which 
is observed. Instead, I argue that these terms gesture at complementary ways of 
looking at respondents' behaviour, and that they may in their turn be replaced by 

more powerful metaphors as these appear, Language which challenges everyday 
interpretations is easily appropriated over time by the common-sensical and the 

mundane. Resistance, I posit, is a term which has now become emptied of 

meaning by such a process. However, this process is ongoing, and I do not 

maintain the illusion that my substitute concepts will prove invulnerable to attack 
in their own turn. 

Commonalities and Contrasts - the Inte * id Ts Explored 

I begin by summarising some key moments of commonality and contrast between 

the texts studied earlier and the accounts given by the case-study women. As I do 

this, it should be remembered that there were differences between the women, to 

which I have drawn attention at the appropriate junctures, and that in focusing on 

the broad tendencies in this summary I am not suggesting that these differences 

were insignificant. On the contrary, such variations between the respondents stand 

as evidence additional to that presented here that the textual discourses did not 
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seem to determine particular ways of viewing and resolving their problems and 
dilemmas on the part of these women. 

In both cases, texts and interviews alike, becoming a mother was seen as a pivotal 
point for the self In the case of the texts, it sometimes seemed that a glorious 
technicolour world was being entered, whereas the women's comments were 
more indicative merely of a refraction of identity. The two sources of data were 
similar in both practising and explicitly valuing reflexivity concerning the self, and 
in the construction of motherhood as a positive narrative twist. Both texts and 
interviews paid close attention to the relationship between self and body, with the 
corporeal being seen as a marker of inner truth, but distinct from identity. In the 
interviews as well as the texts, the role to be played by expert interventions into 

pregnancy and motherhood featured heavily, although the balance between 
different sources of expertise differed. Thus, the issues studied in Chapters 5.6 

and 8 were concerns common to both sources of data, Yet in each chapter, we 
have looked at the fine texture of the representations of these issues in both texts 
and interviews,, and seen that their weave was distinct. 

Without unnecessarily repeating the work of earlier chapters, it is useful to 

provide a brief reminder of the sorts of differences I revealed. In the pregnancy 
manuals, for example, relationships took on a role which differed from that given 
to them by the case-study women. The women talked extensively about their 

partners, their parents and their parents-in-law, and sometimes their siblings and 
fiiends; they exhibited what I have termed a relational sense of self These people 

provided essential support as they negotiated their transition to motherhood, and 

sometimes relationships with them had to be reconstructed in response to their 

shifts in social identity. However, the emphasis given to talking as a means to 

re-orient the self and the consequent imperative to honesty with partners and 
fliends which was stressed in the pregnancy manuals was not echoed in the 

women's accounts. Although they were keen to stress that they had articulated 

concerns and shared emotions with their partners - this seemed central to 

representing theirs as a successful and happy relationship - this wasn't represented 

as a guarantee of self-knowledge. If anything, that role was given to the research 

interview itself, which was constructed as offering a welcome opportunity for 

them to reflect on their changing situation. Perhaps the researcher thereby became 

one of the experts of the self. 
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Moreover, surprisingly little attention was given in the interviews to the 
relationship between mother and baby. In some of the second interviews, I tried 
asking about this directly, in response to its non-appearance, but the women's 
clear difficulty in articulating this relationship - and, in some casesl in 
understanding the question - led me to abandon this line of questioning with 
subsequent respondents. Quite simply,, in contrast to the emphasis of the 
pregnancy manuals on this relationship, the women said very little beyond 
commenting on the 'bond' they felt, and giving descriptions of an almost romantic 
version of love (see Chapters 7 and 8). There seemed to be a sense from the few 
women to whom I did pose the question that the nature of the relationship was 
'obvious') - quite simply, it was focused on such love. it may be that this limited 
scope to the 'relationship' was due to the early stage at which these interviews 
took place. After all, the relationshi was very new; although several of the p 
women emphasised that they had seen their baby as a 'person' from the start , it 
was only as the child had begun to smile and to respond to them in other ways 
that they felt that a relationship was developing. 

The magazines studied offered an account of women's bodies which was focused 

on the surface. Although this was less pronounced in the parenting magazines 
than in the other magazines studied, it still far outstripped the interest in this 

subject offered in the interviews. Nor is it possible to see the women's comments 
about sexuality as bordering on the fascination with this subject that was evident 

especially in the non-parenting texts, rather, the women experienced a sense of 
tension between their roles as mothers and as sexual beings. Having said this, the 

theme of bodily control through self- surveillance, for instance, ran parallel in both 

sources of data, the sense of being excused from the usual obligation to seek a 

slender body appeared in both analyses, and the conferral of adulthood through 

pregnancy/ motherhood was another common theme. 

The women's ambivalence concerning medical and other forms of expertise was 

another source of contrast, especially with the deference exhibited in the 

magazines. The women interviewed placed more value on the expertise of 

experience offered by other women, and were more critical of medicalisation than 

these magazines. It further seemed that they did not view their relationships as 

requiring expert intervention in the ways suggested in the texts, However, the 

women's stress on uncertainty seemed to be shared with the 'careful self' 

advocated by the manuals, but not with the more reassuring tone of the 

magazines. 
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Thus, at the same time as noting the similarities between the treatment of the self, 
the body and expertise in texts and interviews, it has been shown that important 
differences can be identified. Even more jarring is the contrast between the texts' 
and the interviews' treatment of employment, Admittedly, there was an apparent 
professionalisation of pregnancy/ mothering in the structure of some of the 
pregnancy manuals. Yet, whereas the texts paid little attention to employment as 
a source of social identity to women - and when it merited a mention represented 
it as marginal, useful mainly for social contact - it remained a significant feature of 
most of the interviews. Whatever an individual woman's plans for the future,, 
reconciling ambivalent feelings about her professional identity was salient. It 
should be stressed that this was not simply a response to the questions of the 
interview schedule; worries about work spilled out from the moment the 
interview started. When questioned about it directly, it was often one of the areas 
on which the women were most expansive. Hence, whereas the texts offered a 
consumerist vision of a mothering and female identity, the women's comments 
affirmed the continued importance of production relationships. 

Throughout each chapter, I have sought to stress the differences between the 

women interviewed, and the tensions within and between the various texts. For 

each instance of a woman echoing the priorities or concerns of a particular theme 
from the textual data, there were numerous examples - sometimes from a later 

point in the same interview - of points of contrast in emphasis. Both the broad 

trends and the exceptional in the women's data have been highlighted throughout 

as points of interest. I have shown how parts of the textual discourses were taken 

up by the women, whilst other elements or emphases from other parts of the 

magazines and manuals were contradicted or ignored. Where the general 

tendencies amongst the women contradict the textual data, they may indicate that 

an ability to avoid parroting the textual accounts was not just the province of the 

exceptional woman. Furthermore, I hypothesise that the differences between the 

respondents, the diversity in their answers, not only show us the broader 

parameters of the women's discourse but also confirm that these women are not 

simply united in echoing some textual account other than those studied. 

To summarise, the common ground between the texts and the interviews leads 

one to suspect that they are not entirely independent; the circumstantial evidence 

is too powerful for that. However, this does not mean that one sits in a position of 

direct correspondence or straightforward causation with the other. The 
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differences between the two sets of data, and the variation within the group of 
women, lead us to reject such a conclusion. Overall, then , it is not possible to 
reduce their relationship to either a totally common origin or complete 
independence. I have stressed that both may be indicative of wider discourses to 
which both the women and the authors had access - discourses on narrative 
self-identity, on work and self-fulfillment, and so on. Consequently, in discussing 
the relationship between interview and text I am not suggesting that there is a 
direct link between one and the other; I am rather showing their joint relationship 
to elements of a common discourse. What, then, are we to make of these points 
of comparison- between text and interview? I have gestured at ways of 
conceptualising the relationship at various points earlier in this thesis. However, I 
would like to devote the remainder of this chapter to developing these theories of 
the relationship between texts. 

Three Concelptualisations 

Perhaps the obvious response would be to say that women draw on the same 
discourses as those of the texts, but at times exhibit a 'resistance' to these public 
constructions of the self Indeed, this is a helpful starting place, but I believe that 

really to understand what is going on we have to dig a little deeper. As indicated 

in Chapter 1, resistance is a concept which deserves to be problematised. 
Although I accept that it remains a useful shorthand for a concern with agency - 
the ability of the individual to be more than a puppet of social structures - and as 

such have employed it myself at various points in this thesis, I would like to 

suggest that it is not so much a precise concept as a handy umbrella phrase. 

So much has become blurred together under the catchphrase 'resistance'. Martin 

(1987) identifies a range of different responses from women through which they 

may express an awareness of their social position and an opposition to 

oppression. She accepts that this list is not exhaustive, but nevertheless she offers 

some of the possibilities involved, in an implicit ascending order - acceptance, 

lament, nonaction, sabotage, resistance and rebellion. Martin's work is usefal in 

moving us away from a simplistic dichotomy between resistance and 

entrenchment in the existing social order. It is also interesting to note that she 

found more 'resistance' to dominant ideology among her working-class sample 

than among the middle-class women she interviewed, and I accept that the lack of 
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utility I found in the idea of 'resistance' may be a consequence of the composition 
of my study. 

However, it is also clear that Martin assumes that there is a position from which 
one can, with some degree of accuracy, say that a response falls into one of these 
categories rather than another, and that she can differentiate these different 
responses on an ascending scale. I did not find this possible when analysing the 
women's interviews from my study. Moreover, I cannot see theoretically how 
there can be such a place, When, for example, Francesca asserted her refusal to be 
pressured into returning to work by people's expectations because she thought 
that her child needed its mother, I couldn't assert that she was less aware or less 

oppositional than Claudette was when she described her bewilderment that 
anyone would choose the boredom of staying at home. Arguably, it is Claudette 

who has accepted the dominant devaluing of motherhood, whereas it is Francesca 

who isn't so constrained; yet, it is Francesca who appears to be obeying the 
dictates of femininity, whilst Claudette is refusing to accept the traditional 

wornan's role. Neither could I say whether moves to breastfeed constitute a 
radical challenge to medicalisation, technologisation and the devaluing of 

women's bodies or are part of a subtle move to tie women once again to the 
home, both of these perspectives were expressed by different respondents in the 

course of the study. Moreover, insofar as I was able to identify a range of 

oppositions to established modes of behaviour I would suggest that these were 
incommensurable, rather than operating at different points of the same scale. I 

couldn't say whether it was more or less radical of Roz determinedly to continue 
breastfeeding in a tea-shop in the face of the owner's protestations than it was for 

Kate resignedly to ask her partner to become the primary carer after her 

workplace had refused to give her part-time work. In labeling some things as 

inter-spatiality, counterpoint or inscription in the chapters above and the 

comments below, I am viewing them from quite distinct perspectives. I am not 

suggesting that one of the three is more or less of anything - say, radical, 

progressive, liberating - than the others. 

My purpose in this chapter is to unpick the tangled relationship between 

discourses, power and 'resistance', As argued above in Chapter 1,1 begin fi7om a 

point of challenging the assumption of a correspondence between power and 

social control - 

'All Of us, men as much as women, are caught up in modes of 

self-production and self-observation, these modes may entwine us 
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in various networks of power, but never do they render us merely 
passive and compliant. They are constitutive of both bodies and 
subjects. It is not as if a subject outside these regimes is in any 
sense more free of constraint, less amenable to social power 
relations, or any closer to a state of nature. At best such a subject 
remains indeterminate, nonfunctional, as incapable of social 
resistance as of social compliance. its enmeshment in d1sciplinary 
regimes is the condition of the subject's social effectivity, as either 
conformist or subversive. ' (Grosz 1994: 144) 

However, my aim is not merely to make such a challenge, but to examine further 
the different forms of social effectivity available to the subject, through the 
concepts that I propose. 

To elaborate, the three words that I suggest to replace resistance are, I argue, of 
utility in building a lexicon of agency. I do not claim that they are an exhaustive 
categorisation. However, I believe that they each draw attention to different 

elements which deserve theoretical elaboration. Inter-spatiality operates from the 

perspective of the individual engaged in a process of transition, Counterpoint 

operates from the perspective of the commentator on such moves. And inscription 
operates from the perspective of no-one - from the place which lies outside of and 
beyond discourse. This is a place that we cannot locate, but it is a place that we 

can continue to believe in, and in outlining what is utopian about its qualities we 

can learn much about where we actually are. 

a) inter-spatiality 

Discourses are about what can be said, by whom and in what contexts. This thesis 

has been concerned with showing how such discourses operate as resources in the 

construction of social identity. I have argued that their rules are enabling as well 

as constraining. Yet,, I have also shown that there are ways in which the apparent 

logic of a discourse may be extended, that its rules may be bent although not 

necessarily broken. To elucidate this idea further, I have suggested the idea of 

'inter-spatiality'. 

I introduced the concept of 'inter-spatiality' in Chapter 7. There, I argued that the 

women used terminology and constructions in their discussions of motherhood 

which are more usually thought of as belonging to discourses around 

employment. Hence, for example, although motherhood differs from other social 

219 



occupations in that there is a sense in which it is what women are supposed to be 
(Oakley 1979), some of the respondents spoke about motherhood using the 
terminology of a professional job. I suggested that this borrowing from different 
discourses appeared to offer a certain latitude to them in their process of 
transition. Subsequently, in Chapter 8,1 have examined the function that activities 
such as reading and yoga appeared to offer these women in enabling them to 
transport established modes of operation into a new, uncertain realm. 

Such inter-spatiality seems to me to offer an agency to the individual women who 
decide which parts of one discourse to import into another. It offers a sense of 
empowerment and confidence. It allows them to move beyond the entirely 
predictable and determinate in their feelings and their behaviour. Some people 
might even go so far as to wish to label it a form of 'resistance'. However, it is a 
slippery slope from there to accepting the value-judgements usually implicit in the 

use of such a term. Practices of the self, wherever they are drawn from, are 

experienced as both constraint and liberation. On the one hand, they are part of a 

set of obliged behaviours in the other discourse; hence, they can constitute both 

an ethical and a moral imperative in negotiating the transition to a mothering self 
Indeed, many of the women did not particularly enjoy delving into manuals which 

reminded them of the many, albeit unlikely, things that could go wrong with their 

pregnancies. Yet on the other hand practices of the self are necessary in order to 

allow us to do or be anything. Without some kind of social norms, it would be 

impossible to give any of our decisions and behaviours meaning. In this sense, 

they enable the act of mothering itself 

Hence, inter-spatiality does not come from nowhere, Each element is drawn in 

from another discourse, not painstakingly invented, and this other discourse is at 

the same time both liberator and autocrat. Therefore, inter-spatiality is not a 

triumph for the solo adventurer over the unthinking oppression of conventional 

forms of discourse, It is simply noted as a way in which people may be afforded a 

sense of individuality. As I described in Chapter 1, the ability to acknowledge and 

play with two very different sources of discourse can be experienced as a form of 

'resistance'). This is why I described inter-spatiality as operating from the 

perspective of the individual involved. I am not positing that it is the only means 

to achieving a sense of individuality; nevertheless, the inter-discursiVe is one way 

in which a person may derive the sense of being the managers of their own life. 
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This concept, I believe, deserves further development. We may wonder, for 
instance, whether there are limits to inter-spatiality, just as there are limits to the 
operation of any discourse. Can one discourse be taken into any other situation, 
or are there a restricted number of other areas where its logic would be seen as 
'making sense'9 Thus, can any form of social identity be 'professionalised', or are 
some more amenable to it than other? And if there are limits, where do they come 
from, and are there other ways in which they too can be stretched through social 
interaction? At what point does the inter-spatial cease to be such since it has been 
so integrated into social discourse that it starts to constitute the norm; for 
instance, is it possible that motherhood will one day be seen unproblematically as 
a professional identity and that to challenge this conceptualisation of motherhood 
would require a quite different form of inter- spatiality? I do not pretend that the 
data presented here can begin to answer these questions, but I do hold that they 
suggest it is worth exploring the applicability of 'inter- spatiality' to other social 
contexts and sources of self-identity, 

b) Counterpoint 

Inter-spatiality is concerned with the inter-discursive; yet, the intra-discursive may 
also offer a power to the individual. Through the image of counterpoint - the 

sounding of a harmony which runs against and yet complements another tune - we 

can perhaps find a way of conceptualising the intra-discursive. In counterpoint, it 

is not possible to say which is the tune and which is the harmony - both melodies 

are given equal weighting. Therefore, the use of this term avoids the 

value-judgements involved in labeling one response the dominant and the other 

resistance. Furthermore, the potential of each melody is both limited and 

enhanced by the other; they both form and contribute to a single musical piece. 

The metaphor of counterpoint is powerful because its implicit beauty counters the 

threat which seems to lurk in too many descriptions of discourse. It reminds us 

once again that it is through, not despite, discourse that we can do or be anything, 

and that there is beauty even to what elements of a discourse dictate. 

I first introduced the concept of counterpoint in Chapter 3, where it seemed to 

offer a way of understanding the discourses found in the magazines analysed. 

There it was shown that the idea of liberation, for example through the hedonistic 

pursuit of pleasure, was central to the non-parenting texts. It was noted that this 

was both a positive tool for women, but at the same time might operate to 
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foreclose other avenues for the rejection of dominant values. It offered an account 
of freedom which women may paradoxically feel they have little choice over 
accepting. Yet, the preoccupation with rebellion and the awareness of the power 
of dominant slender images might perhaps legitimate the recombining of elements 
of such texts in new ways (i. e. inter- spatiality). 

The prevalence of such counterpoint in the data collected may be a characteristic 
of contemporary discourse rather than a timeless phenomenon. Indeed, I suggest 
that the concern with 'resistance' amongst social theorists as exemplified in this 
very chapter, as well as the need to be something different which characterised my 
respondents, is not a search for something contra to dominant discourse, but is 
itself central to contemporary representations of identity.. Time and again, the 
women expressed an awareness of the conventional in their behaviour, and sought 
to emphasise the manner in which they had countered others' expectations or 
quietly gone about things in their own way. In their search for their own path into 

motherhood, their claims to an individuality beyond the norms that friends and 
families defined, in their very bid for freedom, these women were paradoxically 
expressing a theme that has come to dominate our conceptualisation of the self 
(Bauman 1988). The preoccupation with freedom is a key element of 
contemporary discourse. 

The idea of a narrative of the self, an account which charts the self-development 

of an individual in the face of various obstacles and pressures, featured recurrently 
throughout Part 111. Time and again, I argued, the women produced narratives 
demonstrating their ability to overcome the problems which assailed them, as 

victories for their individuality. In fact, Christine commented in both her 

interviews on the way that she had felt pressured during her pregnancy to play 
down negative aspects of her experience - yet even she ended each interview 

positively by indicating that these problems had been successfully overcome. I 

accept that there are a number of possible explanations for the positive emphasis 

to their narratives. It may be that it is a reflection of the early timing of the 

interviews, at a point when the women were still utterly engrossed in the process. 

It could be to do with them feeling obliged to 'sell' motherhood to an interviewer 

who was not a mother herself Or it could be that it was because motherhood was 

seen as not inevitable, but a 'choice' in a reflexive biography. What I am 

suggesting here, though, is that the concern with choice, individuality and resolute 

self-determination is not evidence of a challenge to dominant discourse, but 

integral to the women's project of the self There is a sense in which they were 
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obliged to provide such a narrative. Nevertheless, this project of the self was not 
the elision of their dreams - it was not experienced as a weary obligation, 
Christine's comments excepted - rather, it was the means by which their 
aspirations came to be recognised as part of an individual's self-development. 
This is why, rather than describing the women as being in some sense 'taken in' 
by their willingness to see their positive narratives as an affirmation of their 
self-identity, I think it is more helpful to describe such accounts as possibly 
exempWng 'counterpoint'. 

To summarise, freedom should not only be conceptualised as resistance to 
powerful norms; such an account can be complemented with a view of freedom 
and resistance, of autonomy itself, as intrinsic to power (Rose 1990; Bauman 
1988). In this view, freedom and unfreedom are not logically opposed, but in a 
relationship of mutual dependence. Although the sociological focus on 
'unfreedom' rather than 'freedom' seems to suggest that the latter is a natural 
state of affairs, this is a notion embedded in the modem capitalist imperative to 
freedom (Bauman, ibid. ). Freedom itself, then, has principles of production and 
cannot exist independently of social constructions. This explains why I suggested 
that counterpoint operates at the level of the commentator on social interactions. 
It invites us as social researchers to reflect on the reasons for our endless search 
for forms of resistance. It shows us once more how far we are embedded in the 
discourses we seek to analyse. 

c) Inscription 

But neither of these two forms of rejecting dominant ways of thinking, I would 
like to suggest, are what are often aspired to in discussions of resistance in 

academic texts. It doesn't seem as if it is enough to say that people have a little 

give and take in joining items ftom different discourses. It may be downright 

disheartening to think that a concern to throw off established modes of thinking is 

itself implicated in dominant modes of thought. What perhaps I really seek in 

looking for agency from my respondents is something new, something creative - 

some evidence that, instead of being tied to one mode or another, they are able to 

develop their life-story in previously unheard-of, entirely original ways. This is 

what I have termed 'inscription' (see also Cosslett 1994) - and I am here using 

the term quite differently to Foucault when he says that 'resistances' are inscribed 

in relations of power (Foucault 1990- 96), 1 use the term not to indicate how our 
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selves and our bodily surfaces are 'written' by power relations, but to suggest the 
possibility of becoming authors (or at least sharing the authorship) ourselves. I 
would argue that, of the three, it is inscription that we each consciously hope to 
achieve in our biographies, but it is impossible to know whether we have ever 
done it. For instance, if I come to question a long-held assumption, there is no 
position from which I can say whether I am overthrowing established modes of 
thought, or simply moving to an opposing camp in old oppositions. This difficulty 
arises because in the process of assuming the role of making such judgements on 
my action, I am articulating established modes of discourse. 

Of course, even inscription is not magicked out of nothing - and it Is possible that 
neither one would not wish it to be. It is composed of a recognised set of symbols 
and words, it takes the form of a text which purports to tell some kind of story. 
Moreover, as Grosz (1994) argues in her more limited use of 'inscription' for 

conceptualising the body and sexual difference, the materiality of a particular page 
(in her case, corporeality) may well limit both the tools of inscription which can 
be employed and the type of mark a certain tool produces. In noting this, 
however, once again I am indicating further explorations which lie beyond the 
scope of the current study. 

Any story - no matter how entrancing, nor no matter how academically rigorous - 
is dependent on a suspension of disbelief, as we enter the realms of imagination 

and creativity. The credibility of the concept of inscription depends on a similar 

suspension. It operates as a reminder of the limitations of other categories of 
C resistance', and through such suspension helps us to retain a vision of radical 

change. This is not to say that inscription never happens. On the contrary, as 

Foucault (for example, 1992) has shown through his genealogical accounts, 

discourses move on and develop. Somehow, new elements are incorporated and 

change does occur. But it is often difficult to say, even with the benefit of 

hindsight, how such evolution took place. At the time, in the midst of utterances 

and happenings, it is arguably impossible. The idea of inscription may, for this 

reason, be intrinsically slippery. So, I am not proposing inscription as a tool for 

empirical study - it is not a label that could be attached to extracts from 

respondents' transcripts. Nevertheless, I maintain that it serves a useful purpose. 

The concept of inscription is useful not in allowing me to categorise my 

participants' responses, but in highlighting the limitations of trying to label these 

as forms of 'resistance', such as counterpoint or inter- spatiality. It is a utopian 
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vision -a description that serves a function not in empirical description but in 
emphasising the shortcomings, and the potential, of current reality. 

Discussion 

It is perhaps misleading to suggest that a conclusion can be offered to draw 
together these three readings of the women's interviews - for this reason, I am 
bringing this chapter together with a 'discussion' instead. I have indicated in my 
consideration of the three concepts that further work on the first two requires 
additional empirical studies-, in the case of the third, 'inscription', I have argued 
that its indeterminacy may be inherent. Nevertheless, bereft of a conclusion, the 
reader may be left with a sense of incompleteness, of holding back from firm and 
definitive pronouncements. My aim in the remainder of this chapter is to explain 
and defend this tone. 

n- 
Refusing to choose between these different perspectives does not emerge from a 
stance of moral relativism, - or a reluctance to take a firm and decisive stand. It is a 
positive affirmation of the numerous ways in which these interviews can be read. 
For these interviews are texts, and, as I have already argued, key to understanding 
any text is the interaction between text and reader. This applies to our reading of 
the women's interviews no less than it does to the women's readings of 

pregnancy manuals, women's magazines and other elements of popular culture, 
Meaning is not inherent in the text itself It is only in the way that another - say, 
the author of this thesis or its reader - takes up and responds to these women's 

words that their meaning can be established. What I am suggesting, therefore, is 

that it is not possible to provide a bounded definition of 'resistance', whether we 

understand it as counterpoint, as inter-spatiality or as inscription; rather, 

(resistance' is a label which can only be applied with the benefit of hindsight. The 

social theorist comes to examine these women's words only after a narrative has 

already been constructed, and the theoretical narrative which is constructed in 

turn is open to debate and re-interpretation. For it is through the behaviours and 

attitudes that a reader takes away from a text that the subject of the study is 

defined. Perhaps this approach can best be understood as the hysteresis of 

resistance. 

Such a conceptualisation could be seen as depressing, for it takes the process of 

defining ourselves and our actions out of our own hands. I may, for instance, see 
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myself as a feminist and try to live according to those lights, but whether any 
behaviour is 'truly' such is dependent on the future development of the 
movement. It is only then that a verdict on various attitudes and behaviours can 
be reached - and that verdict may itself be overturned by subsequent events. But I 
find this way of understanding resistance heartening as well. It prornises that even 
the smallest unconscious response of today may soon have a greater significance; 
everyone is the unwitting chaos butterfly of this theory. And, in addition, it 
suggests that truth, whi1st forever unattainable, is always in the future - just 
around the comer, only a second away. 

This, then, reminds us that our judgements and discussions must be provisional. 
So. in place of verdicts or calls for action, I shall end only with a broad 

affirmation of possibilities for change in the light of this study. After all, as Martin 
has argued - 

'Because their bodily processes go with them everywhere, forcing 
them to juxtapose biology and culture, women glimpse every day 
a conception of another sort of social order. ' (Martin 1987: 200) 

Martin perhaps overstates her point. I wouldn't suggest that I have such a 

conception of motherhood after a full three years devoted exclusively to this 

subject. However, I feel that there was a sense of potential, of positive 

affirmation, of adventure, permeating the women's interviews. I have emphasised 

throughout that there were differences between the respondents; that they 

resolved the challenges that they faced in very different ways, Even if the flavour 

of their accounts, with its stress on individuality and choice, can be connected to 

the dominant discourse of a narrative project of the self, and consequently does 

not stand dislocated from social norms, one is still left with a sense that social life 

is not inexorably determined. At the end of this study, therefore, I do retain a 

sense that - whether they change for the worse or for the better - things don't 

have to be this way. 

226 



Cone-lusion 

In this conclusion: 

The significance of this study is re-affirmed,, and its major implications 

emphasised. 
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This study combines a substantial empirical project with serious conceptual 
elaboration. Drawing on a range of theoretical approaches, it explores possible 
inter-relationships and connections, as well as the numerous tensions, between 
varied schools of thought. It has questioned a number of false oppositions 
between modem and post-modem insights, by showing how both can contribute 
to an understanding of the themes tackled here. It engages empirically with 
several concepts that have tended to receive more theoretical or genealogical 
examination. For instance, it shows the possibilities and problems with 
operationalising several. elements from the social philosophy of Nfichel Foucault 
for contemporary research. It demonstrates that it is productive to combine 
textual analysis with interview data. But,, beyond this, what is the significance of 
this study to intellectual culture and to the wider world? Continual 
cross-reference has been made to the theoretical themes established in Chapter I 
to justify my foci as I have moved through the empirical chapters. However, I 

want to end by explicitly addressing this question, with reference to each of the 
three central themes of this thesis- the self, the body and power. 

The concept of the self has been examined by drawing together and comparing 
insights from contrasting theoreticians. The refracted self, expressed and 
constituted through its practices and through its reflexive biography, offers an 

understanding of self-identity that engages with varied theoretical positions. The 

theorising of intimacy - for example, the description of the true relationship - 
has been shown to be important to conceptualising textual and interview accounts 

of identity. I have examined the contribution of practices and narratives to 

processes of transition, both during a liminal period and afterwards. I have 

suggested that these may offer reassurance and a sense of continuity to a careful 

self during a period of uncertainty. It was suggested that both expertises and 
discourses could serve as resources in the negotiation of uncertainty and the 

reconstruction of a sense of self, My analysis of the self has thereby 

demonstrated the claim made in Chapter I that post-structuralist accounts of 

agency are under-developed, and may be complemented by other approaches to 

agency. This, then, is an understanding of the self which deserves to be taken up 

and applied to contrasting empirical studies. 

Sociological theorising which places an emphasis on the link between the body 

and self-identity has been critically analysed. It has been argued that corporeal 

aspects of identity are not as centrally important as is sometimes argued, but that 

the relationship between body and self is complex, and that bodily practices and 
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surfaces are linked to a gendered sense of identity. Changing imperatives of 
body-management have been related to shifts in self-identity - for example, the 
temporary excuse from the slender imperative. Three themes of sexuality, 
shape and space were identified as central to a shifting gendered identity for 
many of the women. This study has therefore contributed to the understanding of 
gender, corporeality and the significance of bodily change. To return to the 
problems signaled in Chapter 1, it has redressed Foucault's omission of the 
consideration of gender in the construction of the body in discourse and has taken 
seriously the materiality of the body through consideration of the example of 
pregnancy and motherhood. 

The conceptualisation of discourses as resources proposed in this thesis also 
enhances understanding of contemporary forms of power. For example, the role 
of expert discourses in caring for the self during a time of uncertainty has been 

critically contrasted to the previous understanding of expertise as linked to the 
repressive exercise of power. In place of such an understanding, I have 

emphasised the duality of such discourses, as both restrictive and enabling. 
Outlining the three concepts of inter-spatiality, counterpoint and inscription 
has offered a significant contribution to the agency-structure, power-resi stance 
debates. Building on the theoretical landscape charted in Chapter 1, therefore, I 
have explored both the issue of 'resistance' and practices of the self as part of my 

reconceptualisation of agency, and I have argued that by seeing a discourse as an 
heuristic device and a resource, we can move away from the problems involved 

in attempting to demarcate its edges and its relationship to other discourses 

pertaining to a particular social phenomenon. 

Contemporary feminist discourse is often concerned with the celebration of 
difference and fragmentation. Emphasis on commonalities as a source of 

solidarities frequently seems outmoded, and may be viewed suspiciously as a 

covert means for domination of the feminist movement by white Western 

middle-class women. I have stressed that there were differences between the 

respondents. For every 'finding' that applied to the overwhelming majority it was 

possible to identify an exception. Throughout my account, however, I have 

emphasised commonalities alongside diversity; I have not attempted to arbitrate 

between modem and post-modem ferninisms by prioritising difference over 

similarity or vice versa. Although there may be tensions between them, I have 

demonstrated through my conceptualisation of the complex relationship between 
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power and discourse that charting both is important to achieving a more 
sophisticated understanding of the interplay between autonomy and power. 

These, then, are what I see as the main contributions of my research to intellectual 
culture, but what of its implications for the world beyond academia? This 
question raises the issue of the relevance and utility of intellectual study for the 
wider world. To answer it, I return to an account of contemporary discourses 
which I drew on earlier in the thesis. In Chapter 1,1 introduced Fairclough's 
(1992) analysis of change in contemporary discourse, an account to which I also 
returned in subsequent chapters. Not only does Fairclough suggest that languago, 
is of increasing importance to contemporary culture, thereby reinforcing my claim 
that study of discourses is apposite and worthwhile, but he also identifies three 
characteristics of increasing salience: democratization, commodification and 
technologization. These three characteristics can be revisited with a view to 
understanding the relationship between academic discourse and 'lay' reflections 
on subjectivity. 

His claim of a democratization in contemporary discourse leads me to hope that 
the issues I have raised here will be available, and helpful, to people occupying 
many different positions in society. This thesis has claimed to make a contribution 
to academic feminist discourse, and of course, there is a distinction between 

popular feminism and academic feminism. Nevertheless, a 'trickledown" effect has 

ensured that the feminist debates of the 1960s are often treated as common 
knowledge in discussions in the mass press today, albeit possibly with some 
distortion. My optimism regarding dissemination is reinforced by my own data-, 

the varied discursive resources on which the women drew - such as feminist 

critiques of medicalisation - provide some evidence of a democratization of 
discourse such as Fairclough proposes. Thus, theoretical debates which dominate 

academia today may well be appearing on the 'Women's Page' of Ihe Guardian 

(admittedly, still a select audience) in a few years' time. Having said that, the 

theoretical approach taken in this thesis problematises the role played by feminist 

discourse, by reminding us that it is only one discursive resource amongst others 

and by showing how, like any discourse, it can operate not only to give a sense of 

liberation but also as a constraint. Nevertheless, in contributing to this academic 

discourse, my study may one day be added to the discursive resources at the 

disposal of similar women, and possibly others, as they negotiate transitions in 

their identity. 
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Turning to commodification, I have suggested that the transition to motherhood 
effected by these women provides but little evidence for such a move. And, 
indeed, the terms of reference according to which this thesis has been written 
similarly do not relate the data to commodified concerns. Indeed, by producing, 
and defending, a piece of writing which does not attempt to justify itself by 

reference to the 'consumers' of such material, this and other academic writings 
perhaps continue to offer an account of intellectual pursuits as contrary to such 
concerns. So, I do not claim that this research is 'useful' for this or that 

organisation, I do not justify an interest in motherhood by reference to improving 

social policy With a view to getting women back into or out of the workforce, I 
do not suggest a 'client' or an economic motive for this study - and in doing so I 

do not underplay its virtues, but actively refuse to provide a justification of 

research in such terms. 

The proliferation of studies such as this, however, are perhaps part of the 

technologization of discourse. By offering a space for introspection by 

respondents, and by disseminating this approach to identity transition, research is 

one of the many practices and techniques which contribute to the active forming 

of self-identity. The interview, the research report and the academic discussion 

are part of the framing and fashioning of contemporary narratives of identity. 

Both prohibitory and possibilitarian, for both reader and author, the processes and 

reporting of research, particularly studies of self-identity, are perhaps central to 

the technologies of modem power. 
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Appendix 11 - Jule I 

Pregnancy 

Could I begin by asking you when you first found out that you were 
pregnant? 

At what stage did you go to the doctor? Did they do their own test9 
How did you feel when you first found out that you were pregnant? Was 

this baby planned? Why did you decide to have a child at this stage in your UP 

At what stage did you start telling other people you were pregnant9 
At what stage did you tell people at work? How did your employer 

respond when you told them you were pregnant? 
Have other people that you know responded to you or treated you 

differently once they knew that you were pregnant? 
What about people that you don't know - that you meet in the street or in 

a shop - do you think that they look at you or respond to you differently? 

What about how you look at yourself - has that changed or not? 
How did you feel when the pregnancy began to show? 
How have you been feeling emotionally and physically while pregnant? 
What do you see as the main advantages and disadvantages of physically 

being pregnant? 
Has it affected how you look at your body or not? 
Are you behaving differently in any ways whilst you are pregnant? 
Are you doing any other things differently during your pregnancy? 

B 
-Heill and Advice 

What have been your main sources of help and advice about pregnancy 

and motherhood? Have you found those helpful or not? 
Has anyone been telling you things that they think you should or you 

shouldn't do whilst pregnant? Has any advice been solicited or unsolicited9 

Is there any advice you have disregarded, and why? 

Do you feel a pressure to do certain things or be a certain sort of person" 
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Do you feel responsible for the health of your foetus9 Do you see it as a 
foetus or as a baby? 

In the United States, there have been cases where women have been 
prosecuted for things that they've done during pregnancy, for example drinking 
heavily. What do you think about that kind of prosecution? 

What professional help and advice have you received during your 
pregnancy? 

Are you receiving shared care or midwife-led care? How was that decision 
made? 

What has been your contact with midwives? Do you see the same midwife 
each time you go? Is there an opportunity for you to ask any questions9 

Do you have any comments to make about the professional help and 
advice that you've received? 

Have you read any books on pregnancy or motherhood? Which ones? 
Why did you read them? What, if anything, did you get out of them? Were they 
recommended? 

Have you been given any leaflets or booklets during your pregnancy, on 
pregnancy or parenting? If so, who by? 

Are you attending/ have you attended any ante-natal classes? 
Are you doing any other activities that are related to your pregnancy/ 

motherhood? 
Did you receive any classes on parenting, childcare or child development 

when at school, or subsequently? 

Labour 

Do you have any expectations as to what you think that labour will be 

like? 
Have you written a birth plan? 
Are there any things that it's important to you either do or don't happen 

during the labour? 
Do you want to have a home birth or a hospital birth? Why have you 

made that decision? How did other people respond to that decision? 

Who do you want to be present at the birth? 
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Motherhood 

Do you see yourself as a mother at the moment? What do you mean by 
that? 

What do you think that being a mother will involve? 
Do you think that men and women - the two sexes - are differently suited 

to parenting, or to different aspects of parenting? 
Did you have any reservations about becoming a parent, or was it 

something that you were very certain that you wanted to do? 
What do you see as the main gains and losses of becoming a mother? 
Do you intend to breastfeed or formula feed? Why? 
Are you conscious of any preparations you haven't made? Do you feel 

ready? 

E Employment 

Has work been important to your life so far? In what ways" 
Would you describe yourself as a 'career woman'? Would you have 

described yourself in that way in the past? 
Do you see yourself as engaged in a career? 
What are your ambitions at work? Has the pregnancy changed these". ' 

Do you envisage going back to work after the baby is bOm9 How soon? 
Part-time or full-time? Why have you taken this decision? Will you continue to do 

the same sort of work/ same job as you are doing now? Why/ why not? 
Do you think it will be easy or difficult to return to work after the birth? 

Ideally, do you want to go back to work? Would you ideally like to work 

part-time or full-time? 
Do you think that the mothers of young children should work? 

Relation hip with Partner 

What is your partner's occupation (if any)? 
Is the intention that your partner will continue working part-time, full-time 

or not continue working after the birth? 

251 



Has the pregnancy affected how you feel about your partner's work? 

Has it been possible to involve your partner in the course of your 
pregnancy? 

What is the division of domestic chores at the moment between you and 
your partner? Has that changed since the start of the pregnancy? Do you envisage 
it changing after the birth of your child? 

Has the relationship between you and your partner been affected by the 
pregnancy? Do you envisage it changing after the birth of your child? 

Have other relationships in your life been affected? 

Would you have considered having a child without a long-term partner/ 
did it matter to you that you didn't have a long-term partner? 

What are your plans with respect to childcare? 

G Summary 

Do you feel your character has been changed as a result of being pregnant 

or is it unaltered? 
Have you changed your goals in life? 

Has it affected how you look at other people/ children/ yourselP 

I've fired lots of questions at you, but there may be things that have been 

important to you that I've not given you the chance to say. So is there anything 

else that you'd like to add? 
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AIDI)endix III - Werview-Schedule 11 

A exuancy 

What was the date of fbaby's] birthday? Was that early or late? 
How were you feeling towards the end of your pregnancy? Were you 

looking forwards to it being over? Were you happy for it to continue? Why/ why 
not? 

B Labour 

How did the labour compare to your birth plan? Did you have the baby at 
home or in hospital? At what stage did you go into hospital, and why9 Did you 
receive any forms of pain relieV 

Did anyone give you any advice about things to do or not to do during 

your labour? Was any advice useful? Are you conscious of any advice you 
disregarded? 

Did you feel in control during the labour? Why/ why not? 
What was the role of your partner in labour, if any? 
Who was present at the birth? 

Do you think about the labour at all now? 
What are your feelings now about the labour? 
How did you feel at the time? How did you feel directly after the birth? 

Do you have any regrets or negative feelings about the labour or the birth? 

Can you remember what you felt, if anything, when you first saw your 
baby? 

How long did those feelings last? 

Did s/he feel like a separate person straight away? 

c Bodilly Changes 

How did you feel physically in the hours and days after the birth? 

Do you feel that your body is now back to what it was before you were 

pregnant? Is it important to you whether or not it is? 
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Are you doing any form of exercise at the moment? Why/ why not9 Is 
your diet now back to what it was before you were pregnant? Why/ why not? 

Have the experiences of the last few months affected how you look at 
your body? 

Have the changes to your body had any affect or not on how you see 
yourself7 

Breastfeeding 

Are you breastfeeding at the moment? Did you breastfeed? Why/ why 
not? 

How did other people respond to you breastfeeding/ your decision to 
formula feed? 

How did you feel about breastfeeding/ formula feeding initially? How do 

you feel about it now? 
Have you breastfed in front of other people? How do you feel about that? 

Have you had any responses to that? 
Have you breastfed in public? How do you feel about that? Have you had 

any responses to that? 

Motherhood 

Do you see yourself as a mother now? At what stage did that happen? Or 

in what ways are you unlike your image of a mother? What do you mean by that? 

What does being a mother involve in your view? 
Have you lost or gained anything through becoming a mother? 
Has being a mother changed you? 
How does motherhood compare with your expectations? 
Did you find there were any preparations that you had failed to make? 

Before the birth I asked you whether being a mother is different from 

being a father. In the light of your experience, what do you think about that issue 

now? 
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Help and Advice 

Do you think that motherhood is something that women need to receive 
help and advice about, or something that they are best left to get on with on their 
own? What aspects of motherhood? Advice from whom? 

What have been your main sources of help and advice since becoming a 
mother? Were these solicited or unsolicited? Have you found these useful? Why/ 
why not? 

Have people offered you comments on your parenting? Have people been 
telling you things that they think that you should or you shouldn't be doing? Have 

you felt a pressure to do or not do certain things, or to be a certain sort of 
person? 

Are there things which you have liked more help and advice with than you 
have in fact received? 

Did information that you read or acquired before the birth prove to be 

useful during and after the birth of your child? 

What contact have you had with health care or other professionals since 
the birth? Have you found any contact useful or not? 

Have you received emotional help and advice or practical help and advice 

or both from professionals? 
Is there other professional help which you would have liked to be made 

available to you? 

Have you read any books on parenting since becoming a mother? Why/ 

why not? Which ones? What, if anything, did you get out of them? Were they 

recommended? Why did you read them? 

EmlDloyment 

What are your plans with respect to employment/ studies at the moment? 

Have they changed since the last interview? If so, at what stage did that happen? 

What are your current plans for your partner's employment? 

Does work seem important to your life now? How do you feel about your 

work now? 
Do you still see yourself as a working person? 
Do you still consider yourself to be engaged in a career? 
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(Change the tense of these questions if the women has already returned to 
employment. ) 

At what stage do you envisage going back to work? 
Do you think it will be easy or difficult to return to work? 
Have you felt a pressure either to return to work or not to return to work? 
Do you think that people will respond to you differently at work now that 

you I re a mother? 
Have you kept in contact with your workplace? Have they been informed 

about your plarfs-? At what stage did you tell them your decision? 
If it was an ideal world, what would your plans be? Ideally, do you want 

to go back to work now? Would you ideally like to work part-time, full-time or 
not at all? 

Do you want to continue doing the same work or do different work to 
that which you were doing before? What do you envisage happening? 

Have your experiences affected your views on whether or not the mothers 

of young children should work? 

Some people have argued that we shouldn't talk about women returning 
to work - we should specify that we mean employment, because they're already 

working when they're at home. Does it feel to you like you're working when 

you're at home with [baby]? 

H Relationship with Partner 

What has happened to the division of domestic chores between you and 

your partner since the birth? How do you feel about that division? 

What is the division of childcare responsibilities between you? How do 

you feel about that? 
What do you envisage the division of childcare and domestic 

responsibilities being after you return to employment? How do you feel about 

that? 

Has your relationship with your partner changed since the birth? 

Have other relationships in your fife changed since the birth? If so, which 

ones and how? 
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I Summary 

If you were to list the three main ways in which your life has changed 
since becoming a mother, what would they be? Were those changes expected or 
unexpected? 

What is the most unexpected thing that has happened to you in the last 

year in relation to your pregnancy or to motherhood? 

Do you feel that you have changed since you became a mother? 
Have you changed your views on anything as a result of your experiences 

of pregnancy and early motherhood? 
Has it changed how you look at other people or yourselP 

Do you have plans for any more children? 

I've fired lots of questions at you, but there may be things that have been 

important to you that I haven't given you the chance to talk about. So is there 

anything else that you'd like to add? 
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